Attachment 1

ATTACHMENT 1

Original Design-Build Contract

COUNTY BOARD CONTRACT NUMBER _____ CONTRACT WITH ANDERSON BURTON FOR DESIGN-BUILD OF NEW CUYAMA FIRE STATION 27 (FORMERLY KNOWN AS FIRE STATION 41) PROJECT NUMBER 8751

This Contract ("Contract") is made and entered into on June 16, 2020 by and between the County of Santa Barbara, a political subdivision of the State of California, ("County") and Anderson Burton, ("Contractor"), with reference to the following facts:

RECITALS

- A. The County, by action of the Board of Supervisors on June 16, 2020, awarded a Contract for design and construction of the New Cuyama Fire Station 27 (formerly known as Fire Station 41) Project ("Project") in the unincorporated community of New Cuyama, California.
- B. Contractor is specially trained and possesses certain skills, experience, education and competency to perform the work described herein.
- C. On November 5, 2019, County issued Request for Proposals No. 8751. Contractor submitted a timely and responsive proposal on or before the deadline of January 29, 2020, at 3:00 p.m.
- D. On May 1, 2020, County issued a notice of intent to award the Contract to Contractor. No protests have been filed within the time required by law.
- E. The Contract shall consist of:
 - 1. This agreement
 - 2. Request for Statement of Qualifications
 - 3. Request for Proposals
 - 4. Exhibit A Subcontractor List
 - 5. Exhibit B-1 Statement of Work
 - 6. Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal dated April 24, 2020
 - 7. Exhibit C Notice to Proceed
 - 8. Exhibit D Performance Bond
 - 9. Exhibit E Payment Bond
 - 10. Exhibit F Insurance
 - 11. Exhibit G Workforce Commitment Form

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises contained herein and other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| SECTION 1 | .00 DEFINITIONS | . 1 | |
|---|---|-----|--|
| SECTION 1.01 PREREQUISITES; CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION | | | |
| A. | INVESTIGATION REQUIRED | . 3 | |
| B. | PERFORMANCE OF WORK; CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS | . 5 | |
| C. | CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION | . 9 | |
| D. | CHANGE ORDERS | 10 | |
| SECTION 1. | .02 SCOPE OF DESIGN BUILD RESPONSIBILITY | 10 | |
| A. | DESCRIPTION OF WORK | 10 | |
| B. | DESIGN | 11 | |
| C. | SCHEMATIC DESIGN | 12 | |
| D. | DESIGN DEVELOPMENT (30% SUBMITTAL) | 13 | |
| E. | CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS AND GMP UPDATES | 13 | |
| F. | CONSTRUCTION | 15 | |
| G. | ALL-INCLUSIVE DESIGN BUILD OBLIGATION | 17 | |
| SECTION 1. | 03 COMMENCEMENT OF THE WORK | 20 | |
| A. | COMMENCEMENT OF WORK | 20 | |
| B. | MOBILIZATION | 21 | |
| SECTION 1. | 04 BONDS; INSURANCE; INDEMNITY | 22 | |
| A. | BONDS | 22 | |
| B. | INSURANCE | 23 | |
| C. | INDEMNIFICATION | 26 | |
| SECTION 1. | 05 DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS | 26 | |
| A. | INTENT2 | 26 | |

New Cuyama Fire Station 27 Project Design-Build Contract

| B. | DRAWING DETAILS AND SPECIFICATION DESCRIPTIONS | 27 |
|--------------------|---|----|
| C. | SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS DO NOT CONTROL DIVISION OF WORK | 27 |
| D. | INTERPRETATION OF CONTRACT, DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS | 27 |
| E. | CHECKING / UPDATING OF DRAWINGS | 27 |
| F. | NECESSARY AND INCIDENTAL WORK | 28 |
| G. | STANDARDS TO APPLY WHERE DETAILED AND/OR PERFORMANCE SPECIFICATIONS ARE NOT FURNISHED | 28 |
| Н. | PRECEDENCE OF DOCUMENTS | 28 |
| I. | SHOP DRAWINGS AND SUBMITTALS TO BE FURNISHED BY CONTRACTOR IN ADDITION TO COMPLETED DESIGN DRAWINGS | 29 |
| SECTION CONTRAC | 1.06 CONSTRUCTION BY THE COUNTY OR BY SEPARATE CTORS | |
| A. | THE COUNTY'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD SEPARATE CONTRACTS | 30 |
| B. | MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY | 30 |
| C. | COUNTY AUTHORITY OVER COORDINATION | 31 |
| SECTION | 1.07 THE COUNTY AND PAYMENT | 32 |
| A. | COMPENSATION | 32 |
| В. | INVOICES AND PAYMENT | 32 |
| C. | SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION PAYMENT | 37 |
| D. | FINAL PAYMENT | 37 |
| E | SECURITIES IN LIEU OF RETENTION | 30 |

| | F. | RELEASE OF RETENTION | 40 |
|--------|--------|---|------------|
| | G. | DISALLOWANCE | 40 |
| SECTI | ION 1. | 08 CONTROL OF THE WORK | 40 |
| | A. | SUPERVISION OF WORK BY CONTRACTOR | 40 |
| | B. | OBSERVATION OF WORK BY COUNTY | 41 |
| | C. | ACCESS TO SITE | 41 |
| | D. | EXISTING UTILITIES | 41 |
| | E. | UNDERGROUND FACILITIES | 42 |
| SECTI | | 09 WARRANTY, GUARANTEE AND INSPECTION OF K4 | 45 |
| | A. | WARRANTY AND GUARANTEE | 45 |
| | B. | INSPECTION OF WORK | 46 |
| | C. | CORRECTION OF DEFECTIVE WORK | 48 |
| | D. | ACCEPTANCE AND CORRECTION OF DEFECTIVE WORK BY THE COUNTY | 49 |
| | E. | RIGHTS UPON INSPECTION OR CORRECTION | 50 |
| | F. | SAMPLES AND TESTS OF MATERIALS AND WORK | 51 |
| | G. | PROOF OF COMPLIANCE WITH CONTRACT PROVISIONS | 51 |
| | H. | ACCEPTANCE | 51 |
| SECTIO | | 1.10 CONTRACTOR'S ORGANIZATION AND PMENT | 52 |
| | A. | CONTRACTOR'S LEGAL ADDRESS | 52 |
| | B. | CONTRACTOR'S OFFICE AT THE SITE | 52 |
| | C. | CONTRACTOR'S SUPERINTENDENTS OR FOREPERSONS | 5 3 |

| | D. | CONTRACTOR'S AND SUBCONTRACTORS' EMPLOYEES | 53 |
|------|---------|---|------|
| | E. | CONTRACTOR TO SUPPLY SUFFICIENT WORKERS AND MATERIALS | . 53 |
| | F. | CONTRACTOR TO LIST TRADES WORKING | . 54 |
| | G. | CONTRACTOR'S USE OF THE SITE | . 54 |
| SECT | ION 1. | 11 PROSECUTION AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK | 55 |
| | A. | SCHEDULES AND EXAMINATIONS OF AGREEMENT | 55 |
| | B. | LINES AND GRADES | . 57 |
| | C. | COST DATA | . 57 |
| SECT | ION 1. | 2 CLAIMS BY CONTRACTOR | . 58 |
| | A. | GENERAL | .58 |
| | B. | PROCEDURE | . 59 |
| | C. | CLAIM FORMAT | . 60 |
| | D. | MEDIATION | .61 |
| | Е. | EXCLUSIVE REMEDY | .61 |
| | F. | FINAL CLAIM DISPOSITION | 61 |
| | G. | SUBCONTRACTOR CLAIMS | 62 |
| SECT | ION 1.1 | 3 LEGAL AND MISCELLANEOUS | 62 |
| | A. | COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS | 62 |
| | B. | PERMITS AND TAXES | .65 |
| | C. | NOTICE OF CONCEALED OR UNKNOWN CONDITIONS | 66 |
| | D. | NOTICE OF HAZARDOUS WASTE OR MATERIALS CONDITIONS | 67 |
| | E. | SUSPENSION OF WORK | .68 |

New Cuyama Fire Station 27 Project Design-Build Contract Page v

| F. | TERMINATION OF CONTRACT FOR CAUSE AND WRITTEN ASSURANCES OF PERFORMANCE | 69 |
|------------|---|----|
| G. | TERMINATION OF CONTRACT FOR CONVENIENCE | 71 |
| H. | CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS | 74 |
| I. | REMEDIES AND CONTRACT INTEGRATION | 75 |
| J. | INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY | 75 |
| K. | SUBSTITUTION FOR PATENTED AND SPECIFIED ARTICLES | 76 |
| L. | CONFLICTS OF INTEREST; CONTRACTOR'S CONDUCT | 77 |
| M. | SEVERABILITY | 78 |
| N. | AGREEMENT AND EXERCISE OF CONTRACT RESPONSIBILITIES | 78 |
| Ο. | TITLE TO WORK: NO LIENS | 79 |
| P. | PROPRIETARY OR CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION OF COUNTY | 79 |
| Q. | COMPLIANCE WITH AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT | 79 |
| R. | DISPUTES | 80 |
| S. | STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS | 80 |
| T. | WAIVERS | 80 |
| SECTION 1. | 14 MODIFICATIONS OF THE AGREEMENT | 80 |
| A. | ALTERATIONS, MODIFICATIONS AND FORCE ACCOUNT WORK | 80 |
| В. | MODIFICATIONS | 82 |
| SECTION 1. | 15 TIME ALLOWANCES | 82 |
| A. | TIME ALLOWANCE FOR PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACT | 82 |
| | | |

New Cuyama Fire Station 27 Project Design-Build Contract Page vi

| B. | ENTITLEMENT TO CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIME | 83 |
|------------|---|----|
| C. | WEATHER DELAYS | 83 |
| D. | NOTICE OF DELAY | 84 |
| E. | NO DAMAGE FOR CONTRACTOR CAUSED DELAY | 85 |
| F. | TIME EXTENSION WITHOUT COMPENSATION | 85 |
| G. | COMPENSABLE DELAY | 86 |
| Н. | LIQUIDATED DAMAGES | 86 |
| SECTION WA | 1.16 WORKING CONDITIONS AND PREVAILING AGES | 87 |
| A. | USE OF SITE/SANITARY RULES | 87 |
| B. | PROTECTION OF WORK, PERSONS AND PROPERTY | 88 |
| C. | RESPONSIBILITY FOR SAFETY AND HEALTH | 89 |
| D. | EMERGENCIES | 90 |
| E. | USE OF ROADWAYS AND WALKWAYS | 90 |
| F. | NONDISCRIMINATION | 90 |
| G. | REGISTRATION | 90 |
| H. | PREVAILING WAGES | 91 |
| I. | ENVIRONMENTAL CONTROLS | 92 |
| J. | SHORING SAFETY PLAN | 92 |
| SECTION | 1.17 GENERAL PROVISIONS | 92 |
| A. | ASSIGNMENT | 92 |
| B. | EXHIBITS | 92 |
| C. | FURTHER ASSURANCES | 92 |
| D. | GOVERNING LAW | 92 |
| F | HEADINGS | 03 |

New Cuyama Fire Station 27 Project Design-Build Contract Page vii

| F. | MODIFICATION AND WAIVER. | 93 |
|-----------|----------------------------------|----|
| G. | NEITHER PARTY CONSIDERED DRAFTER | 93 |
| Н. | NO OTHER INDUCEMENT | 93 |
| I. | NOTICES | 93 |
| J. | SUCCESSORS | 93 |
| K. | TIME | 94 |
| L. | TIME PERIOD COMPUTATION | 94 |
| M. | CORPORATION IN GOOD STANDING | 94 |
| SIGNATURE | EDACE | 05 |

AGREEMENT

SECTION 1.00 DEFINITIONS

- A. "Allowance" is a portion of the Contract Sum to be used for items to be chosen directly by the County installed as part of the Work within the specified GMP.
- B. "Application for Payment" means American Institute of Architects (AIA) documents #G702 and #G703 Application and Certificate for Payment (latest edition).
- C. "BAFO" means Best and Final Offer.
- D. "Bridging Documents" means design documents prepared by the County's consultant to describe and define the Project including basis of design, specifications and drawings.
- E. "Change Order" means a written contract modification that changes the purpose or intent of the Specifications, the Contract Sum and/or the Contract Time.
- F. "Claim" means a written demand or written assertion by the Contractor seeking, as a matter of right, the payment of money, the adjustment or interpretation of the Contract terms, or other relief arising under or relating to the Contract. In order to qualify as a "claim," the written demand must state that it is a claim submitted under Section 1.12 C of the Contract.
- G. "Contract" means this agreement, the Request for Statement of Qualifications, the Request for Proposals, and Exhibits A-G attached to this agreement.
- H. "Contract Modification" means, collectively, Change Orders and Field Changes.
- I. "Contract Sum" means the GMP as identified in the Contractor's Proposal, Exhibit B-2, and includes the Cost of the Work and Contractor's fee.
- J. "Contract Time" means the Project schedule as identified in the Statement of Work, Exhibit B-1.
- K. "Contractor" means, <u>Anderson Burton</u> and all members of the D-BE, its subcontractors, consultants, employees, representatives, and suppliers.

- L. "Cost of the Work" means the actual Offsite Costs, Direct Costs, and Indirect Costs to be paid to Contractor as identified in Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal and as provided in Section 1.07. The Cost of the Work shall not exceed the GMP as identified in Contractor's Proposal, Exhibit B-2.
- M. "Design-Build Entity" (D-BE), is used in the State's Public Contract Code section 22161(d) means a corporation, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, or other legal entity that is able to provide appropriately licensed contracting, architectural, and engineering services as needed pursuant to a design-build contract.
- N. "Direct Costs" means the actual cost of constructing the Work which shall only include the following: Contractor's actual cost for labor, materials, equipment and services for Work performed using Contractor's own forces, if any; Subcontractor's costs determined from selection in accordance with this Contract; Contractor's general conditions, Contractor's fee, Contractor's cost of insurance and bonds; furniture, fixtures, and equipment, as identified in Contractor's Proposal, Exhibit B-2.
- O. "Drawings" means all planning, design and construction plans or drawings created by or on behalf of Contractor as part of the Project.
- P. "Effective Date" means the date of Contract award.
- Q. "Field Change" means a written Contract Modification that does not change the Contract Sum, the Contract Time, or the purpose or intent of the Specifications.
- R. "Final Completion" means the date the project is determined complete by the County, including all punch list items properly performed by the contractor, all warranties have been transferred to the County and the Contractor has demobilized from the site.
- S. "GMP" means Guaranteed Maximum Price and may only be adjusted as permitted in this Contract.
- T. "Indirect Costs" means the actual cost incurred for the following: Contractor's design professionals and other consultants; actual plan check and permit fees and costs; actual fees and costs for testing and inspection required for the Work.
- U. "Legal Requirements" means all requirements imposed by permits, regulations, guidelines, statutes, contracts, or other provisions that must be complied with in order that the Project (during planning, design, construction, or as completed) shall comply with all federal, State and local laws or regulations, and shall not cause County to be in violation of any statutory, regulatory or contractual provisions.
- V. "Offsite Costs" means the actual costs incurred for the following: work in public

right-of-way; utility extension and realignment costs; impact fees.

- W. "Program Architect" is the Architect engaged by the County of Santa Barbara to assist in the preparation of the RFP and perform other duties as assigned by the County.
- X. "Project" means the New Cuyama Fire Station 27 (formerly known as Fire Station 41) Project and all work necessary to deliver to the County the final product described in Section 1.02.A and throughout this Contract.
- Y. "RFP" means Request for Proposal.
- Z. "Site" means the location for the New Cuyama Fire Station 27 (formerly known as Fire Station 41) Project, located at Newsome Street and State Route 166 in New Cuyama, Assessor's Parcel Number 149-040-006, -007, -008, -009, and the limits of the construction activity established for offsite improvements thereto
- AA. "Specifications" means the planning, design and construction criteria and requirements set forth in Exhibit B-1 Statement of Work and any other criteria or requirements included in Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal.
- BB. "Substantial Completion" means the state in progress of Work when Work or designated portion thereof is sufficiently complete in accordance with Contract requirements so County can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use. Only incidental corrective Work, and any final cleaning beyond that needed for the County's full use, may remain. Notwithstanding any of the foregoing to the contrary, Substantial Completion shall not be deemed to have occurred until (i) any certificates or governmental approvals and permits required for County to occupy or utilize the Work for its intended purposes have been obtained, and (ii) all necessary building services are available.
- CC. "Utilities" includes but is not limited to the utility systems and connections to the utility systems which convey electricity, renewable energy, natural gas, water, recycled water, sanitary sewer, storm sewer, surface drainage, cable and satellite television, telephone, data communication, and wireless communication.
- DD. "Work" means all work included in the Specifications or in approved Contract Modifications, including all acts necessary to complete the Project in accordance with this Contract.

SECTION 1.01 PREREQUISITES; CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

A. INVESTIGATION REQUIRED

1. Contractor is charged with all information and knowledge that a reasonable contractor would ascertain from having performed required review, research and analysis. The Contract Sum must include entire

cost of all work "incidental" to completion of the Work, as that term is defined in Section 1.05.F.

- 2. As to above-ground conditions or visible as-built conditions, there is no warranty, express or implied, or any representation, express or implied, that such information is correctly shown or indicated, so long as such information is reasonably verifiable by investigation. Contractor is required to make an independent investigation and verify existing above-ground conditions as a condition to contracting. In proceeding with the design and construction, Contractor shall rely on the results of its own independent investigation.
 - Records of existing structures on or in the vicinity of Site of a. Work may be supplied in general materials provided by the owner, or may be on file in the County's offices and may be examined by Contractor (but subject to the conditions of the general materials provided by the owner). Contractor should note that existing structures or facilities may differ from records on file, or may have been altered, and that no representation is made, nor responsibility taken nor warranty given either express or implied, by the County as to the accuracy of locations and other data shown on records, except as otherwise provided in the Contract. After contract award, Contractor is to conduct all necessary investigations and become familiar with any and all actual as-built conditions. Compensation for unknown differing site conditions shall be allowed as provided in the Contract.
- 3. As to any subsurface condition shown or indicated in the Specifications, as well as those subsurface conditions identified in the general materials provided by the owner, Contractor may rely only upon the accuracy of actual reported depths, actual reported character of materials, actual reported soil types, actual reported water conditions, or actual obstructions shown or indicated to the extent provided for in general materials provided by the owner. The County is not responsible for any unreasonable opinions or conclusions drawn from such information. Compensation for unknown differing site conditions shall be allowed as provided in the Contract.
- 4. Reference is made to general materials provided by the owner for identification of:
 - a. Subsurface Conditions: Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site that have been made available for informational purposes; and
 - b. Physical Conditions: Those drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous

- to the Site that have been made available for informational purposes.
- c. These reports and drawings are not Specifications but as provided in the general materials provided by the owner, Contractor may rely on the information in these reports and drawings. However, Contractor shall independently verify the information provided in the reports and shall prepare or have prepared new and updated reports in developing the design of the Project.
- 5. Existing condition reports are not meant to be final. D-BE to prepare updates.
- 6. Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against the County, or any of its consultants, with respect to any unreasonable Contractor interpretation of or unreasonable conclusion drawn from any technical data or other such data, interpretations, opinions or information, contained in such information.

B. PERFORMANCE OF WORK; CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS

1. Performance of Work

- a. Standard of Performance. Contractor shall, in a good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the highest professional standards, perform and complete the Work and provide the services required of Contractor by this Contract.
- Contractor's Key Personnel. Contractor's duties under this b. Contract shall be performed on behalf of Contractor by Contractor's Key Personnel. Contractor represents and warrants that (1) Contractor's Key Personnel has fulfilled all applicable requirements of the laws of the State of California to perform the Work under this Contract and has full authority to act for Contractor hereunder. Contractor's Key Personnel shall perform the Work or oversee the performance of the Work described in the Specifications. Contractor's Key Personnel shall not be changed during the Term of the Contract without County's prior written consent. County reserves the right to terminate this Contract pursuant to Section 1.13.F, "Termination of Contract for Cause and Written Assurances of Performance," if Contractor's Key Personnel should leave Contractor's employ without replacements acceptable to the County, or, if in County's judgment, the Work hereunder is not being performed by Contractor's Key Personnel. (See also Section 1.10 -Contractor's Organization and Equipment.)
- c. Independent Contractor. For all purposes under this Contract, Contractor is an independent contractor, and neither Contractor nor Contractor's employees or Subcontractors shall be deemed to be employees of County for any reasons. Contractor shall perform its

obligations under this Contract according to Contractor's own means and methods of work which shall be in the exclusive charge and under the control of Contractor, and which shall not be subject to control or supervision by County except as to the results of the Neither Contractor nor Contractor's employees or Subcontractors shall be entitled to any benefits to which County employees are entitled including, without limitation, overtime. retirement, workers' compensation and injury leave. Subject to those rights specifically reserved in the Contract, the County shall not supervise, direct, or have control over, or be responsible for, Contractor's design or means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction or for the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with laws and regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of Work. The County shall not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with Contract.

Contractor's Equipment. Contractor has secured or shall secure at Contractor's own expense all persons, employees, labor, supplies, materials, equipment, transportation, printing and facilities, except those expressly specified herein to be furnished by County, to perform the services required under this Contract. All such services shall be performed by Contractor, or under Contractor's supervision, by persons authorized by law to perform such services. County shall not be responsible nor be held liable for any damage to person or property resulting from the use, misuse or failure of any equipment used by Contractor or any of Contractor's employees, even though such equipment may be furnished, rented or loaned to Contractor by County. The acceptance or use of any such equipment by Contractor or any of Contractor's employees shall be construed to mean that Contractor accepts full responsibility for and agrees to exonerate, indemnify and save harmless County from and against any and all claims for any damage whatsoever resulting from the use, misuse or failure of such equipment, whether such damage be to the employee or property of Contractor, other contractors, County, or other persons.

- 2. Contractor has identified its professionals, including architects, engineers, designers and others, and its major subcontractors (together for purposes of the Contract, "Subcontractor") who will perform a portion of Work, as far as such persons or entities are known on the day on which the proposal is submitted. Those Subcontractors are listed on Exhibit A. The Subcontractor list shall provide the following information:
 - a. Name of Subcontractor.
 - b. Business address of Subcontractor.
 - c. Brief description of portion of Work to be performed under subcontract.

- d. Amount to be paid for Subcontractor's work, labor, or service.
- e. The Subcontractor's California Contractor's State License Number or Professional License Numbers.
- 3. Contractor's agents, employees and Subcontractors. Contractor shall obtain, at Contractor's expense, all agents, employees and Subcontractors required for Contractor to perform the services under this Contract. All such services shall be performed by Contractor's key personnel, or under Contractor's key personnel's supervision by persons authorized by law to perform such services. Retention by Contractor of any agent, employee or Subcontractor shall be at Contractor's sole cost and expense, and County shall have no obligation to pay Contractor's agents, employees or Subcontractors, to support any such person's or entity's claim against Contractor, or to defend Contractor against any such claim.
 - a. Contractor Responsibility. If Contractor uses a Subcontractor for any portion of the services required under this Contract, Contractor remains primarily responsible for carrying out all the terms of this Contract, including the Subcontractor's performance and insuring that the Subcontractor retains and makes its records available in accordance with this Contract. Contractor shall not allow any Subcontractor to enter into a sub-subcontract for services under this Contract without County's prior written consent and without certifying compliance with Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal.
- 4. Contractor shall constantly give personal attention to faithful prosecution of Work, whether performed by Contractor's own forces or under subcontract, and shall keep the Work under personal control and shall not assign by power of attorney or otherwise, nor subcontract the whole or any part thereof, except as herein provided.
- 5. Consistent with Public Contract Code Sections 4101 et seg., Contractor shall not substitute any other person or firm as a subcontractor or subconsultant in place of any of those listed in Contractor's proposal, including its response to the County's request for qualifications and its response to the County's request for proposals, or later (for actual building design or construction), nor shall any Subcontractor assign or transfer, subcontract, or permit the same to be performed by any other Subcontractor without County's prior written approval. Should Contractor thereafter let or subcontract any portion of Work in violation of this requirement, County shall, in its sole discretion, have the right to terminate the Contract for cause, assess Contractor a penalty of ten (10) percent of the amount of the subcontract involved, or both. Contractor shall provide County within thirty (30) days of the Effective Date with a complete copy of all executed subcontracts or final commercial agreements with Subcontractors and/or suppliers. Contractor shall, within thirty (30) days of written acceptance by County of an addition to the Subcontractor list, provide the County

with a complete copy of the executed subcontract(s) or final commercial agreement(s) with the additional Subcontractor(s) and/or supplier(s).

- 6. Subcontract agreements and assignments shall preserve and protect the rights of County under the Contract so that subcontracting and assignments will not prejudice such rights. To the extent of the Work to be performed by a Subcontractor, Contractor shall require the Subcontractor's written agreement (1) to be bound to the terms of the Contract, and (2) to assume vis-à-vis Contractor all the obligations and responsibilities that Contractor assumes toward County under the Contract. (These agreements include for example, and not by way of limitation, all warranties, claims procedures and rules governing submittals of all types to which Contractor is subject under the Contract.) County shall have the right to approve Subcontractors engaged by Contractor, as well as their form of contract, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. County shall be a designated and intended third party beneficiary of all subcontracts. purchase orders and other agreements between the Contractor and third parties.
- 7. Contractor shall provide for the assignment to County of all rights Contractor or any Subcontractor may have against any manufacturer, supplier, or distributor for breach of warranties and guarantees relating to the Work performed by Contractor or any Subcontractor under the Contract.
- 8. Each Subcontractor shall be reliable and responsible and fully able to perform its portion of the Work covered by the proposed subcontract or assignment, and be able to complete the Work in accordance with the Contract. Contractor may not use unqualified, inexperienced or non-responsive subcontractors. Subcontractors shall not have been terminated for default on any project within the previous three years, shall never have submitted a false claim to any public entity and shall not be suspended or debarred from contracting with any federal, state or local entity in accord with Section 1.13.A.9 of this Contract.
- 9. Contractor acknowledges and agrees that County accepts no responsibility or liability for disapproval of any proposed subcontractor or assignee and Contractor agrees to indemnify and save harmless County and its officers, directors, representatives, consultants, agents and employees, for any loss, damage, claim, expense or liability arising out of such disapproval by County of any proposed subcontractor or assignee.
- 10. No subcontract or assignment of this Contract shall relieve Contractor or any sureties of liabilities or obligations under the Contract. Contractor's surety must give written consent to all assignments. Contractor's surety must give written consent to all Subcontractors, unless surety confirms in writing that the bond does not require such consent.

- 11. No assignment by Contractor of this Contract or any part hereof, or funds to be received hereunder by Contractor, will be recognized unless such assignment has written approval of County and surety has been given due notice and approved of such assignment in writing.
- 12. Contractor shall require each of its Subcontractors to execute agreements containing indemnity provisions coextensive with those in this Contract.

C. CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

- 1. County of Santa Barbara. The County's Board of Supervisors owns the Project and is the ultimate authority with respect to the Contract and the Project. The County's Board of Supervisors may exercise any power herein assigned either to the Director of General Services or to the County's Project Manager ("OPM").
- 2. Director of General Services. The Director of General Services is the only County official authorized to make any changes to this Contract or to exercise Contract Options.
 - The Contractor designates the following person as the Contractor's Representative: (Tim Merrill, 121 Nevada Street, Arroyo Grande, CA 93420, (805) 481-5096, tim@andersonburton.com). The Contractor's Representative must have the authority to legally bind the Contractor. The Contractor's Representative will be authorized to execute Contract Modifications or Change Orders on behalf of the Contractor. Except as otherwise provided in the Contract, the Contractor shall issue all communications to County through the Contractor's Representative.
- 3. The OPM is Todd Morrison 912 W. Foster Road, Santa Maria, CA 93455, (805) 934-6228, tmorris@co.santa-barbara.ca.us. The OPM will administer this Contract on behalf of the County by chairing progress meetings with Contractor, receiving and approving Contractor invoices for payment, auditing and inspecting Contractor's records, and providing other technical guidance as required. The OPM is not authorized to change any terms and conditions of this Contract. Only the General Services Director, by issuing a properly executed amendment to this Contract, may change the terms or conditions of this Contract. Except as otherwise provided in the Contract or subsequently identified in writing by County, the County shall issue all communications to Contractor through the OPM, and Contractor shall issue all communications to the County through the OPM in a written document delivered to the OPM.
- 4. Field Changes. Notwithstanding any provision of this Contract to the contrary, the OPM may make Field Changes to this Contract, which do not change the purpose or intent of the Specifications, the Contract terms

and conditions, the Contract Time or the Contract Sum. Substitution requests as defined in Section 1.13.K will be approved in the form of a Field Change. Each Field Change shall be in writing and shall be signed by the OPM and Contractor. All inquiries about Field Changes will be referred directly to the OPM.

5. Contract Progress Meetings. The OPM and other County personnel, at County's discretion, will meet with Contractor to review the Contract performance. At these meetings, the OPM will apprise Contractor of how County views Contractor's performance, and Contractor will apprise OPM of any problems Contractor is having. Contractor shall also notify the OPM in writing of any work being performed that Contractor considers beyond the scope of this Contract. Appropriate action shall be taken to resolve outstanding issues. The minutes of these meetings will be prepared by the Contractor, reduced to writing and signed by the OPM and Contractor. If OPM does not concur with the minutes, OPM shall submit a written description of any area of disagreement within 10 days of the meeting. Appropriate action will be taken to resolve any areas of disagreement. Participation in progress meetings by Contractor is not a substitute for compliance with the Claims procedures set forth in Section 1.12.

D. CHANGE ORDERS

- 1. Director of the Department of General Services. Pursuant to Public Contract Code 20142, the Director of the Department of General Services may at any time, by a written order, make changes ("Changes"), within the general scope of this Contract, in the Work to be performed, the time (i.e. hours of the day, days of the week, etc. when Contractor shall perform) and place of performance thereof. The Director of the Department of General Services may delegate this authority to the OPM. If any such Change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the performance of any part of the Work under this Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Contract shall be modified in writing accordingly. Value Engineering Proposals as defined in Section 1.02.B.5 will be approved in the form of a Change Order. Claim and Contract Modification procedures are set forth in Section 1.12 and 1.14.A.
- 2. Claims. Contractor must assert any claim for adjustment under this Section 1.01.D by following the procedures set forth in Section 1.12.

SECTION 1.02 SCOPE OF DESIGN BUILD RESPONSIBILITY

A. DESCRIPTION OF WORK

1. Contractor shall provide a complete and operable Project (including tie-ins to Utilities and communications services) in accordance with this

Contract, including providing, furnishing, and performing all Services and providing and furnishing all necessary supplies, housing, materials and equipment, and all necessary supervision, labor, and services required for the engineering, design, procurement, quality assurance and inspection, construction, installation, startup, checkout, testing, site cleanup and for the training of County's personnel, all in conformity with the requirements, Legal Requirements, criteria, performance guarantees, and warranties set forth in the Contract, for a complete and fully operable Project in full conformance with the Contract requirements. The signature and seal of a licensed engineer or architect shall be obtained as necessary for compliance with the Legal Requirements.

- 2. Contractor shall furnish, or cause to be furnished all site and subsurface investigation, architectural and engineering services, construction management, labor, materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation and all other facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of Work at the Site, whether temporary or permanent and whether or not incorporated or to be incorporated into the Work at the Site.
- 3. Contractor shall supervise and direct Work at the Site, using Contractor's best skill and attention.
- 4. Contractor shall be solely responsible for and have control over all construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures and for coordinating all portions of the Work at the Site.
- 5. Contractor shall obtain all permits, approvals, licenses and easements for Work at the Site and shall arrange for all inspections for Work.
- 6. Contractor shall give all notices and comply with all Legal Requirements relating to the Work at the Site.

B. DESIGN

- 1. Contractor shall provide architectural and engineering design services as set forth below for the Project and in accordance with the RFSO and RFP.
- 2. The standard of care for all architectural and engineering services performed under this Contract shall be the standard of care and skill ordinarily used by members of the architectural and engineering professions with expertise in the design and construction of public facilities, practicing under similar conditions in the greater Santa Barbara Area and at the same time as the services performed hereunder.
- 3. As the design documents are being prepared, Contractor will keep County apprised of the effects of any County-proposed changes on the project

schedule and/or the Cost of the Work. Contractor shall not incorporate any proposed changes into the Drawings unless and until it receives written direction to do so from County. The Contract Sum shall not be changed without a Change Order.

- 4. Contractor shall provide County with reproducible electronic copies of all design and other documents prepared in connection with the design and construction of the Work.
- 5. During the course of design and construction, Contractor may prepare and submit to County written Value Engineering Proposals ("VEP") for alternative systems, means, methods, finishes, equipment and the like that satisfy the general design criteria of the Work but result in savings of time or money in constructing or operating and maintaining the Work. Each VEP shall describe the proposed change, identify all aspects of the Work directly or indirectly affected by the change, specify the cost or time savings to be achieved if the VEP is accepted, and detail any anticipated effect on the service life, economy of operation, ease of maintenance, appearance, design or safety standards of the completed Work. In addition to VEPs submitted during design phase, Contractor shall solicit and submit VEPs developed during buyout and construction of the Project. Cost and time savings resulting from VEPs will remain in the Contract but will be established as "Reserves" to be applied at the County's discretion against the cost and schedule of Change Orders or future phases of Work. Reserves remaining at the end of the Project will be included in the calculation of Savings as defined in Section 1.07.D.6.

C. SCHEMATIC DESIGN

- Contractor shall cause to be prepared and furnish to County for review, schematic design documents consistent with the Contractor's Proposal and based upon County's requirements for the Work. These Documents will be for County's use in determining whether the proposed design of the Work is acceptable.
- Contractor shall furnish to County for review schematic design documents at the 30% completion milestone. Contractor shall furnish to County a detailed schematic design update to the Cost of the Work prepared on a mutually agreeable basis for the purpose of monitoring project cost.
- 3. The County shall review and provide written comments to Contractor within thirty (30) days of receipt of a complete package of schematic design documents. If requested by County, Contractor and its Design Professionals will meet with representatives of the County to discuss the schematic design documents.
- D. DESIGN DEVELOPMENT (30% SUBMITTAL)

- 1. Upon County's written approval of a schematic design and written authorization from County, Contractor shall address all of County's comments on the schematic design documents to County's satisfaction, and shall cause to be prepared design development documents to fix the size and character of the Work. These design development documents shall be based on the schematic design documents approved by County and shall provide the basis for the final design and construction of the Work. Contractor shall highlight in the design development documents the modifications made to address County's comments on the schematic design documents.
- 2. Contractor shall furnish to County a detailed design development update to the Cost of the Work prepared on a mutually agreeable basis for the purpose of monitoring project cost.
- 3. Contractor shall furnish to County for review design development documents at the 30% completion milestone. The design development documents are for County's use in determining that the design development is consistent with the Contractor's Proposal and approved schematic design documents.
- 4. The County shall review and provide written comments to Contractor within thirty (30) days of receipt of a complete package of design development documents. If requested by County, Contractor and its Design Professionals will meet with representatives of the County to discuss the design development documents.

E. CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS AND GMP UPDATES

- 1. Upon written approval of the design development documents and written authorization from County, Contractor shall address all of the County's comments on the design development documents to County's satisfaction and cause to be prepared construction documents to fix the size and character of the Work. Contractor shall highlight in the construction documents the modifications made to address County's comments on the design development documents. The construction documents shall address County-requested changes to County's satisfaction.
- 2. The construction documents may consist of drawings, specifications, and other documents (including both paper and electronic data necessary to reproduce such documents). The construction documents shall be consistent with the Contractor's Proposal and the approved design development documents, provide information for the use of those in the building trades, and include all documents required for regulatory agency approvals.

- 3. Contractor shall furnish to County for review construction documents at the 60%, 90%, and 100% milestones and, if at a different time, when the construction documents are issued for bidding. These documents are for County's use in determining that the design of the Work is being carried out in a manner consistent with the Contractor's Proposal and approved design development documents.
- 4. The County shall review and provide written comments to Contractor within thirty (30) days of receipt of a construction document submittal. If requested by County, Contractor and its Design Professionals will meet with representatives of the County to discuss the construction documents.
- 5. Contractor will revise the construction documents to address the issues raised by the County and will resubmit the construction documents to County within ten (10) days of receipt of the County's comments.
- 6. Contractor and County will continue to review and submit the construction documents until the County approves the construction documents in writing.
- 7. If the County discovers any inconsistencies or inaccuracies in the information presented by Contractor, it shall notify Contractor, who shall make appropriate revisions.
- The construction documents shall be prepared in accordance with all Legal 8. Requirements, building codes, rules, and regulations. Contractor represents that it has or will have carefully examined the Site and all reports, studies and other documents provided by County; has performed all reasonable investigations essential to a full understanding of the difficulties that may be encountered in performing the Work, and will acquaint itself with the conditions under which the Work is to be performed, including without limitation, applicable laws, codes, and other restrictions, local labor conditions, local weather patterns, restriction in access to and from the Site, prior work performed by others on the Site, obstructions, and other conditions relevant to the Work, the Site, and its surroundings. With the exception of (i) Hazardous Materials as identified in Section 1.13, and (ii) subsurface conditions and physical conditions of the Site not reasonably identified in the documents and that could not reasonably be investigated or quantified on account of the existing improvements and/or operations at the Site, Contractor expressly assumes the risk of the actual conditions, either discovered or discoverable through reasonable investigation in the performance of contractual obligations under this Contract. Contractor will complete the Work for the compensation stated in this Contract and, except as provided elsewhere in this Contract, including any amendments, no claim of limitations that may exist or may arise affecting the Work or of difficulties in performing the Work will be an excuse for any failure or omission by Contractor to fulfill

the requirements of the Contract for the agreed price.

- 9. Upon County's review and approval of the 100% submittal, Contractor shall furnish three (3) full-size printed sets of the final construction documents and specifications to County, along with four (4) sets of electronic copies of these materials in a CADD format acceptable to County. The CADD documents will be sealed, and all CADD functions shall be active. In addition, Contractor shall establish and maintain an ftp site on the Internet on which all documents will be posted. Each party shall be solely responsible for reproduction and distribution of all drawings, specifications and other documents for its own use and for the use of its separate consultants, contractors, suppliers and others as may be applicable.
- Contractor shall provide all plans and other documents required to apply for and obtain approval of local and State authorities as may be required for the initiation, prosecution and construction of the Work.
- 11. Pursuant to the requirements of Public Contract Code section 22166, (a) The local agency, in each design-build request for proposals, may identify specific types of subcontractors that must be included in the design-build entity statement of qualifications and proposal. All construction subcontractors that are identified in the proposal shall be afforded all the protections of Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 4100) of Part 1. (b) Following award of the design-build contract, the design-build entity shall proceed as follows in awarding construction subcontracts with a value exceeding one-half of 1 percent of the contract price allocable to construction work:
 - (1) Provide public notice of availability of work to be subcontracted in accordance with the publication requirements applicable to the competitive bidding process of the local agency, including a fixed date and time on which qualifications statements, bids, or proposals will be due.
 - (2) Establish reasonable qualification criteria and standards.
 - (3) Award the subcontract either on a best value basis or to the lowest responsible bidder. The process may include prequalification or short-listing. The foregoing process does not apply to construction subcontractors listed in the original proposal. Subcontractors awarded construction subcontracts under this subdivision shall be afforded all the protections of Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 4100) of Part 1.

F. CONSTRUCTION

1. After County approves of 100% design submittal and Contractor secures permits from and/or the approval of any applicable local or State authorities, Contractor may request County's approval to commence construction of the

Work.

- 2. Contractor shall furnish to the County such drawings and other descriptive material as are reasonably required to establish the kind and quality of materials, fixtures and equipment to be provided. The submittals will be made in accordance with the project schedule. Such submittals shall be done with sufficient detail to adequately describe items proposed to be furnished or methods of installation to enable the County to determine compliance with the construction documents. Contractor shall furnish and complete its submittals so as not to delay the Work.
- 3. Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials provided. The County may require, and Contractor shall submit if required, a list designating the source of supply of designated materials, fixtures and equipment to be incorporated into the Work, and in such event, such materials, fixtures, equipment or products shall not be delivered to the Work nor installed therein until after the County has approved the specific source of supply.
- 4. Contractor shall pay royalties and license fees for patented or copyrighted designs, processes or products incorporated into the Work, and further agrees to defend, indemnify and hold County harmless from all suits or claims for infringement of any patent rights or copyrights arising from Contractor's failure to comply with the requirements imposed on Contractor in this Section.
- 5. Contractor agrees to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work by the milestones set forth in the then-current project schedule, as such dates may be adjusted by time extensions issued in accordance with this Contract.
- 6. When Contractor considers that the Work is substantially complete, Contractor shall prepare and submit to County a preliminary list of items of Work that, in Contractor's opinion, need to be completed or corrected ("Punch List"). The failure to include any items on such list does not alter the responsibility of Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract. Contractor shall provide County with an estimate of the cost to complete or correct each item contained therein, or, if the cost is not known, then Contractor's reasonable professional estimate of such cost to complete or correct such item.
- 7. Upon receipt of the preliminary Punch List and written notice from Contractor that the Work is ready for review, County shall, within 10 calendar days of receipt of such notice, review the Work. Contractor shall have the right to accompany County in making this review. Based upon this review and upon Contractor's preliminary Punch List, County shall compile a Punch List, which list shall be transmitted to Contractor.

- 8. Contractor shall diligently complete and correct the items on the Punch List. When Contractor believes that the Punch List is complete and the Work is ready for final inspection, Contractor shall notify County.
- 9. When County, on the basis of the review requested by Contractor, determines that the Work or designated portion thereof has achieved Substantial Completion, Contractor will prepare a Certificate of Substantial Completion which shall state the date of Substantial Completion, state the responsibilities of County and Contractor and fix the time within which Contractor shall complete the items listed on the Punch List.

G. ALL-INCLUSIVE DESIGN BUILD OBLIGATION

Without limiting the generality of Section 1.02.A hereof, Contractor shall provide, at a minimum, the following services and materials and equipment as further specified and described in Exhibit B-1 Statement of Work and Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal; provided, however, that these sections shall not be construed in any way to limit Contractor's obligations hereunder to design, engineer, furnish, construct, checkout, startup, and test a complete and operable Project (including Utilities and/or tie-ins) in accordance with the provisions of this Contract.

- 1. Contractor shall provide all engineering services and design, which will set forth in detail with specifications, drawings and requirements for the procurement of the materials and equipment and for the construction of the entire Project and Utilities. Contractor shall furnish the services of all personnel, including supervisors, engineers, designers and draftsmen necessary for the preparation of all drawings and specifications required for the Work. The design shall include all architectural, civil, structural, mechanical, electrical, plumbing, fire protection, irrigation and landscape, and control work.
- 2. Contractor shall provide all equipment and materials and furnish the services of all supervision, buyers, inspectors, expeditors, and other personnel necessary to procure all materials and equipment for the construction of the Project and Utilities. Contractor shall provide, install, complete and pay for all labor, materials and equipment, tools, supplies, construction equipment and machinery, construction utilities (including all water, power and sanitary facilities), transportation (including road or other infrastructure and improvements on and off the Site), customs clearance, quality assurance, and other facilities and services (including any temporary or consumable materials, water, fuels, and electricity) necessary for the proper execution and completion of the Work, including any of the utilities, as required. Contractor shall maintain all materials and equipment in accordance with manufacturer's requirements while such materials and equipment are in transit or care and custody of the Contractor.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Contractor shall provide any and all construction required for the temporary upgrading of any public or private road which is inadequate for the performance of the Work, temporarily relocate any interference in public or private roadways necessary for the transportation of equipment and materials, and repair all damage to, or deterioration (other than reasonable wear and tear) of, any public or private road which arises out of the performance of the Work.

- 3. Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work, and shall furnish the services of all supervisors, foremen, skilled and unskilled labor, and all other personnel in sufficient quantities and with sufficient skills necessary to perform the services in accordance with this Contract. At County's reasonable request, Contractor shall replace, at Contractor's expense, any individual if it is determined by County that such individual's continued presence would jeopardize the quality or timely completion of the Work. Contractor shall indemnify and save harmless County and its officers, directors, representatives, consultants, agents and employees, for any loss, damage, claim, expense or liability arising out of such disapproved employee. Whenever required by applicable laws or the Contract, Contractor shall employ licensed personnel as necessary to perform engineering, design, architectural, or other professional services in the performance of the Work.
- 4. All such professional services shall be performed with the degree of care, skill, and responsibility customary among such licensed personnel that specialize in work similar to the Work of this Contract. Contractor shall be responsible for all labor relations matters relative to the Work on the Site and shall at all times use all reasonable efforts to maintain harmony among all workers employed in connection with the Work on the Site. Contractor shall adopt and implement reasonable policies and practices designed to avoid work stoppage, slow-downs, disputes and strikes.
- 5. Contractor shall be solely responsible for all construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures and for coordinating all portions of the Work under this Contract, and County shall not be responsible for or exercise any control over the actions or omissions of Contractor, any supplier, or any of their employees or agents performing any of the Work or Contractor's warranty obligations. Contractor shall prosecute the Work continuously and diligently and complete the Work in accordance with all requirements of this Contract.
- 6. Contractor shall coordinate ingress and egress to and from the Site so as to minimize disruption to the Work and to traffic in the vicinity of the Site.
- 7. Contractor shall be responsible for the layout of the Work and shall perform all necessary surveying during the construction of the Project and tie-in to the Utilities and services. The accuracy of all grades, elevations,

alignments, and plumbing of any structures and the location of all Facilities described in the final plans and specifications shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. Contractor shall preserve all permanent survey construction monuments and benchmarks. Prior to the final completion date, Contractor shall accurately correct all Project documents to as-built conditions and deliver to the County these as-built documents in accordance with the Contract (see Section 1.11.C.4). Such documents shall show the location of the Project and shall show all related easements, improvement, utilities and rights of way above and below ground, on and off the Site, as of the date of delivery of such documents. Such documents shall also show the dimensions and the distances to the nearest benchmarks.

- 8. Contractor shall provide appropriate installation and startup representatives from suppliers of major equipment and control systems, all necessary supervising personnel, all equipment, tools, construction and temporary material, and all labor for checkout, startup and testing. Contractor shall be responsible for checkout, startup, testing, and training of the facility staff and shall carry out those activities in accordance with all applicable codes and Legal Requirements, startup and checkout requirements and procedures as set forth in the Contract.
- 9. Contractor shall provide County with field offices and other facilities required for the use of the County's representative(s). Such field offices shall be available beginning one month following Contractor's mobilization at the Site until and including final completion and shall be suited for use by such personnel and shall include: two (2) private offices with desk, chair, data line, and phone; a minimum of two (2) electrical receptacles per room; security bars on all windows; heating, air conditioning, water, power, and high speed internet; sanitary facilities, janitorial services, and all utility facilities, including adequate telephone and data lines, telephone equipment, and connections. Contractor shall also provide from time-to-time, upon request of County, reasonable temporary facilities at Contractor's off-site offices to allow County to review the Work in accordance with the Contract (see Section 1.10).
- 10. Except for safety and warning signs, Contractor shall not install any signs on the Site without the express written consent of County.
- 11. Contractor shall be responsible for Site security until final completion or termination of the Contract. Such security shall include, to the extent reasonably necessary, barriers, lighting, CCTV monitoring, security patrols, controlled access, and other measures required to prevent vandalism, theft, and danger to personnel, the Project, materials and equipment.
- 12. Contractor shall prepare or cause to be prepared and shall furnish to County

all drawing logs, Drawings, manufacturer's drawings and data, supplier manuals and operating manuals in accordance with the Contract (see Sections 1.09.A.2 and 1.11.C.4).

- 13. Contractor shall ensure that County and its representatives shall, at all times, have access to the Project for all purposes. In order to allow County and its representatives to be present, Contractor shall give County at least three (3) business days' advance notice of any system or equipment checkout or testing. If County desires access to any places where Work is being performed or from which materials and equipment are being obtained, Contractor shall provide or arrange reasonable access thereto and shall provide County reasonable advance notice of any factory tests or other off site tests. Contractor shall maintain the Site in a safe condition to permit County and any person authorized in writing by County, to inspect and review all field work during working hours, including materials and equipment, installation, calibration, startup and testing.
- 14. As part of the procurement of equipment, Contractor shall provide to County a list of recommended operating spare parts, which list shall include all relevant costs and ordering lead time information with terms and conditions. At County's request, Contractor shall procure such operating spare parts from suppliers, on behalf of County. The cost of such operating spare parts shall be covered by Change Order.
- 15. When any equipment or portion of the Work is damaged, Contractor shall inform County as soon as possible and provide County a damage report detailing such occurrence, any required repairs, and the estimated duration of such repairs.
- 16. Contractor shall provide to County all tests and measurements, laboratory analyses, and reports made or prepared in connection with the Work.

SECTION 1.03 COMMENCEMENT OF THE WORK

A. COMMENCEMENT OF WORK

- 1. The Contract Time will commence to run on the day indicated in Exhibit C, Notice to Proceed. Contractor shall deliver to County all required executed agreements, forms, bonds, and insurance documents. Contractor understands that its failure to comply with the delivery of any document within the time required is a material breach of the Contract and that County may terminate the Contract for cause, in its sole discretion, if Contractor fails to comply with the document delivery requirement, including the timely delivery of any document. A notice to proceed may be given at any time after the Effective Date of the Contract.
- 2. Contractor shall commence the Work on the date when the Contract Time

commences to run, and unless otherwise specifically allowed for in this Contract, no Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Time commences to run.

B. MOBILIZATION

- 1. Mobilization shall include
 - i) commencement of all design activities, including architect, engineer and design services and any and all related support services, and
 - ii) commencement of construction and the subsequent moving onto the Site of all equipment; furnishing and temporary buildings, and other construction facilities; all as required for the proper performance and completion of the Work. Mobilization shall be undertaken in compliance with the requirements of the Contract and any staging plan approved by the County and shall include, but not be limited to, the following principal items:
 - a. Moving onto the Site Contractor's equipment as required.
 - b. Installing, outfitting, furnishing, equipping and making operational the temporary facilities as specified.
 - c. Installing temporary construction power and wiring.
 - d. Establishing fire protection system for its temporary facilities.
 - e. Developing construction water supply.
 - f. Providing field office trailers for the Contractor and County representative(s) with all specified furnishings and utility services including telephones.
 - g. Providing connections to on-site sanitary facilities and potable water facilities as specified, or providing a portable toilet as needed.
 - h. Arranging for and erecting of Contractor's work and storage yard(s).
 - i. Posting all Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 (OSHA) required notices and establishment of safety programs.
 - j. Establishing procedures for and installing all necessary equipment to comply with all applicable federal, State and local laws and regulations relating to the Work, including storm water run-off systems.
- 2. Within fifteen (15) days following the Effective Date of submission for plan check, the Contractor shall submit to the County, for its review and concurrence, a mobilization plan and schedule.
 - a. The mobilization plan and schedule shall be subject to review and concurrence by the County. County shall have ten (10) days to review and approve or reject Contractor's mobilization plan. Should County reject Contractor's mobilization plan, County shall do so in writing. Contractor shall have ten (10) days to provide to County a revised mobilization plan at which time County will have

- ten (10) days to approve or reject Contractor's revised mobilization plan. After three (3) County rejections, County and Contractor shall follow the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Section 1.12 of the Contract.
- b. The mobilization plan and schedule shall be developed in both narrative and graphic format, and shall include, at a minimum, the following:
 - i. A mobilization plan and Project Schedule for architectural, engineering and design services, including review and permitting processes. The mobilization plan shall include the schedules for developing, reviewing, approving and revising the Drawings as set forth in Section 1.05 of the Contract.
 - ii. A mobilization plan and project schedule for initial construction activities, which include but are not limited to soil import and grading, any offsite improvements, parking and traffic control, and temporary facilities and staging.
- c. Contractor shall provide the mobilization and schedule in Microsoft Project 2000 or later version, in electronic format and hard copy (11" x 17" sheet size minimum format).

SECTION 1.04 BONDS; INSURANCE; INDEMNITY

A. BONDS

- 1. Prior to execution of the Contract, Contractor must file with the County the following bonds:
 - a. Corporate surety bond in a sum not less than 100 percent of the Contract Sum, to guarantee faithful performance of Contract (see Exhibit D Performance Bond).
 - b. Corporate surety bond in a sum not less than 100 percent of the Contract Sum, to guarantee payment of wages for services engaged and of bills contracted for materials, supplies, and equipment used in performance of Contract (see Exhibit E Payment Bond).
- 2. Corporate sureties on these bonds and on bonds accompanying bids must be duly licensed and legally authorized to engage in the business of furnishing surety bonds in the State of California. Sureties must be satisfactory to the County and shall have an A.M. Best Company financial rating of A- or better.
- 3. In the event of increases in the Contract Sum by Change Orders, or otherwise, aggregating to ten percent (10%) of the Contract Sum or more, and by all such subsequent increases in the Contract Sum thereafter, the Contractor shall submit to the County evidence of additional bond coverage for such increases in the Contract Sum. Contractor shall be compensated for such additional bond coverage.

B. INSURANCE

CONTRACTOR shall procure and maintain for the duration of this Agreement insurance against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the performance of the work hereunder and the results of that work by the CONTRACTOR, its agents, representatives, employees or subcontractors.

- Minimum Scope and Limit of Insurance Coverage shall be at least as broad as:
 - a. Commercial General Liability (CGL): Insurance Services Office (ISO) Form CG 00 01 covering CGL on an "occurrence" basis, including products and completed operations, property damage, bodily injury and personal & advertising injury with limits no less than \$5,000,000 per occurrence. If a general aggregate limit applies, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this project/location (ISO CG 25 03 or 25 04) or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.
 - b. Automobile Liability: ISO Form Number CA 00 01 covering any auto (Code 1), with limit no less than \$2,000,000 per accident for bodily injury and property damage.
 - c. Workers' Compensation: as required by the State of California, with Statutory Limits, and Employer's Liability Insurance with limit of no less than \$1,000,000 per accident for bodily injury or disease.
 - d. **Builder's Risk:** (Course of Construction) insurance utilizing an "All Risk" (Special Perils) coverage form, with limits equal to the completed value of the project and no coinsurance penalty provisions.
 - e. Professional Liability (Errors and Omissions) with limits no less than \$2,000,000 per occurrence or claim, and \$3,000,000 policy aggregate
 - f. Contractors' Pollution Legal Liability and/or Asbestos Legal Liability: (if project involves environmental hazards) with limits no less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence or claim, and \$2,000,000 policy aggregate.

If the CONTRACTOR maintains higher limits than the minimums shown above, the COUNTY requires and shall be entitled to coverage for the higher limits maintained by the CONTRACTOR. Any available insurance proceeds in excess of the specified minimum limits of insurance and coverage shall be available to the COUNTY.

2. Other Insurance Provisions

The insurance policies are to contain, or be endorsed to contain, the following provisions:

a. Additional Insured – COUNTY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers are to be covered as additional insureds on the CGL policy with respect to

liability arising out of work or operations performed by or on behalf of the CONTRACTOR including materials, parts, or equipment furnished in connection with such work or operations. General liability coverage can be provided in the form of an endorsement to the CONTRACTOR's insurance at least as broad as ISO Form CG 20 10 11 85 or if not available, through the addition of both CG 20 10 and CG 20 37 if a later edition is used).

- b. Primary Coverage For any claims related to this Agreement, the CONTRACTOR's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance as respects the COUNTY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the COUNTY, its officers, officials, employees, agents or volunteers shall be excess of the CONTRACTOR's insurance and shall not contribute with it.
- c. Notice of Cancellation Each insurance policy required above shall provide that coverage shall not be canceled, except with notice to the COUNTY.
- d. Waiver of Subrogation Rights CONTRACTOR hereby agrees to waive rights of subrogation which any insurer of CONTRACTOR may acquire from CONTRACTOR by virtue of the payment of any loss. CONTRACTOR agrees to obtain any endorsement that may be necessary to affect this waiver of subrogation. The Workers' Compensation policy shall be endorsed with a waiver of subrogation in favor of the COUNTY for all work performed by the CONTRACTOR, its employees, agents and subcontractors. This provision applies regardless of whether or not the COUNTY has received a waiver of subrogation endorsement from the insurer.
- e. Deductibles and Self-Insured Retention Any deductibles or self-insured retentions must be declared to and approved by the COUNTY. At the option of the COUNTY, either: the CONTRACTOR shall cause the insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or self-insured retentions as respects the COUNTY, its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers; or the Contractor shall provide a financial guarantee satisfactory to the COUNTY guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration, and defense expenses.
- f. Acceptability of Insurers Unless otherwise approved by Risk Management, insurance shall be written by insurers authorized to do business in the State of California and with a minimum A.M. Best's Insurance Guide rating of "A-VII."
- g. Verification of Coverage CONTRACTOR shall furnish the COUNTY with proof of insurance, original certificates and amendatory endorsements as required by this Agreement. The proof of insurance, certificates and endorsements are to be received and approved by the COUNTY before work commences. However, failure to obtain the required documents prior to the work beginning shall not waive the CONTRACTOR's obligation to provide them. The CONTRACTOR shall furnish

evidence of renewal of coverage throughout the term of the Agreement. The COUNTY reserves the right to require complete, certified copies of all required insurance policies, including endorsements required by these specifications, at any time.

- h. Failure to Procure Coverage In the event that any policy of insurance required under this Agreement does not comply with the requirements, is not procured, or is canceled and not replaced, COUNTY has the right but not the obligation or duty to terminate the Agreement. Maintenance of required insurance coverage is a material element of the Agreement and failure to maintain or renew such coverage or to provide evidence of renewal may be treated by COUNTY as a material breach of contract.
- i. Subcontractors CONTRACTOR shall require and verify that all subcontractors maintain insurance meeting all the requirements stated herein, and CONTRACTOR shall ensure that COUNTY is an additional insured on insurance required from subcontractors. For CGL coverage subcontractors shall provide coverage with a format least as broad as CG 20 38 04 13.
- j. Claims Made Policies If any of the required policies provide coverage on a claims-made basis:
 - i. The Retroactive Date must be shown and must be before the date of the contract or the beginning of contract work.
 - ii. Insurance must be maintained and evidence of insurance must be provided for at least five (5) years after completion of contract work.
 - iii. If coverage is canceled or non-renewed, and not replaced with another claims-made policy form with a Retroactive Date prior to the contract effective date, the CONTRACTOR must purchase "extended reporting" coverage for a minimum of five (5) years after completion of contract work.
- k. **Special Risks or Circumstances** COUNTY reserves the right to modify these requirements, including limits, based on the nature of the risk, prior experience, insurer, coverage, or other circumstances.

Any change requiring additional types of insurance coverage or higher coverage limits must be made by amendment to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR agrees to execute any such amendment within thirty (30) days of receipt.

Any failure, actual or alleged, on the part of COUNTY to monitor or enforce compliance with any of the insurance and indemnification requirements will not be deemed as a waiver of any rights on the part of COUNTY.

C. INDEMNIFICATION

- 1. Indemnification pertaining to other than Design Professional Services: CONTRACTOR agrees to indemnify, defend (with counsel reasonably approved by COUNTY) and hold harmless COUNTY and its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers from and against any and all claims, actions, losses, damages, costs, expenses (including but not limited to attorneys' fees), judgments and/or liabilities that arise out of, or pertain to, or relate to the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CONTRACTOR and its employees, subcontractors, or agents in the performance of services under this Agreement, but this indemnity does not apply to liability for damages arising from the sole negligence, active negligence, or willful acts of the COUNTY.
- 2. Indemnification pertaining to Design Professional Services: CONTRACTOR agrees to indemnify, defend (with counsel reasonably approved by COUNTY) and hold harmless COUNTY and its officers, officials, employees, agents and volunteers from and against any and all claims, actions, losses, damages, costs, expenses (including but not limited to attorneys' fees), judgments and/or liabilities that arise out of, or pertain to, or relate to the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CONTRACTOR and its employees, subcontractors, or agents in the performance of services under this Agreement, but this indemnity does not apply to liability for damages arising from the sole negligence, active negligence, or willful acts of the COUNTY

NOTIFICATION OF ACCIDENTS AND SURVIVAL OF INDEMNIFICATION PROVISIONS

CONTRACTOR shall notify COUNTY immediately in the event of any accident or injury arising out of or in connection with this Agreement. The indemnification provisions in this Agreement shall survive any expiration or termination of this Agreement.

SECTION 1.05 DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS

A. INTENT

It is the mutual intent of Contractor and County that the Contract is to describe a functionally complete Project and individual systems therein to be designed and constructed in accordance with the requirements of the Contract. Contractor will, in exchange for the Cost of the Work, provide any Work, including, but not limited to materials, equipment, supplies and testing, that may reasonably be inferred from the requirements of the Contract or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the intended result, whether or not specifically called for in the Contract. When words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meanings are used to describe Work, materials, equipment, supplies and testing, such words or phrases shall be interpreted in accordance with that meaning.

B. DRAWING DETAILS AND SPECIFICATION DESCRIPTIONS

The Specifications establish performance criteria that the final design and construction must meet, which, along with the warranty and other requirements in the Contract, establish the minimum design, material, quality, workmanship and other standards required under the Contract. Contractor has full "turnkey" responsibility to deliver the fully functional, operational Project described in Exhibit B-1, Statement of Work and the Contract. Contractor is responsible for meeting, and warrants that it will complete all Drawings, in accordance with the Specifications.

C. SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS DO NOT CONTROL DIVISION OF WORK

The Specifications and Contractor's subsequent Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.

D. INTERPRETATION OF CONTRACT, DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS

Should any discrepancy appear or any misunderstanding arise as to the importance of anything contained in the Contract or the RFP, the matter shall be referred to the County as a request for information ("RFI"), who shall issue with reasonable promptness such written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements, which shall be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract and the Specifications. Reasonable promptness may vary with issue; however, it is the goal of the County to respond in no longer than five (5) business days. It is the intent of County and Contractor, as expressed through the Contract, that the Contractor shall have responsibility to provide a complete and comprehensive design, including Drawings and Specifications, for the Project in order to allow Contractor to complete a fully operational Project on a "turnkey" The County's review of Contractor's designs, Drawings, samples and submittals shall not relieve Contractor of its responsibility for a complete design complying with the requirements of the Contract and any applicable federal, State or local law and regulation as required by County; but rather, such review shall be in furtherance of the County's monitoring and accepting the design as developed and issued by Contractor, consistent with the Contract. The scope of the Contract shall be construed broadly in favor of the County to reflect the Contractor's broad, all- inclusive design-build responsibility to provide a complete and operable Project.

E. CHECKING / UPDATING OF DRAWINGS

Contractor shall develop the final design and construction Drawings for the Work and, thereafter, during design and construction, shall continuously check such Drawings for conformance to actual conditions and update such Drawings to maintain complete and current as-built drawings as construction progresses.

F. NECESSARY AND INCIDENTAL WORK

Contractor shall perform reasonably implied parts of Work as "incidental work" although absent from Drawings and Specifications. Incidental work includes any work not shown on Drawings or described in Specifications that is necessary or normally or customarily required as a part of the Work shown on Drawings or described in Specifications. Incidental work includes any Work necessary or required to make each installation satisfactory, legally operable, functional, and consistent with the intent of Drawings and Specifications or the requirements of Contract including required tasks to be performed under the Specifications. Contractor shall perform incidental work without extra cost to County. Incidental work shall be treated as if fully described in the Specifications and shown on the Drawings, and the expense of incidental work shall be included in proposal price and Contract Sum.

G. STANDARDS TO APPLY WHERE DETAILED AND/OR PERFORMANCE SPECIFICATIONS ARE NOT FURNISHED

Wherever in the Contract, or in any orders given by County, it is provided that Contractor shall furnish materials or manufactured articles or shall do work for which no detailed or performance specifications are set forth, the following general specifications shall apply.

- 1. Design and construction shall meet the standards required to provide the County with a fully functional Project, designed and constructed in a manner consistent with the standards, equipment, materials and design, found in comparable, fully functional, contemporary facilities that are owner-occupied and operated.
- 2. Materials or manufactured articles shall be of the grade, in quality and workmanship, consistent with the requirements of this Contract and obtainable in the market from firms of established good reputation, or, if not ordinarily carried in stock, shall conform to the usual standards for materials or articles of the kind required, with due consideration of the use to which they are to be put. Work for which no detailed specifications are set forth herein shall conform to the requirements of Section 1.05.G.1 above. All such Work shall be consistent with the Contract.

H. PRECEDENCE OF DOCUMENTS

- 1. To the extent applicable in the design-build context, in the case of discrepancy or ambiguity in the Contract, the following order of precedence shall prevail:
 - a. Modifications in inverse chronological order, and in the same order as specific portions they are modifying (i.e., later-issued language shall take precedence and prevail over earlier conflicting versions

or language).

- b. The Contract and terms and conditions referenced therein.
- c. Exhibit B-1 Statement of Work (RFP, attachments, exhibits and Addenda).
- d. Best and Final Offer (BAFO), if required.
- e. Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal.
- 2. Resolution of Conflicts in the Contract Documents:
 - a. Written numbers over figures, unless obviously incorrect.
 - b. Figured dimensions over scaled dimensions.
 - c. Large-scale Drawings over small-scale Drawings.
- 3. Any conflict between Drawings and Specifications will be resolved in favor of the document of the latest date (i.e., the most recent document), and if the dates are the same or not determinable, then in favor of Specifications.
- 4. Any conflict between a bill or list of materials shown in the Contract and the actual quantities required to complete Work required by the Contract will be resolved in favor of the actual quantities.
- 5. If there is any discrepancy or ambiguity concerning the quality or quantity of Work or materials required under the Contract, Contractor shall (1) immediately bring such discrepancy or ambiguity to the attention of the County and (2) without regard to the order of precedence above, provide the better quality of or greater quantity of Work or materials, without an increase in the Contract Sum, unless otherwise ordered by the County.
- I. SHOP DRAWINGS AND SUBMITTALS TO BE FURNISHED BY CONTRACTOR IN ADDITION TO COMPLETED DESIGN DRAWINGS
 - 6. Contractor shall submit to County for review and approval a schedule of deliverables which will list each required shop drawing and submittal in order by specification section and the times for submitting, reviewing and processing such submittal. Contractor shall submit to the County a preliminary schedule of deliverables within sixty (60) days of the Notice to Proceed. Contractor shall submit to the County a complete schedule of deliverables at the conclusion of design development as identified in Section 1.02.D. Shop drawings and submittals shall be in addition to Contractor's design developed pursuant to this Contract.
 - 7. Contractor and County will jointly develop a list of submittals and shop drawings, which are to be submitted to the County. Contractor shall submit to County for review a preliminary schedule of shop drawings and submittals ("Schedule of Submittals"), which will list each required

submittal in order by specification section and the times for submitting, reviewing and processing such submittal. A preliminary Schedule of Submittals will be submitted within sixty (60) days of the Notice to Proceed. The County understands that a more complete Schedule of Submittals will not be available until sixty (60) days after approval of 100% Construction Drawings or final bid package procurement, whichever is later. Contractor will endeavor to provide updated partial Schedules of Submittals as available every sixty (60) days through the course of the Project. Shop drawings and submittals shall be in addition to Contractor's design developed pursuant to this Contract.

8. Contractor shall not perform work requiring submission of a submittal or shop drawing prior to submission and favorable review of the submittal or shop drawing. Where a submittal or shop drawing is required by the Contract or the final schedule accepted by County, any related Work performed prior to favorable review of the pertinent submittal or shop drawing will be at the sole expense, responsibility and risk of Contractor. County's review of shop drawings, samples and submittals shall not relieve Contractor of its responsibility for a complete design complying with the requirements of the Contract; but rather, such review shall be in furtherance of the County's monitoring and accepting the design as developed and issued by the Contractor, consistent with this Contract.

SECTION 1.06 CONSTRUCTION BY THE COUNTY OR BY SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

A. THE COUNTY'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION AND TO AWARD

SEPARATE CONTRACTS

- 1. County may, but is not required to, perform with its own forces, construction or operations related to the Project. County may also award separate contracts in connection with other portions of the Project or other construction or operations, on the Site or areas contiguous to the Site, under conditions similar to this Contract, or may have utility owners perform other work.
- 2. When separate contracts are awarded for different portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the Site, the term "Contractor" in the Contract in each case shall mean the Contractor who executes each County/Contractor Contract.

B. MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY

1. Contractor shall afford all other contractors, utility owners, and the County (if the County is performing work with its own forces), proper and safe access to the Site, and reasonable opportunity for the installation and

storage of their materials, shall ensure that the execution of its Work properly connects and coordinates with their work, and shall cooperate with them to facilitate the progress of the Work.

- 2. Contractor shall coordinate the Work with the work of other separate contractors, the County, and utility owners, including, at a minimum, holding monthly coordination meetings with them. The County or its designee shall have the right to participate in these coordination meetings, and shall be advised of the results of these coordination meetings at the monthly Progress Meeting.
- 3. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract, Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their work and will only cut or alter their work with the written consent of County and the others whose work will be affected.
- 4. The duties and responsibilities of Contractor under Sections 1.06.B.1 through 3 above are for the benefit of the County.
- 5. To the extent that any part of Contractor's Work is to interface with work performed or installed by others, Contractor shall inspect and measure the in-place work and promptly report to County any defect in such in-place work that will impede or increase the cost of the Contractor's interface unless corrected. The County will require the contractor responsible for the defective work to make corrections so as to conform to its contract requirements. If Contractor fails to measure, inspect and/or report defects that are reasonably discoverable, all costs of accomplishing the interface acceptably shall be borne by Contractor. This provision shall be included in any and all other contracts or subcontracts for Work to be performed where such a conflict could exist.

C. COUNTY AUTHORITY OVER COORDINATION

1. County shall have authority over coordination of the activities of multiple contractors in those cases where the County contracts with others for the performance of other work on the Project, the County performs work with its own forces, or utilities perform work on the Site. (The authority of County with respect to coordination of the activities of multiple prime contractors and utility owners, however, shall not in any manner relieve Contractor of its obligation to other contractors and utility owners to coordinate its work with utility owners and other contractors as specified above.) Contractor shall promptly notify County in writing when another contractor on this Project fails to coordinate its work with the Work of this Contract.

Contractor shall suspend any part of the Work herein specified or shall 2. carry on the same in such manner if directed by County when such suspension or prosecution is necessary to facilitate the work of other contractors or workers. No damages or Claims (as defined in Section 1.12 below) by Contractor will be allowed therefor if the suspension or work change is due in whole or in part to Contractor's failure to perform its obligation herein specified to coordinate its work with utility owners and other contractors. If the suspension or work change is due in whole or in part to the failure of another contractor to coordinate its work with Contractor and other contractors and utility owners, then resulting damages or Claims by Contractor will be allowed only to the extent of fault by the County. The County reserves the right to back charge Contractor for any damages or claims of other contractors incurred as a result of Contractor's failure to perform its obligations to coordinate with other contractors and utility owners, and in its discretion, County may deposit the funds retained with a court of competent jurisdiction pursuant to applicable interpleader procedures, and Contractor releases County of any further liability regarding such funds.

SECTION 1.07 THE COUNTY AND PAYMENT

A. COMPENSATION

- 1. County will pay Contractor a sum not to exceed \$6,437,668.30 ("Contract Sum"), for the satisfactory completion of the services specified in Exhibit B-1 Statement of Work and Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal.
- Accounting System and Fiscal Monitoring. Contractor shall maintain and use an accounting and financial support system to monitor, control and verify costs.

B. INVOICES AND PAYMENT

- 1. Design Services Invoices. Contractor shall submit invoices at completion of the following deliverables:
 - a. 30% Design Review drawings
 - b. 60% construction drawings
 - c. 90% construction drawings
 - d. 100% construction drawings

Each invoice shall identify the deliverable to which the claim applies, the amount of compensation sought, and its percentage of total compensation for design services.

2. Construction Invoices. Contractor shall prepare and submit monthly applications for payment and warrant title to all Work covered by each

application for payment. Applications for payment shall be prepared on American Institute of Architects (AIA) forms G702 and G703 and shall be properly certified and notarized. County will review Contractor's applications for payment and make payment thereon, and Contractor shall make payments to Subcontractors, suppliers and others. Contractor's monthly invoices shall include a statement certifying whether it is in compliance with Section 1.13.A of this Contract. In each application for payment, Contractor shall certify that all work has been performed according to the Contract requirements.

- 3. Payments. County will pay Contractor in arrears only after receipt and approval by OPM of a properly submitted, detailed and itemized original invoice referencing the Contract number and on a form subject to approval by the County. Each invoice, or portion thereof, so approved and paid shall constitute full and complete compensation to Contractor for the work completed during the billing period pursuant to Exhibits B-1 and B-2. Payment shall be NET 30 days from receipt and approval of invoice unless otherwise stated.
- 4. Conditions Precedent to Payments. If permitted by law, County may elect to withhold a particular payment in part or in full if any of the following exists:
 - a. Contractor, with or without knowledge, made any misrepresentation of substantial and material nature with respect to any information furnished to County.
 - b. Contractor took an action without receiving County's prior approval as required under this Contract.
 - c. Contractor is in default of a term or condition of this Contract.
- 5. Schedule of Values. At least fourteen (14) days prior to the first payment application to be made under this Contract and the first payment application to be made for each Phase or portion of the Work, Contractor shall submit to the County a schedule of values in sufficient detail to evaluate progress of the Work and in a form reasonably acceptable to County. The schedule of values shall show all items included in the GMP and be done in sufficient detail and supported by such data to substantiate its accuracy as the County may request. Construction costs will be broken out by subcontract; all other costs will be itemized by contract or other mutually agreeable category. This schedule of values, when approved, shall be used as a basis for Contractor's applications for payment. Progress payments will be made based upon actual progress of the Work, measured against the agreed-upon schedule of values.
- 6. Draft Progress Payment Applications. Contractor shall deliver to County, on or before the twenty-fifth (25th) day of each month after execution of this Contract, an itemized invoice describing the Work performed in

the preceding month, which invoice shall constitute a representation by Contractor that the Work will have progressed to the point indicated by the end of the month, that the quality of the Work covered by the invoice is in accordance with the Drawings and Specifications, and that Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount requested. The Draft Progress Payment Application shall include detailed backup material, including but not limited to invoices from Contractors, Design Professionals and other vendors, as County may reasonably request.

- 7. Stored Materials. In computing progress payments, Contractor may include 70% of the value of materials delivered to the Site or fabricated materials stored on the Site or off the Site since the first day of the month during which Contractor submits such progress payment application. Payment for materials stored off the Site shall be contingent upon County receiving satisfactory evidence that Contractor has acquired title to such material, that the materials will be utilized on the Work, and that the materials are satisfactorily stored, protected, and insured, or such other procedures satisfactory to County, to protect County's interests. Materials stored off the Site, to be considered for payment, shall, in addition to the above requirements, be stored in a bonded warehouse, fully insured, and available to County for inspection. If requested by County, Contractor shall obtain an executed security agreement before seeking payment for any materials stored other than at the Site. County shall have discretion as to the amount of stored material and equipment for which payment may be made on any payment application.
- 8. Reports to be included with Draft Progress Payment Applications. In addition to the documents described above, Contractor shall provide each of the following monthly reports:
 - a. The project schedule (in paper and electronic form) updated to show the actual progress of the Work and any material changes.
 - b. A narrative report describing the actual progress of the Work compared to scheduled progress and explaining any deviations between actual and scheduled progress and any known events that may affect the cost or schedule for the Work.
 - c. A written progress payment report stating the value of all contracts for the Work, all payments made by Contractor to date, current payments requested by Subcontractors, any other pending payment requests, retainage held on each contract, and actual amounts Contractor proposes to pay to each Subcontractor in the current payment period.
 - d. A written Contract Modification report listing all Change Orders by number, a brief description of the Change Order work, any adjustment to the Cost of the Work or guaranteed maximum price, and percent of completion of the Change Order work.
 - e. Each of the reports identified above is a material component of a

complete Progress Payment Application. The County will not process or make payment based upon incomplete payment applications.

- 9. Draft Progress Payment Application Review Meeting. At a meeting held on or before the end of each month, County and Contractor will review Contractor's Draft Progress Payment Application and agree on the status of the Work and the amount to be paid for that month.
- 10. Progress Payment Application. Following the Draft Progress Payment Application Review Meeting, the Contractor shall prepare a Progress Payment Application for the payment period which reflects the County and Contractor's mutual agreement from the Draft Progress Payment Application Review Meeting. The Progress Payment Application will include only those Offsite Costs, Direct Costs and Indirect Costs that County and Contractor agree are properly due and owing based on the status of the Work.

The COUNTY requires and the CONTRACTOR will submit labor and material releases, both Conditional and Unconditional, covering progress payment time frames prior to release of requested funds. The first pay request shall have a conditional release covering the amount being requested, each subsequent pay request shall have both a conditional and un-conditional release, covering the current request and previous requests. Certified payroll shall be submitted to the Department of Industrial Relations (DIR) and the submission acknowledgement from the DIR shall be submitted with each pay request.

- 11. Contractor's Certificate of Payment. The signing of a payment application will constitute a representation by Contractor to County that the Work has progressed to the point indicated and that, to the best of Contractor's knowledge, information, and belief, the Work is in accordance with the Project Documents (subject to any specific qualifications stated in the payment application) and that Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified.
- 12. Retention. Progress Payment Applications shall withhold retention in the amount of five percent (5%) across all cost categories, except for bonds and insurances.
- 13. Progress Payments. Within thirty (30) days of County's receipt and approval of a properly submitted, complete and correct Progress Payment Application, County shall pay Contractor the amount approved by County for payment, less retention. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Contract, County shall pay all undisputed amounts due Contractor as shown in the Progress Payment Application within thirty (30) days of County's receipt of and approval of a properly submitted, complete and

correct Progress Payment Application.

- 14. Payment Disputes. If County and Contractor cannot agree on the status of the Work or the Draft Progress Payment Application or if Contractor's Progress Payment Application does not reflect County and Contractor's mutual understanding from the Draft Progress Payment Application Review Meeting, County and Contractor shall meet during the fifteen (15) day period after County's receipt of the Draft Progress Payment Application or Payment Application and resolve their differences.
- 15. Grounds for Withholding. In addition to the amounts County may retain as provided elsewhere in this Contract, to the extent permitted by law, County may withhold a sufficient amount from any payment otherwise due to Contractor as in County's good-faith determination may be necessary to protect County in the event of the following:
 - a. Third-party claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such claims;
 - b. Defective Work (unless Contractor has commenced and is diligently prosecuting acceptable remedial measures, or has entered into a written agreement with County regarding the performance and schedule of acceptable remedial measures);
 - c. Failure of Contractor to make proper payments to any of its Design Professionals, Subcontractors, or for labor, materials, or equipment;
 - d. Failure of Contractor to comply with any lawful or proper direction concerning the Work given by any representative of County authorized to have given such instruction;
 - e. Any claim or penalty asserted against County on account of a failure of Contractor, Design Professionals, Contractor, Subcontractor to comply with the provisions of Legal Requirements;
 - f. Any reason specified elsewhere in the Project Documents as grounds for withholding or that would legally entitle County to a set-off or recoupment.
- 16. Withholdings for Third Party Claims. Contractor shall, promptly upon notice by County of withheld amounts pursuant to a third-party claim against Contractor, Design Professionals, or their subcontractors or suppliers, pursue a resolution of the third party claim by settlement, litigation or, if available, arbitration. Contractor's obligations to defend and indemnify the County under Section 1.04 shall apply to such proceedings.
- 17. Payment Not Acceptance. Payment for Work completed through periodic progress payments or otherwise shall not operate to waive the County's right to require full compliance with the Contract and shall in no way be deemed as acceptance of the Work paid therefor. Contractor's obligation to

complete the Work in accordance with the Contract shall be absolute, unless the County expressly agrees otherwise in writing.

18. Payment by County. If Contractor is in default of its payment obligations to any Design Professional, Subcontractor or material supplier under this Contract, County may pay Design Professionals or Subcontractors directly (which payment shall be credited against the Cost of the Work) absent Contractor's showing of good cause, or with Contractor as joint payee.

C. SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION PAYMENT

1. At the time of Substantial Completion, Contractor shall submit a Progress Payment Application for the unpaid balance of the Cost of the Work, not including retention. If County, in its reasonable discretion, determines that the retention is insufficient to protect it from costs related to unfinished items of Work (including administrative items such as as-built documents) on the Punch List specified in Section 1.02.F hereof, County may also retain up to 150% of the reasonably estimated cost of completing or correcting items of Work on the Punch List, or another amount as agreed to between County and Contractor, not to exceed the five percent (5%) retention amount specified in Section 1.07.B.12. Payment of any sum withheld on account of items of Work on the Punch List shall be made monthly, through progress payments, as the Punch List items are completed.

D. FINAL PAYMENT

- 1. Request for Final Payment. When the County reasonably determines that all work including the punch list is complete, complete Operational and Maintenance Manuals, and as-builts have been submitted, Contractor shall submit a final payment application including the items listed below ("Final Payment-Application for Payment"). The final payment application shall include an accounting of all change orders, allowances and other elements of the GMP.
- 2. Final Payment-Application for Payment. Contractor shall submit the following items with its Final Progress Payment Application:
 - a. A declaration under penalty of perjury stating that all workers and persons employed, all firms supplying the materials, all contractors, Design Professionals and other individuals and entities that have contributed to the Work have been paid in full except for retention, and that there are no claims outstanding against the Work for either labor or materials, except certain items, if any, to be set forth in detail in the declaration.
 - b. Record drawings as described in the RFP.
 - c. A certificate evidencing that insurance required by the Contract to

- remain in force after final payment is currently in effect and will not be cancelled or allowed to expire until at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice has been given to County;
- d. A written statement that Contractor knows of no reason that the insurance will not be renewable to cover the period required by the Contract;
- e. Consent of surety, if any, and if required, to final payment;
- f. Properly executed releases from Contractor and all applicable Subcontractors and material suppliers (i) in the form of California Civil Code Section 8136 with respect to the portion of the final payment being released; and (ii) in the form of California Civil Code Section 8138 with respect to any previous Applications for Payments; and
- g. A certificate, in form reasonably acceptable to County, certifying that the Work has been substantially completed in accordance with the Contract.
- h. A statement of any unresolved claims or disputes in connection with the Work.
- i. Any additional documents reasonably requested by County.
- 3. Withholding from Final Progress Payment. County may withhold amounts from the Final Payment for any of the reasons specified in Section 1.07.B.15 or any other provision of the Contract, or Legal Requirements.
- 4. Amount of Final Payment. The amount of the final payment shall be calculated as follows:
 - a. Take the Cost of the Work, calculated in accordance with this Contract, but not to exceed the GMP;
 - b. Subtract amounts, if any, County deducts or withholds in accordance with Section 1.07.B.15 or in accordance with other specific provisions of this Contract;
 - c. Subtract the aggregate of previous progress payments made by County.
 - d. If the aggregate of previous payments made by County is less than the amount due Contractor, County shall pay the difference to Contractor.
 - e. If the aggregate of previous payments made by County exceeds the amount due Contractor, Contractor shall pay the difference to County.
- 5. Date for Final Progress Payment. Within thirty (30) days of County's receipt and approval of a properly submitted and complete Final Progress Payment Application, County shall make final payment of undisputed amounts owed to Contractor.
- 6. Audit of Final Progress Payment Application; Calculation of Fees;

Savings; Adjustment of Fees.

- a. County may audit the Final Progress Payment Application to determine the actual Cost of the Work. Contractor shall provide such other and further documentation of the Costs of the Work as County may reasonably request.
- b. If County audits Contractor's Final Progress Payment Application as provided above, then County shall notify Contractor in writing of the amounts confirmed for the actual Cost of the Work. Only amounts confirmed by the County shall be included in Contractor's final progress payment. If Contractor contests the amount confirmed for final payment, it shall, within seven (7) days of receipt of notice from County of the amounts confirmed, file a protest in writing setting forth in detail all grounds on which Contractor disputes the amount certified. Failure to file a timely protest shall constitute Contractor's waiver and acceptance of the County's audit results and fee calculations for all purposes.
- c. If, upon final completion of the Work, the County determines that the audited Cost of the Work is less than the GMP, the difference shall be considered "Savings." If, after auditing the Cost of the Work, County determines that there have been Savings, the Savings shall be divided sixty-five percent (65%) to County and thirty-five percent (35%) to Contractor. Savings shall be reduced by any rebate Contractor receives on items that are included in the Cost of the Work, regardless of when it is received.

E. SECURITIES IN LIEU OF RETENTION

- 1. In accordance with Public Contract Code Section 22300, securities equivalent to amounts withheld, may, at the request and expense of Contractor, be deposited with the County, or with a State or federally chartered bank as escrow agent, who shall then pay such monies to Contractor upon satisfactory completion of the Work.
- 2. Securities eligible for investment under this section shall include those listed in Government Code Section 16430, bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit, interest bearing demand deposit accounts, standby letters of credit, or any other security mutually agreed to by Contractor and County.
- 3. Contractor shall be the beneficial Owner of any securities substituted for monies withheld and shall receive any interest thereon.
- 4. Any escrow agreement shall be null, void and unenforceable unless it is substantially similar to the form set forth in Public Contract Code Section 22300(f).

F. RELEASE OF RETENTION

Following final completion of the Work, a properly submitted and complete payment application shall be submitted and the Contractor shall request release of retention in writing. County shall release retained funds for the Work to Contractor no later than thirty five (35) days from the date Contractor records a Notice of Completion, provided that Contractor furnishes final conditional lien waivers from all Subcontractors who filed preliminary lien notices or otherwise have stop notice rights in connection with the Project. Notwithstanding the foregoing, County may withhold up to one hundred and fifty percent (150%) of the value of any incomplete or nonconforming Work until those items are completed, not to exceed the five percent (5%) retention amount specified in Section 1.07.B.12.

G. DISALLOWANCE

If Contractor receives payment for work under this Contract which is later disallowed by County, Contractor shall promptly refund the disallowed amount to County on request, or, at its option, County may offset the amount disallowed from any payment due or to become due to Contractor under any contract with County.

SECTION 1.08 CONTROL OF THE WORK

A. SUPERVISION OF WORK BY CONTRACTOR

- Contractor shall supervise and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such personal skills and expertise as may be required and necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the design and means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction and for the safety precautions and programs incident thereto. The Contractor shall be responsible to see that the completed Work complies with the Contract.
- 2. Contractor shall keep on the Site at all times during Work progress a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without the express written consent of the County. The superintendent will be Contractor's representative at the Site and shall have complete authority to act on behalf of Contractor. County recognizes that the superintendent does not have contractual or budget authority. All communications to the superintendent shall be as if given to the Contractor.
- 3. Contractor shall have and maintain a full-time Project Manager. The Project Manager will administer this Contract on behalf of Contractor, will be Contractor's onsite point of contact, and will be responsible for oversight of the design and construction of the Project. The Project Manager's duties shall include certifying to the County that the Work has been reviewed and either found to meet the terms and conditions of the Contract or has been found deficient and corrective action will be taken

promptly.

B. OBSERVATION OF WORK BY COUNTY

The County may observe and monitor the design and construction through its agents, employees, consultants or others. Contractor in no way is relieved of any responsibility by the activities of County in this regard.

C. ACCESS TO SITE

During performance of Work, the County and its respective agents, representatives, consultants, and employees may at any time enter upon the Site, shops or offices where any part of Work may be in preparation, or factories where any materials for use in Work are being or are to be manufactured, and Contractor shall provide proper and safe facilities therefor, and shall make arrangements with manufacturers to facilitate inspection of their processes and products to such extent as the County's interests may require. Other contractors performing work for the County may also, for all purposes required by their respective contracts, enter upon the Site. County and Contractor shall agree on procedures for additional insured requirements for other County contractors on the Site.

D. EXISTING UTILITIES

Drawings may indicate above and below grade structures, drainage lines, storm drains, sewers, water, gas, electrical, chemical, hot water, and other similar items and utilities, and additional information may be on file at the regional notification center, "Underground Service Alert" ("USA"). Contractor shall locate these known existing installations before proceeding with trenching or other operations that may cause damage, shall maintain them in service where appropriate, and shall repair any damage to them caused by the Work, at no increase in Contract Sum. Additional utilities whose locations are unknown to County are suspected to exist. Contractor shall be alert to their existence; if they are encountered, Contractor shall immediately report to County for disposition of the same. In addition to reporting if any utility is damaged, Contractor shall take appropriate action. Additional compensation or extension of time on account of utilities not shown or otherwise brought to Contractor's attention, including reasonable action taken to protect or repair damage, shall be determined.

1. At no additional cost to County, Contractor shall incorporate into the Work main or trunk line utilities identified in the Contract and other utilities or underground structures known or reasonably discernible and that will remain in service, including reasonable adjustments to the design location (including minor relocations) of the existing or new installations. Contractor shall take immediate action to restore any in service installations damaged by Contractor's operations. Should County determine that Contractor has not responded in a timely manner or not diligently pursued completion of the Work, County may restore service and deduct the costs

of such action by County from the amounts due under the Contract diligently pursued completion of the Work, County may restore service and deduct the costs of such action by County from the amounts due under the Contract.

- 2. Consistent with Government Code Section 4215, as between County and Contractor, County will be responsible for the timely removal, relocation, or protection of existing main or trunk line utility facilities located on the Site only if such utilities are not identified in the Contract. County will compensate for the cost of locating and repairing damage not due to Contractor's failure to exercise reasonable care, in the removing and relocating such main or trunk line utility facilities not indicated in the Contract with reasonable accuracy, and equipment on the Project necessarily idled during such work.
- 3. Prior to performing Work at the Site, Contractor shall lay out the locations of known underground utilities that are to remain in service and other significant known underground installations. At no additional cost to County, prior to commencing other Work in proximity to such known underground utilities or installations that can be readily inferred from adjacent surface improvements, Contractor shall further locate, by carefully excavating with small equipment, potholing and principally by hand, such utilities or installations that are to remain and that are subject to damage. This obligation applies to all utilities.
- 4. Nothing in this Contract shall be deemed to require County to indicate the presence of existing service laterals or appurtenances whenever the presence of such utilities on the Site can be inferred by Contractor from the presence of an underground transmission main or other visible facilities, such as buildings, new asphalt, meters and junction boxes, on or adjacent to the Site. Contractor shall immediately secure all available information and notify County and utility, in writing, of its discovery, while performing Work under the Contract, of any utility facilities not identified in the Drawings and Specifications.

E. UNDERGROUND FACILITIES

1. Before commencing work of digging trenches or excavation, Contractor shall review all information available regarding subsurface conditions, including but not limited to information generated by or on behalf of the Contractor, County information and other information reasonably available to Contractor, and subject to the terms and conditions of these documents, Contractor shall also comply with Government Code Sections 4216 to 4216.9, and in particular Section 4216.2 which provides, in part:

"Except in an emergency, every person planning to conduct any excavation shall contact the appropriate regional notification center

at least two working days, but no more than 14 calendar days, prior to commencing that excavation, if the excavation will be conducted in an area which is known, or reasonably should be known, to contain subsurface installations other than the underground facilities owned or operated by the excavator, and, if practical, the excavator shall delineate with white paint or other suitable markings the area to be excavated. The regional notification center shall provide an inquiry identification number to the person who contacts the center and shall notify any member, if known, who has a subsurface installation in the area of the proposed excavation."

2. Contractor shall contact USA, and schedule the Work to allow ample time for the center to notify its members and, if necessary, for any member to field locate and mark its facilities. Contractor is charged with knowledge of all subsurface conditions reflected in USA records. Prior to commencing excavation or trenching work, Contractor shall provide County with copies of all USA records secured by Contractor. Contractor shall advise County of any conflict between information the County provided, the Drawings and that provided by USA records. Contractor's excavation shall be subject to and comply with the Contract, including without limitation Sections 1.02 and 1.08.D of this Contract.

In the case of any Underground Facilities that are located on County property and are used to furnish services on County property or are under the operation and control of the County, or in any other case in which the USA does not provide an inquiry notification number and notify its members that have subsurface installations of the area of the proposed excavation, then the Contractor shall be fully responsible for locating the Underground Facilities and protecting such Underground Facilities during excavation. In locating the Underground Facilities, Contractor shall investigate all records available at the County and all other records available to it relative to the location of such Underground Facilities and shall make use of all necessary industry locating techniques and/or engage qualified locating service to perform such services for the Contractor. The Contractor shall undertake no excavation Work until such time that the Underground Facilities are located and field marked or determined not to be in the area of excavation. Thereafter, subject to any further requirements in the Contract, Contractor shall determine the exact location of the Underground Facilities by excavating with hand tools within the area of the location of the Underground Facilities. Contractor shall provide the County with adequate prior written notice of its proposed excavation work in an area containing County owned Underground Facilities, and shall submit for the County's approval its plan for locating and protecting the Underground Facility from damage due to the excavation work. The County's favorable review of such plan shall in no way limit or restrict the responsibility of the Contractor under the Contract and at law and Contractor shall not rely on the County's review as a representation of the

location of the Underground Facility, the suitability of the plan or its compliance with law.

- 3. The cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Sum and Contractor shall have full responsibility for (a) reviewing and checking all available information and data including described in Section 1.01(A) and information on file at USA; (b) locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract, available information, or indicated by visual observation including, but not limited to, and by way of example only, engaging qualified locating services and all necessary backhoeing and potholing; (c) coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities during construction; and (d) the safety and protection of all such Underground Facilities and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- 4. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site which was not shown or indicated in the materials generated by or on behalf of the Contractor, or those supplied by County or in information on file at USA or is otherwise NOT reasonably available to Contractor, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby (and in no event later than seven (7) days), and prior to performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Section 1.16.D of this Contract), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to County. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- 5. Contractor may be allowed an increase in the Contract Sum or an extension of the Contract Time, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence of any Underground Facility only where the Underground Facility:
 - a. Was not shown or indicated in the Contract or in the information as described in Section 1.01.A or in information on file at USA; and
 - b. Contractor did not know of it; and
 - c. Contractor could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of it or to have anticipated it from the information available or from information generated by or on behalf of the Contractor.
- 6. Underground Facilities are inherent in construction involving digging of trenches or other excavations and Contractor is to apply its skill and industry to verify the information available. Underground Facilities are often in different locations and elevations than existing information indicates, and such differences shall constitute a differing site condition only if such difference is clearly material and is not discoverable through diligent investigation.

SECTION 1.09 WARRANTY, GUARANTEE AND INSPECTION OF WORK

A. WARRANTY AND GUARANTEE

- General Representations and Warranties: Contractor represents and 1. warrants that it, and its Subcontractors and designers of every tier are, and at all times will be, capable of performing every phase of the Work, and possesses or will timely obtain all necessary licenses and/or permits required to perform the Work, as necessary to complete the Work in accordance with the terms of the Contract. Contractor warrants that all design, engineering, design related services, construction work and construction services shall be performed in accordance with generally accepted professional standards of good and sound design and construction practices observed by builders and designers with specific experience and specialized expertise in the Work of the Contract. Contractor warrants that the Work shall be fit for its intended purpose, watertight and meeting current and proven recognized industry standards for work similar to the Project and that all systems, equipment, including but not limited to the design and engineering of each item of materials and equipment incorporated therein, shall be new (unless otherwise permitted by the County), shall be of suitable grade of its respective kind for its intended use, shall be free from defects in design, engineering, materials, construction and workmanship, and shall conform in all respects with all applicable requirements of federal, State and local laws, licenses, and permits, the Drawings, Specifications, and all descriptions set forth therein, applicable construction codes and standards, and all other requirements of the Contract including the standard of care specified herein.
- 2. Extended Guarantees: If any guarantee exceeding one (1) year is provided by the supplier or manufacturer of any equipment used in this Project, then the Contractor's guarantee for such materials shall be extended for such term. Contractor expressly agrees to act as co-guarantor of such equipment and materials and shall supply County with all warranty and guarantee documents relative to equipment and materials incorporated in the job and guaranteed by its suppliers or manufacturers.
- 3. Environmental and Toxics Warranty: The covenants, warranties and representations contained in this Section 1.09.A.3 are effective continuously during Contractor's Work on the Project and following cessation of labor for any reason including, but not limited to, Project completion. Contractor covenants, warrants and represents to County that:
 - a. No litigation is pending or, to Contractor's knowledge, proposed, threatened or anticipated with respect to the Contractor, or with respect to any other matter affecting the Project or the operation thereof.
 - b. To Contractor's knowledge after due inquiry, no lead or asbestos-

- containing materials will be or were installed or were discovered in the Project at any time during Contractor's construction thereof. If any such materials were discovered, Contractor made immediate written disclosure to the County.
- c. To Contractor's knowledge after due inquiry, no electrical transformers, light fixtures with ballasts or other equipment containing PCB's are, were or will be located on the Project at any time during Contractor's construction thereof. If any such materials were discovered, Contractor made immediate written disclosure to the County.
- d. To Contractor's knowledge after due inquiry, no storage tanks for gasoline or any other toxic substance are, were or will be located on the Project at any time during Contractor's construction thereof except as required to be installed by the Contract. If any such materials were discovered, Contractor made immediate written disclosure to the County.
- e. Contractor's operations concerning the Project are not and were not in violation of any applicable environmental federal, State, or local statute, law, ordinance, code, rule, order or regulation dealing with hazardous or toxic materials or substances, and no notice from any governmental body has been served upon Contractor claiming any violation of any such statute, law, ordinance, code, rule, order or regulation, or requiring or calling attention to the need for, any work, repairs, construction, alteration, or installation on or in connection with the Project in order to comply with any such statute, law, ordinance, code, rule, order or regulation, with which Contractor has not complied. If there were or are any such notices with which Contractor has complied, Contractor has provided or shall provide the County with copies thereof within two (2) business days of receipt.

B. INSPECTION OF WORK

1. All materials, equipment and workmanship used in the Work shall be subject to inspection or testing at all times during construction and/or manufacture in accordance with the terms of the Contract. Work and materials, and manufacture and preparation of materials, from beginning of construction until final completion and acceptance of Work, shall be subject to inspection and rejection by County, its agents, or independent contractors retained by County to perform inspection services, or governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's Site safety procedures and program so that they may comply therewith as applicable. Upon request or where specified, County shall be afforded access for inspection at the source of supply, manufacture or assembly of any item of material or equipment, with reasonable accommodations supplied for making such inspections.

- 2. Contractor shall give County forty eight (48) hours' notice (excluding Saturdays, Sundays and federal, State and local holidays) of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or approvals, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.
- If applicable laws or regulations of any public body having jurisdiction 3. require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests or approvals, and furnish County with the required certificates of inspection, or approval. The County retains the right to test and inspect the Work without relieving the Contractor of its obligations under this Contract. If County exercises this right to inspect, County will pay the cost of initial testing and Contractor shall pay all costs in connection with any follow-up or additional testing. Contractor shall also be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests or approvals required for the acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work, or of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.
- 4. If any Work (or the work of others) that is required to be inspected, tested or approved is covered by Contractor prior to such inspection, testing or approval, without written approval of County, it must, if requested by County, be uncovered. Uncovering Work shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor has given County timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and County has given its written approval of the covering of the Work prior to such inspection, testing or approval.
- 5. In any case where Work is covered contrary to the written request of County, it must, if requested by County, be uncovered for County's observation or inspection at Contractor's expense.
- 6. Whenever required by County, Contractor shall furnish tools, labor and materials necessary to make examination of Work that may be completed or in progress, even to extent of uncovering or taking down portions of finished Work. Should Work be found unsatisfactory, cost of making examination and of reconstruction shall be borne by Contractor. If Work is found to be satisfactory, examination will be paid for by the County in manner herein prescribed for paying for alterations, modifications and extra work, except as otherwise herein specified.
- 7. Inspection of the Work by or on behalf of County, or County's failure to do so, shall not under any circumstances be deemed a waiver or approval of any non-conforming aspect of the Work. Contractor shall have an

absolute duty, in the absence of a written Change Order signed by County, to perform Work in conformance with the Contract and correct defective work promptly upon knowledge thereof.

8. Any inspection, evaluation, or test performed by or on behalf of the County relating to the Work is solely for the benefit of County, and shall not be relied upon by Contractor. Contractor shall not be relieved of the obligation to perform Work in accordance with the Contract, nor relieved of any guaranty, warranty, or other obligation, as a result of any inspections, evaluations, or tests performed by County, whether or not such inspections, evaluations, or tests are permitted or required under the Contract. Contractor shall be solely responsible for testing and inspecting Work already performed to determine whether such Work is in proper condition to receive later Work.

C. CORRECTION OF DEFECTIVE WORK

- 1. If Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers, suitable materials or equipment, or to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to Contract, County may order Contractor to replace any defective Work, or stop any portion of Work to permit County (at Contractor's expense) to replace such defective Work. These County rights are entirely discretionary on the part of the County, and shall not give rise to any duty on the part of County to exercise the rights for the benefit of Contractor or any other party.
- 2. If required by County, Contractor shall promptly, as directed, either correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if Work has been rejected by County, remove it from the Site and replace it with Work that is not defective. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses and damages caused by or resulting from such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others). Contractor shall provide costs of re- inspection and retesting. If the parties are unable to agree on the amount of an appropriate decrease in the Contract Sum, the County may deduct from monies due the Contractor all claims, costs, losses, and damages caused by or resulting from such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) as well as all costs of the County incurred in exercising such rights and remedies (including, but not limited to, the costs incurred in the examination, evaluation and determination that such defective work should be corrected or removed and replaced). If the Contractor disagrees with the County's calculation, it may make a claim as provided in Section 1.12. County's rights under this Section 1.09.C.2 shall be in addition to any other rights it may have under the Contract or by law.
- 3. Correction Period: If within one (1) year after the date of substantial completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by laws or

regulations or by the terms of any applicable special warranty or guarantee required by the Contract or supplied with regard to the Work or required by any specific provision of the Contract, any Work is found to be defective, Contractor shall promptly, without cost to the County and in accordance with the County's written instructions, (i) correct such defective work or, if it has been rejected by the County, remove it from the Site and replace it with Work that is not defective, and (ii) satisfactorily correct or remove and replace any damage to other Work or the work of others resulting therefrom. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, the County may have the defective work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced. and all claims, costs, losses and damages caused by or resulting therefrom (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) shall be paid by Contractor. Where Contractor fails to correct defective Work, or defects are discovered outside the correction period, County shall have all the rights and remedies granted by law.

- 4. In special circumstances where a part of the Work is occupied by the County or a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before final acceptance of all the Work, the correction period for that part of the Work or that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided by Change Order or Contract Modification. Additionally, for equipment and systems having extended guarantees or warranties beyond the one-year obligation described in Section 1.09.C.3 above, the correction period shall commence on the later of (a) County's actual use of the item for the purpose intended (i.e., not merely for testing, commissioning, etc.), and (b) when County's commissioning agent indicates in writing to the County that the item is ready to be used for the purpose intended.
- 5. Where defective or rejected Work (and damage to other work resulting therefrom) has been corrected, removed or replaced under this provision after the commencement of the correction period, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of the longer of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed or one (1) year after Final Acceptance.

D. ACCEPTANCE AND CORRECTION OF DEFECTIVE WORK BY THE COUNTY

1. If after giving Contractor the opportunity to repair, should it not do so, the County may accept defective Work: If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, the County prefers to accept it, the County may do so. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses and damages attributable to the County's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final

payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract with respect to Work, unless the parties are unable to agree upon an appropriate decrease in the Contract Sum, in which case the County may deduct from monies due Contractor the amount of any and all claims, costs, losses (including diminution in value), damages, expenses and liabilities attributable to the defective work. If Contractor disagrees with the deduction, the Contractor may make a claim as provided in Section 1.12. If the acceptance occurs after Final Payment, an appropriate amount shall be paid by Contractor as determined by the County.

2. The County may correct defective Work: If Contractor fails within five (5) days after written notice from the County to begin to correct defective work or to begin to remove and replace rejected Work as required by County in accordance with Section 1.09.C.2, or to provide a plan for correction of defective work acceptable to the County, or if Contractor otherwise fails to perform the Work in accordance with Contract, the County may, after seven (7) days written notice to Contractor, correct and remedy any deficiency. In connection with such corrective and remedial action, the County may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work, and suspend Contractor's work related thereto, take possession of all or part of Contractor's tools. appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site, and incorporate in the Work any materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which the County has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow the County, its representatives, agents, employees, consultants and other contractors, access to the Site to enable the County to exercise the rights and remedies under this Section 1.09.D.2. All claims, costs, losses (including diminution in value), damages, expenses and liabilities incurred or sustained by the County in exercising such rights and remedies will be the responsibility of Contractor and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract with respect to the Work and the Contract Sum. If the parties are unable to agree on the amount of an appropriate decrease in the Contract Sum, the County may deduct from monies due Contractor all claims, costs, losses (including diminution in value), expenses, damages and liabilities attributable to the defective Work, including all costs of repair or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of Contractor's defective Work. If Contractor disagrees with the County's calculation, it may make a claim as provided in Section 1.12 of this Contract.

E. RIGHTS UPON INSPECTION OR CORRECTION

1. The Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Time (or any milestones) because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by the County of its rights and remedies under this Section 1.09. Where the County exercises its rights under this Section

1.09, it retains all other rights it has by law or under the Contract, including but not limited to, the right to terminate Contractor's right to proceed with the Work for cause under the Contract and/or make a claim or back charge where a Change Order cannot be agreed upon.

2. Inspection shall not relieve the Contractor of its obligation to have furnished material and workmanship in accordance with the Contract. Payment for work completed through periodic progress payments or otherwise shall not operate to waive the County's right to require full compliance with the Contract and shall in no way be deemed as acceptance of the Work paid. Contractor's obligation to complete the Work in accordance with the Contract shall be absolute, unless the County agrees otherwise in writing.

F. SAMPLES AND TESTS OF MATERIALS AND WORK

- 1. Samples or test specimens of all materials to be used or offered for use in connection with the Work shall be prepared at the expense of Contractor and furnished to County in such quantities and sizes as may be required for proper examination, analysis and tests.
- 2. All samples shall be submitted in ample time to enable County to conduct any tests, analyses or examinations necessary before the time at which it is desired to incorporate the material into the Work.
- County may refuse consideration of further samples of same brand or make of material or product previously determined as unsatisfactory for testing, analysis or examination.

G. PROOF OF COMPLIANCE WITH CONTRACT PROVISIONS

In order that the County may determine whether Contractor has complied or is complying with requirements of the Contract not readily enforceable through inspection and tests of Work and materials, Contractor shall at any time when requested submit to the County properly authenticated documents or other satisfactory proofs of compliance with all applicable requirements.

H. ACCEPTANCE

1. Neither inspection by the County or its authorized agents or representatives, nor any order or certificate for the payment of money, nor any payment, nor acceptance of the whole or any part of the Work by the County, nor any extension of time, nor any verbal statements issued by the County or its authorized agents or representatives shall operate as a waiver of any provisions of this Contract, or of any power herein reserved by the County or any right to damage herein provided, nor shall any waiver of any breach of this Contract be held to be a waiver of any other subsequent breach.

- 2. When the Contractor gives notice to the County that the Work is substantially complete, unless County determines that the Work is not sufficiently complete to warrant an inspection to determine Substantial Completion, County will inspect the Work, and prepare and give to the Contractor a comprehensive list of items to be completed or corrected before establishing Substantial Completion. The Contractor shall proceed promptly to complete and correct items on the list. Failure to include an item on such list does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract. The County will make an inspection to determine whether the Work is substantially complete. If County's inspection discloses any item, whether or not included on the list, which must be completed or corrected before Substantial Completion, the Contractor shall, before issuance of the Certificate of Substantial Completion, complete or correct such item. The Contractor shall then submit a request for another inspection by County to determine Substantial Completion. Costs for additional inspection by the County shall be deducted from any monies due and payable to the Contractor.
- 3. When County determines that the Work is substantially complete, the Contractor will arrange for inspection by the Authority having Jurisdiction (AHJ) and other officials, as appropriate, for the purpose of issuing a Certificate of Occupancy. After a Certificate of Occupancy has been issued by the AHJ, the Contractor will prepare a Certificate of Substantial Completion which, when signed by the County, shall establish the date of Substantial Completion and the responsibilities of County and Contractor for security, maintenance, utilities, insurance, and damage to the Work.
- 4. In accordance with Section 1.09.C.3, the Guarantee To Repair Period for the Work shall commence on the date of Substantial Completion

SECTION 1.10 CONTRACTOR'S ORGANIZATION AND EQUIPMENT

A. CONTRACTOR'S LEGAL ADDRESS

See Sections 1.01.C.2 Contractor's Representative and Section 1.17.J Notices.

B. CONTRACTOR'S OFFICE AT THE SITE

Contractor is required to maintain an office at the Site, which office shall be the headquarters of its representative authorized to transmit and receive instructions, Drawings or other communications to and from County. Instructions, Drawings, or other communications given to Contractor's Representative or delivered at the Site office in representative's absence shall be deemed to have been given to Contractor.

C. CONTRACTOR'S SUPERINTENDENTS OR FOREPERSONS

Contractor shall at all times be represented on Site by one or more superintendents or forepersons authorized and competent to receive and carry out any instructions that may be given to them by the County or Contractor and shall be liable for faithful observance of instructions delivered to Contractor or to its authorized representative or representatives on Site.

D. CONTRACTOR'S AND SUBCONTRACTORS' EMPLOYEES

Contractor shall employ, and shall permit its Subcontractors to employ, only competent and skillful personnel to do Work. If County notifies Contractor that any of its employees, or any of its Subcontractors' employees employed on the Work is incompetent, unfaithful, disorderly or profane, or fails to observe customary standards of conduct or refuses to carry out any provision of the Contract, or uses threatening or abusive language to any person on the Work (including persons representing County), or violates sanitary rules, or is otherwise unsatisfactory, and if County requests that such person be discharged from Work, then Contractor or its Subcontractor shall immediately discharge such person from Work and the discharged person shall not be re-employed on the Work except with consent of County.

E. CONTRACTOR TO SUPPLY SUFFICIENT WORKERS AND MATERIALS

- 1. Unless otherwise required by the County pursuant to the terms of the Contract, Contractor shall at all times keep on the Site a sufficient amount of equipment and materials and employ a sufficient number of qualified workers to prosecute the Work at a rate and in a sequence and manner necessary to complete the Work herein required within the Contract Time. This obligation shall remain in full force and effect notwithstanding disputes or claims of any type.
- 2. At any time during progress of Work should Contractor directly or indirectly (through subcontractors) refuse, neglect, or be unable to supply sufficient materials or employ qualified workers to prosecute the Work as required, then County may require Contractor to accelerate the Work and/or furnish additional qualified workers or materials as County may consider necessary, at no cost to County. If Contractor does not comply with the notice within five (5) business days of date of service thereof. County shall have the right (but not the duty) to provide materials and qualified workers to finish the Work or any affected portion of Work, as County may elect. County may, at its discretion, exclude Contractor from the Site, or portions of the Site or separate work elements during the time period that County exercises this right. County will deduct from moneys due or which may thereafter become due under the Contract, the sums necessary to meet expenses thereby incurred and paid to persons supplying materials and doing Work. County will deduct from funds or appropriations set aside for purposes of Contract the amount of such payments and charge them to

Contractor as if paid to Contractor. Contractor shall remain liable for resulting delay, including liquidated damages and indemnification of County from claims of others.

- 3. Exercise by the County of the rights conferred upon it in Section 1.10.E.2, above, is entirely discretionary on the part of the County. The County shall have no duty or obligation to exercise the rights referred to in Section 1.10.E.2, above, and the failure to exercise such rights shall not be deemed an approval of existing work progress or a waiver or limitation of the County's right to exercise such rights in other concurrent or future similar circumstances. The rights conferred upon the County under Section 1.10.E.2, above, are cumulative to the County's other rights under the Contract including, but not limited to, the County's rights to terminate the Contract.
- 4. The County may, if it deems necessary for reasons other than as described in Section 1.10.E.2, direct Contractor to accelerate the Work by increasing crew sizes, working overtime (as permitted by law) and/or performing shift work. If directed to perform overtime and/or shift work, Contractor will work said overtime and/or shift work, and the County shall pay Contractor solely for the additional premium wages paid, plus taxes imposed by law on such additional wages and other agreed upon costs related to the acceleration of the work. Unless otherwise directed by the County, accelerated work shall be performed utilizing the most cost-effective available method. For example, the County shall not be responsible to pay the premium for overtime work if the same work could have been performed on second shift utilizing a lower premium.

F. CONTRACTOR TO LIST TRADES WORKING

Contractor shall list the trades working on the Site and their scheduled activities on a daily basis, and provide a copy of that list to County on a daily basis.

G. CONTRACTOR'S USE OF THE SITE

Contractor shall not make any arrangements with any person to permit occupancy or use of any land, structure or building within the limit of the Work, for any purpose whatsoever, either with or without compensation, in conflict with any agreement between the County and any owner, former owner or tenant of such land, structure or buildings. Contractor may not occupy County-owned property outside the limit of the Work as shown on the Drawings unless it obtains prior approval from the County.

SECTION 1.11 PROSECUTION AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

A. SCHEDULES AND EXAMINATIONS OF AGREEMENT

- 1. Before undertaking each part of the Work, the Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract and check and verify pertinent figures shown thereon, all applicable field and engineering measurements, if any, and all actual conditions. The Contractor shall promptly submit an RFI to the County for any conflict, error, ambiguity or discrepancy which the Contractor may discover in County-provided information and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from the County before proceeding with any Work affected thereby.
- 2. The Contractor shall submit an electronic version in Microsoft Word 2013 or newer or Excel 2013 or newer or Microsoft Project 2013 or newer of an original, plus seven copies, of the following schedules to the County at least five days prior to the pre-construction conference for initial review and discussion:
 - a. Monthly progress schedules and reports.
 - b. Preliminary design schedule and schedule of shop drawings and sample Submittals which will list Contractor's preliminary schedule for completing the project design documents (through release for construction). If no such schedule is agreed upon, then all shop drawings, samples and product data submittals shall be completed and submitted within thirty (30) days after receipt of notice to proceed with construction.
 - c. Preliminary schedule of values for all the Work which will include quantities and prices of items aggregating the Contract Sum and will subdivide each schedule of value into component activities in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during construction. Such Schedule of Values will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of work, will include a line item for project record documents and a line item for project scheduling, and will conform to the Specifications.
- 3. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract, at least fifteen (15) days before submission of the first application for payment, a conference attended by Contractor, County, and others as appropriate, will be held to review for acceptability the schedules submitted in accordance with Section 1.11,A,2 of the Contract and first reviewed at the pre-construction conference. Contractor shall schedule this meeting. Contractor shall have an additional seven (7) days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. Schedules shall be updated and completed monthly. No progress payment shall be due or owing to Contractor until the schedules are submitted and reasonably acceptable to County and/or County consultants as meeting the requirements of the Contract. County's acceptance of Contractor's schedules will not create any duty of care or impose on County any responsibility for the sequencing, scheduling or progress of Work nor will it interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility therefor.

- 4. Before commencing any portion of the Work, the Contractor shall, to permit proper inspection of the Work and to assure measurements necessary for record and payment, inform the County in writing as to time and place at which the Contractor wishes to commence the Work and the nature of the Work to be done. Information shall be given to the County a reasonable time in advance of the date on which the Contractor proposes to begin Work, so that County may make necessary preliminary work without inconvenience or delay to the Contractor. If the County so requires, the Contractor shall submit weekly, a rolling two (2) week schedule, listing the activities anticipated to be performed along with the dates for which work is expected to be performed.
- 5. The Contractor shall submit submittals and shop drawings to County for review in accordance with Section 1.05.I. Submission of a drawing shall constitute the Contractor's representation that all requirements of the Contract have been complied with. All submittals will be identified as County may require and in the number of copies specified in this Contract.
- 6. The Contractor shall not perform any Work requiring submission of a shop drawing or sample or other submittal prior to submission and a favorable review thereof. Where a shop drawing or sample or other submittal is required by the Contract or the final schedule of shop drawing and sample submissions accepted by the County, any related Work performed prior to County's approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense, responsibility and risk of the Contractor.
- 7. The Contractor shall utilize the progress schedules in planning, scheduling, coordinating, performing and controlling the Work (including all activities of Subcontractors, assigned contractors, equipment vendors and suppliers). The Contractor shall update the progress schedules on a monthly basis for purpose of recording and monitoring the progress of the Work and evaluating and preparing the Contractor's payments. Contractor's failure to submit and maintain an acceptable progress schedule may, in County's discretion, and without limiting the materiality of Contractor's other obligations under the Contract, constitute grounds to declare Contractor in material breach of the Contract.

B. LINES AND GRADES

- 1. Work shall be done to lines and grades established by Contractor at Contractor's cost in accordance with the Contract, unless the County, in its discretion, directs otherwise.
- 2. At times it may be necessary to discontinue portions of Contractor's work in order for the County to make measurements or surveys without interruptions or other interference that might impair accuracy of results. At

any time, upon request of the County, Contractor shall discontinue the Work to such extent as may be necessary for purposes of the County.

 No payment will be made for cost to Contractor of any work or delay occasioned by establishing or checking lines and grades or making other measurements, or by inspection, and no extension of time will be allowed for such delays.

C. COST DATA

- 1. Contractor shall maintain full and correct information as to number of workers employed in connection with each subdivision of the Work, classification and rate of pay of each worker in the form of certified payrolls, cost to Contractor of each class of materials, tools and appliances used by Contractor in the Work, and amount of each class of materials used in each subdivision of the Work. Contractor shall provide the County with monthly summaries of this information. If Contractor maintains or is capable of generating summaries or reports comparing actual project costs with Bid estimates or any budgets, it shall provide the County with a copy of such report whenever it is generated or whenever it is requested by or on behalf of the County.
- 2. The Contractor shall maintain daily job reports recording all significant activity on the job, including the number of workers and specific equipment on Site, work activities, work accomplished, problems encountered and delays. Contractor shall provide County with copies for each day Contractor works on the Project, to be delivered to County either the same day or the following morning before starting work at the Site. Contractor shall take weekly progress photographs of all areas of the Work. Contractor shall maintain copies of all correspondence with Subcontractors and records of meetings with Subcontractors. Contractor shall report to the surety promptly upon receiving requests from the surety to provide reporting. Contractor shall provide copies of daily job reports as requested or required by the County or as specified in the Contract.
- 3. County shall have the right to audit and copy Contractor's books and records of any type, nature or description relating to the Project (including but not limited to financial records reflecting in any way costs claimed on the Project), and to inspect the Site, including Contractor's trailer, or other job Site office, and this requirement shall be contained in the subcontracts of Subcontractors working on Site. By way of example, County shall have the right to inspect and obtain copies of all Contract, planning, design, bid, proposal and negotiation documents, cost records and job cost variance reports, design modification proposals, value engineering or other cost reduction proposals, revisions made to the original design, job progress reports, photographs, and as-built drawings maintained by Contractor. Contractor shall preserve such books, records, and other items for a period

of at least five (5) years from final completion of the Work.

- 4. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, addenda, Contract Modifications, Work directives, force account orders, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction. These project record documents, together with all approved samples and a counterpart of all approved shop drawings, shall be maintained and available to County for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver to County, the project record documents, samples and shop drawings and as-built drawings. Final payment will not be issued until all project records are delivered to County.
- 5. County, its agents or designees, shall have the right to inspect all information and documents maintained under this Section 1.11.C at any time during the Project and for a period of five years (5) from final completion of work. This right of inspection shall not relieve Contractor of its duties and obligations under the Contract. This right of inspection shall be specifically enforceable in a court of law, either independently or in conjunction with enforcement of any other rights in the Contract.

SECTION 1.12 CLAIMS BY CONTRACTOR

A. GENERAL

- 1. Contract Interpretation Disputes: Should it appear to Contractor that Work to be performed or any of the matters relative to the Contract (including without limitation Drawings or Specifications, if any, provided by County) are not satisfactorily detailed or explained therein, or should any questions arise as to the meaning or intent of Contract (including without limitation Drawings or Specifications, if any), Contractor shall give written notice to County. Contractor shall bear all costs incurred in giving notice. County will render a determination regarding the issue, which shall be final. If Contractor disagrees with County's decision, or if Contractor contends that County failed to provide a decision, Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy is to file a claim in accordance with this Section 1.12. Contractor shall diligently prosecute the Disputed Work (as defined below) to final completion pending resolution of any claim.
- 2. Work Disputes: Contractor shall give written notice to County of any dispute arising under the Contract respecting the true value of any Work performed, the performance or implementation of Work required by Contract, any Work omitted, any extra Work that Contractor may be required to perform or time extensions, respecting the size of any payment to Contractor during the performance of Contract, or of compliance with Contract procedures. County will render a determination regarding the issue, which shall be final. If Contractor disagrees with County's decision,

or if Contractor contends that County failed to provide a decision, Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy is to file a claim in accordance with this Section 1.12. Pending the resolution of any claim, Contractor shall diligently prosecute the Disputed Work to Final Completion.

- 3. The claim notice and documentation procedure described in this Section 1.12 applies to all claims and disputes arising under the Contract, including without limitation any claim or dispute by any Subcontractor or material supplier. All Subcontractor and supplier claims of any type shall be brought only through Contractor as provided in this Section 1.12. Under no circumstances shall any Subcontractor or supplier make any direct claim against County.
- 4. A voucher, invoice, proposed change, application for payment, cost proposal, RFI, substitution request, Change Order request, or other routine or authorized form of request for payment is not a claim under the Contract. If such request is disputed as to liability or amount, then the disputed portion of the submission may be converted to a claim under the Contract by submitting a separate claim in compliance with claim submission requirements.
- 5. The provisions of this Section 1.12 survive termination, breach or completion of the Contract, and constitute a claims procedure by agreement under Government Code Section 930.2. The Contractor shall bear all costs incurred in the preparation and submission of a claim.

B. PROCEDURE

1. Should any clarification, determination, action or inaction by the County or County consultants, Work, or any other event, in the opinion of the Contractor, exceed the requirements of or not comply with the Contract, or otherwise result in the Contractor seeking additional compensation in time or money for any reason (collectively "Disputed Work"), then the Contractor shall give County written notice thereof. Contractor and the County shall make good faith attempts to resolve informally any and all such issues, claims and/or disputes. Before commencing the Disputed Work, or within fourteen (14) days after Contractor's first knowledge of the Disputed Work, whichever is earlier, the Contractor must file a written notice and cost proposal for the Disputed Work, as can be reasonably prepared or determined, with the County stating clearly and in detail its objection and reasons for contending the Work or interpretation is outside the requirements of the Contract. If a written notice and cost proposal for the Disputed Work is not issued within this time period, or if the Contractor proceeds with the Disputed Work without first having given the notice required by this Section 1.12.B, the Contractor shall waive its rights to further claim on the specific issue.

- The County will review the Contractor's timely notice and cost proposal 2. for Disputed Work and provide a decision. If, after receiving the decision. the Contractor disagrees with it or still considers the Work required of it to be outside of the requirements of the Contract, it shall so notify the County. in writing, within fourteen (14) days after receiving the decision by submitting a notice of potential claim, that a formal claim will be issued. Within thirty (30) days of receiving the decision, the Contractor shall submit its claim in the form specified herein and all arguments, justification, cost or estimates, schedule analysis, documentation supporting its position. The Contractor's failure to furnish notification within fourteen (14) days and all justifying documentation within thirty (30) days will result in the Contractor waiving its right to the subject claim. Claims or claim updates stating that damages, total damages (direct and indirect), schedule input and/or any time extension will be determined at a later date shall not comply with this Section 1.12.B and shall result in the Contractor waiving its claim(s).
- 3. Upon receipt of the Contractor's formal claim including all arguments, justifications, cost or estimates, schedule analysis, and documentation supporting its position as previously stipulated, the County or its designee will review the issue and render a final determination. County will do the same regarding any claim updates submitted in accordance with this Article. County may in its discretion conduct an administrative hearing on Contractor's claim, in which case Contractor shall appear, participate, answer questions and inquiries, and present any further evidence or analysis requested by County to evaluate and decide Contractor's claim.
- 4. Claims shall be calculated in the same manner as Change Orders. EXCEPT WHERE PROVIDED BY LAW, OR ELSEWHERE IN THIS CONTRACT (IF APPLICABLE), COUNTY SHALL NOT BE LIABLE FOR SPECIAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES, AND CLAIMS SHALL NOT INCLUDE SPECIAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES.
- 5. If Contractor fails to file a claim within the time required by Section 1.12.B.1, then Contractor must file an application for leave to file a late claim pursuant to Government Code section 930.4.

C. CLAIM FORMAT

The Contractor shall submit the claim justification in the following format: (a) Cover letter and certification under penalty of perjury of the accuracy of the contents of the claim, (b) summary of claim including underlying facts, entitlement, schedule analysis, quantum calculations and Contract provisions supporting relief, (c) list of documents relating to claim including specifications, Drawings, clarifications/requests for information, schedules, notices of delay, cost calculations and spreadsheets, and any others, (d) chronology of events and correspondence, (e) analysis of claim merit, (f) analysis of claim cost, and (g)

supporting documents referenced in (c).

D. MEDIATION

If the Contractor's claims submitted in accordance with this Section 1.12 at Project completion total more than \$375,000, then such claims shall, as a condition precedent to litigation (or if otherwise permitted by the Contract, arbitration) thereon, first be mediated. Mediation shall be non-binding and utilize the services of a mediator mutually acceptable to the parties and, if the parties cannot agree, a mediator selected by the American Arbitration Association from its panel of approved mediators trained in construction industry mediation. All statutes of limitation shall be tolled from the date of the demand for mediation until a date two weeks (2) following the mediation's conclusion. All unresolved Contractor claims shall be submitted to the same mediator. The cost of mediation shall be equally shared.

E. EXCLUSIVE REMEDY

Contractor's performance of its duties and obligations specified in this Section 1.12 and submission of a claim and mediation as provided in this Section 1.12 is Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for disputes of all types pertaining to the payment of money, extension of time, the adjustment or interpretation of Contract terms or other contractual or tort relief arising from Contract. This exclusive remedy and the limitation of liability (expressed herein and elsewhere throughout Contract) apply notwithstanding the completion, termination, suspension, cancellation, breach or rescission of the Work or Contract, negligence or strict liability by County, its representatives, consultants or agents, or the transfer of Work or the Project to County for any reason whatsoever. Contractor waives all claims of waiver, estoppel, release, bar, or any other type of excuse for noncompliance with the claim submission requirements. Compliance with the notice and claim submission and mediation procedures described in Section 1.12 is a condition precedent to the right to commence litigation, file a Government Code Claim, or commence any other legal action. If Contractor fails to raise any claim(s) or issue(s) in a timely protest and timely claim submitted under this Section 1.12, then Contractor may not thereafter assert such claims(s) or issue(s) in any Government Code Claim, subsequent litigation, or legal action. County shall not be deemed to have waived any provision under this Section 1.12, if at County's sole discretion, a claim is accepted in a manner not in accord with this Section 1.12.

F. FINAL CLAIM DISPOSITION

If the Contractor's claims submitted in accordance with this Section 1.12 at Project completion total \$375,000 or less, then claims resolution shall proceed in the manner prescribed by Article 1.5, Chapter 1, Part 3 of Division 2 of the California Public Contract Code. If such claims exceed \$375,000, then Contractor shall prepare a compendium of claims submitted and not resolved as a result of these procedures, and submit them in a claim submitted under the Government

Claims Act, Govt. Code Section 900 et seq., for final investigation and consideration of their settlement prior to initiation of any litigation thereon, as required by Government Code Section 945.4. Pursuant to Government Code Section 930.2, the one-year period in Government Code Section 911.2 shall be reduced to 150 days.

G. SUBCONTRACTOR CLAIMS

Contractor shall present as its claims all Subcontractor, sub-Subcontractor and supplier claims of any type, and prove them under the terms of the Contract. County shall not be directly liable to any Subcontractor, any supplier, or any other person or organization, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them, for damages or extra costs of any type arising out of or resulting from the Project.

SECTION 1.13 LEGAL AND MISCELLANEOUS

A. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS

- 1. Contractor shall keep fully informed of and shall comply with all statutes, laws, ordinances, codes, rules, regulations and orders of any properly constituted authority affecting the Work and persons connected with Work, and shall protect and indemnify the County and its officers, employees, consultants and agents against any claim or liability, including attorney's fees, arising from or based on violation of any statutes, laws, ordinances, codes, rules, regulations or orders, whether by Contractor or by Subcontractors, employees or agents. Authorized persons may at any time enter upon any part of the Work to ascertain compliance of all applicable statutes, laws, ordinances, codes, rules, regulations and orders.
- 2. Contractor's Permits and License. Contractor certifies that it possesses and shall continue to maintain or shall cause to be obtained and maintained, at no cost to the County, all approvals, permissions, permits, licenses, and other forms of documentation required for it and its employees to comply with all applicable statutes, ordinances, and regulations, or other laws, that may apply to performance of work hereunder. County may reasonably request and review all such applications, permits, and licenses.
- 3. Equal Opportunity. Contractor must comply with all applicable Federal, State, and local laws and regulations including Santa Barbara County's Non Discrimination Policy. In Chapter 2, Article XIII, the County Code provides that the Board of Supervisors may terminate contracts and agreements entered into by the County when it is found that the contractor or other party to an agreement is discriminating or has discriminated against any person in violation of applicable Federal or State laws, rules, or regulations which prohibit discrimination on such grounds as race, religion, sex, color, national origin, physical or mental disability, Vietnam era veteran or

disabled, age, medical condition, marital status, ancestry, sexual orientation, or other legally protected status.

- 4. Drug and Alcohol-Free Workplace. Those who perform services or work for County under contract should perform the services or work as safely, effectively and efficiently as possible.
 - a. Contractor and Contractor's employees, while performing work for the County, or while using County equipment:
 - (i) Shall not be in any way impaired because of being under the influence of alcohol or a drug.
 - (ii) Shall not possess, consume or be under the influence of alcohol and/or an illegal drug.
 - (iii) Shall not sell, offer, or provide alcohol or an illegal drug to another person.
 - b. Section 1.13.A.4 is a material condition of this Contract. If the OPM determines that Contractor and/or Contractor's employee(s) has not complied with Section 1.13.A.4, County may terminate this Contract for default and may also terminate any other Contract Contractor has with County.
 - The Contractor's attention is directed to the following provisions of c. the Public Contract Code §7103.5, which is applicable to the Contractor and its Subcontractors: In entering into a public works contract or a subcontract to supply goods, services or materials pursuant to a public works contract, the Contractor or Subcontractor offers and agrees to assign to the awarding body all rights, title, and interest in and to all causes of action it may have pursuant to Section 4 of the Clayton Act (15 U.S.C. §15) or pursuant to the Cartwright Act (Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 16700) of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code), arising from purchases of goods, services, or materials pursuant to the public works contract or the subcontract. This assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the awarding body tenders Final Payment to the Contractor, without further acknowledgment by the parties.
- 5. Hazardous Materials. Contractor shall comply with all Environmental Laws and all other laws, rules, regulations, and requirements regarding Hazardous Materials, health and safety, notices, and training. Contractor shall not store any Hazardous Materials on any County property for more than 90 days or in violation of the applicable site storage limitations imposed by Environmental Law. At its sole expense, Contractor shall take all actions necessary to protect third parties, including, without limitation, employees and agents of County, from any exposure to Hazardous Materials generated or utilized in Contractor's performance under this

Contract. Contractor shall report to the appropriate governmental agencies all discharges, releases, and spills of Hazardous Materials that are required to be reported by any Environmental Law and to immediately notify the County of it. Contractor shall not be liable to County for County's failure to comply with, or for County's violation of, any Environmental Law. As used in this section, the term "Environmental Laws" means any and all federal, State and local laws, ordinances, rules, decrees, orders, regulations or court decisions (including the "common law"), relating to hazardous substances, hazardous materials, hazardous waste, toxic substances, environmental conditions or other similar substances or conditions. One such law is the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. As used in this section, the term "Hazardous Materials" means any chemical, compound, material, substance or other matter that: (a) is a flammable, explosive, asbestos, radioactive nuclear medicine, vaccine, bacteria, virus, hazardous waste, toxic, overtly injurious or potentially injurious material, whether injurious or potentially injurious by itself or in combination with other materials; (b) is controlled, referred to, designated in or governed by any Environmental Laws; (c) gives rise to any reporting, notice or publication requirements under any Environmental Laws; or (d) is any other material or substance for which there may be any liability, responsibility or duty on County or Contractor with respect to any third person under any Environmental Laws.

- 6. Debarment and Suspension. Contractor certifies that it, its principals, its employees and its Subcontractors:
 - a. Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any State or federal department or agency.
 - b. Have not within a 3-year period preceding this Contract been convicted of, or had a civil judgment rendered against them for, the commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (federal, State, or local) transaction; violation of federal or State anti-trust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
 - c. Are not presently indicted or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a government entity (federal, State, or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in the paragraph above; and
 - d. Have not within a 3-year period preceding this Contract had one or more public transactions (federal, State, or local) terminated for cause or default.
- 7. To the extent applicable in design-build projects, whenever the Drawings and Specifications require larger sizes or higher standards than are

required by any applicable law, ordinance, regulation or order, the Drawings and Specifications shall govern. Whenever the Drawings and Specifications require something, which would violate such laws, ordinances, regulations or orders, then such laws, ordinances, regulations or orders shall govern.

8. During excavation or at any other time that evidence of any archaeological artifacts, human burial remains, or unique paleontology is found, the Contractor shall immediately cease work and notify the County verbally and in writing.

The Contractor shall grant the County forty-eight (48) hours to evaluate the archaeological evidence. The Contractor will be granted an extension of time and will not be assessed with liquidated damages or any penalties for the forty-eight (48) hour period of this provision. The Contractor shall have no claim for any additional damage or compensation due to this delay.

For additional time, beyond the forty-eight (48) hours, required by the County to pursue any action relative to the archaeological aspects of the site, the Contractor will be granted an appropriate time extension and shall receive additional compensation as provided in this Contract.

B. PERMITS AND TAXES

- 1. Contractor shall procure all permits and licenses applicable to the Work (including environmental matters to the extent applicable), pay all charges and fees, including fees for street opening permits, comply with, implement and acknowledge effectiveness of all permits, initiate and cooperate in securing all required notifications or approvals therefore, and give all notices necessary and incident to due and lawful prosecution of the Work, unless otherwise provided herein. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the County will pay for any grading or building permits. The Contractor will pay applicable sanitation and water fees except as otherwise provided in the Contract, without markups or any increase in the Contract Sum. Contractor shall pay all sales and/or use taxes levied on materials, supplies, or equipment purchased and used on or incorporated into the Work, and all other taxes properly assessed against equipment or other property used in connection with the Work, without any increase in the Contract Sum. Contractor shall make necessary arrangements with proper authorities having jurisdiction over roads, streets, pipelines, navigable waterways, railroads and other works in advance of operations, even where the County may have already obtained permits for the Work.
- 2. Contractor will be responsible for any documentary, excise, stamp and transfer taxes and any sales, use or other taxes imposed by reason of the design, delivery, sale, transfer, or installation of Work (or any item of the Work) regardless of which party has liability for such tax under applicable

law, and any deficiency, interest or penalty asserted with respect thereto. Contractor represents that it has, or will obtain prior to the transfer of title of Work (or any portion of the Work) the necessary seller's permit as required by the State of California. Contractor represents that it will collect, report, and pay all sales or use taxes to the State Board of Equalization. Upon full payment Contractor will issue the County a receipt pursuant to California Revenue and Taxation Code Section 6203, relieving County of all liability for any tax relating to the Work or any item of the Work.

C. NOTICE OF CONCEALED OR UNKNOWN CONDITIONS

- 1. If either of the following conditions is encountered at the Site when digging trenches or other excavations that extend deeper than four feet below the surface, Contractor shall give a written notice of differing site conditions to the County promptly before conditions are disturbed (except in an emergency as required by Section 1.16.D), and in no event later than seven (7) days after first observance of (a) subsurface or latent physical conditions which differ materially from those indicated in the Contract; (b) unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature or which differ materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract.
- 2. In response to Contractor's written notice of differing site conditions under Section 1.13.C.1, the County will investigate the identified conditions, and if they differ materially and cause increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of any part of the Work, the County will issue either a request for proposal or a Change Order under the procedures described in the Contract.
- 3. If the County determines that physical conditions at the Site are not latent or are not materially different from those indicated in the Contract or that no change in terms of the Contract is justified, the County shall so notify Contractor in writing, stating reasons. If the County and Contractor do not agree on an adjustment in Contract Sum or Contract Times, Contractor shall proceed with the Work as directed by the County and may file a claim as provided in Section 1.12 of the Contract.
- 4. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time regarding claimed latent or materially different Site conditions, whether above or below grade if (a) Contractor knew of the existence of such conditions at the time Contractor submitted its Bid; or (b) Contractor should have known of the existence of such conditions as a result of performing contractor directed site investigation and having complied with the requirements of the Contract, including without limitation Sections 1.01 and 1.08.D of this Contract; or (c) the information or conditions claimed by Contractor to be latent or materially different consist of information, conclusions, opinions or deductions of the kind the

Contract, including without limitation Section 1.01 of this Contract preclude reliance upon; or (d) Contractor was required to give written notice of differing site conditions under the Contract and failed to do so within the time required.

5. If the County and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or as to the amount or length of any adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time required under this Section 1.13.C, Contractor shall proceed with the Work as directed by County and may make a claim as provided in Section 1.12 of the Contract.

D. NOTICE OF HAZARDOUS WASTE OR MATERIALS CONDITIONS

- 1. Written notice of hazardous materials condition by Contractor shall be given to the County promptly, before any of the following conditions are disturbed (except in an emergency as required by Section 1.16.D below), and in no event later than 24 hours after first observance, of any (a) material that Contractor believes may be material that is hazardous waste or hazardous material, as defined in Section 25117 of the Health and Safety Code (including, without limitation, asbestos, lead, PCBs, petroleum and related hydrocarbons, and radioactive material) that is required to be removed to a Class I, Class II, or Class III disposal site in accordance with provisions of existing law ("hazardous materials"); (b) other material which may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with Work at the Site ("other materials").
- Except as otherwise provided in the Contract or as required by applicable law, Contractor shall not be required to give any notice for the disturbance or observation of any such hazardous materials or other materials where such matter is disturbed or observed as part of the scope of Work under the Contract (such as hazardous waste or hazardous material investigation, remediation or disposal activities which are identified as the subject of Work under the Contract), where Contractor complies with all requirements in the Contract and applicable law respecting such materials.
- 3. Contractor's written notice of hazardous materials conditions under Section 1.13.D.1 above shall indicate whether the hazardous materials or other materials were shown or indicated in the Contract to be within the scope of work, and whether the hazardous materials or other materials were brought to the Site by Contractor, its Subcontractors, suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible.
- 4. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Sum or Contract Time regarding claimed hazardous waste or materials if (1) Contractor knew of the existence of such hazardous materials or other materials at the time Contractor submitted its bid; or (2) Contractor should

have known of the existence of such hazardous materials or other materials pursuant to Contractor's due diligence required under Sections 1.01 and 1.08; or (3) Contractor failed to give the written Notice of Hazardous Materials Conditions within the time required by Section 1.13.D.1 of this Contract. Notwithstanding (1) and (2) above, Contractor may (subject to (3) above) be entitled to adjustment in the Contract Sum or Time regarding claimed hazardous waste or materials if not reasonably discernible from the reports and information provided by County, other information reasonably available to Contractor, visual observation or reasonable investigation. If the County determines that conditions do involve hazardous materials or other materials or that change in Contract terms is justified, then the County will either issue a Request for Proposal or an appropriate Change Order under the procedures described in the Contract.

- 5. If the County determines that conditions do not involve hazardous materials or other materials or that no change in Contract terms is justified, the County shall notify Contractor in writing, stating the reasons for its determination. If the County and Contractor cannot agree on any claimed adjustment in Contract Sum or Contract Time, Contractor shall proceed with the Work and as directed by the County and may file a claim as provided in Section 1.12.
- 6. If the Contractor does not agree to resume work based on a reasonable belief that it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume work under special conditions, the County may order the disputed portion of work deleted from the Work, or performed by others, or the County may invoke its right to terminate Contractor's right to proceed under the Contract in whole or in part for convenience or for cause as the facts may warrant. If Contractor does not agree with the County's determination of any adjustment in the Contract Sum or Times as a result, Contractor may make a claim as provided in Section 1.12.

E. SUSPENSION OF WORK

The County may, without cause, order Contractor in writing to suspend, delay or interrupt Work in whole or in part for such period of time as the County may determine. An adjustment may be made for increases in cost of performance of the Contract caused by any such suspension, delay or interruption. No adjustment shall be made to the extent: (a) that performance is, was or would have been so suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause for which Contractor is responsible; or (b) that an equitable adjustment is made or denied under another provision of the Contract; or (c) that the suspension of work was the direct or indirect result of Contractor's failure to perform any of its obligations hereunder. Adjustments made in cost of performance may have a mutually agreed fixed or percentage fee; if the parties cannot agree, Contractor may file a claim under Section 1.12 herein.

- F. TERMINATION OF CONTRACT FOR CAUSE AND WRITTEN ASSURANCES OF PERFORMANCE
 - 1. Contractor shall be in default of this Contract and the County may terminate Contractor's right to proceed under the Contract, for cause, if:
 - Contractor makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, admits in writing its inability to pay its debts as they become due, files a voluntary petition in bankruptcy, is adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent, is the subject of an involuntary petition in bankruptcy which is not dismissed within 60 days, files a petition or answer seeking for itself any reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution, or similar relief under any present or future statute, law, or regulation, files any answer admitting or not contesting the material allegations of a petition filed against Contractor in any such proceeding, or seeks, consents to, or acquiesces in, the appointment of any trustee, receiver, custodian or liquidator of Contractor or of all or any substantial part of the properties of Contractor, or if Contractor, its directors or shareholders, take action to dissolve or liquidate Contractor; or
 - Contractor commits a material breach of the Contract. If County b. declares Contractor in default due to material breach, however, County must allow Contractor an opportunity to cure such breach within ten (10) days of the date of notice from County to Contractor providing notice of the default; or, if such breach is curable but not curable within such ten-day period, within such period of time as is reasonably necessary to accomplish such cure promptly. (In order for Contractor to avail itself of a time period in excess of ten (10) days, Contractor must provide County within the ten- (10) day period with a written plan acceptable to County to cure said breach promptly which includes, for example, evidence of necessary resources, subcontractor commitments, schedules and recovery schedules meeting Contract requirements and showing a realistic and achievable plan to cure the breach promptly. Contractor must then diligently commence and continue such cure according to the written plan); or
 - c. Contractor violates or allows a violation of any law, statute, regulation, rule, ordinance, permit, license or order of any governmental agency applicable to the Project or Work and does not cure such violation within ten (10) days of the date of the notice from the County to Contractor demanding such cure; or, if such failure is curable but not curable within such ten (10) day period, within such period of time as is reasonably necessary to promptly accomplish such cure. (In order for Contractor to avail itself of a time period in excess of ten (10) days, Contractor must provide the County within the ten (10) day period with a written plan to cure said violation acceptable to the County, and then

diligently commence and continue performance of such cure according to the written plan.)

- 2. If the County at any time reasonably believes that Contractor is or may be in default under its Contract, as provided in Section 1.13.F.1 of this Contract, the County may in its sole discretion notify Contractor of this fact and request written assurances from Contractor of performance of the Contract and a written plan from Contractor to remedy any failures to perform the terms of the Contract which the County may advise the Contractor of in writing. Contractor shall, within ten (10) days of the County's request, deliver a written cure plan which meets the requirements of the written plan deliverable under Section 1.13.F.1.b of this Contract. Failure of the Contractor to provide written assurances of performance and the required written plan will constitute a material breach of this Contract sufficient to invoke Section 1.13.F.1.b above.
- 3. In the event of termination for cause, the County shall immediately serve written notice thereof upon surety and Contractor. Surety shall have the rights and obligations set forth in the Performance Bond. Subject to the surety's rights under the Performance Bond attached hereto as Exhibit D (which rights are waived upon a default under the Performance Bond), the County may, at its sole option take over the Work and prosecute it to completion by contract or by any other methods it may deem advisable, or require the surety to prosecute the Work to completion.
- 4. In the event of termination for cause by the County as provided in Section 1.13.F.1 of this Contract,
 - a. The County may, in its sole discretion, offset any payment due to Contractor by any amount County reasonably believes is necessary to compensate it for Contractor's material breach. County shall not compensate Contractor for its costs in terminating the Work or any cancellation charges owed to third parties;
 - b. County may take any other action to which it is entitled in law or equity;
 - c. Contractor shall deliver within three (3) business days to the County possession of the Work in its then condition, including but not limited to, all designs, engineering, project records, cost data of all types, Drawings and Specifications and contracts with vendors and Subcontractors, and all other documentation associated with the Project, and all construction supplies and aids dedicated solely to performing Work which, in the normal course of construction, would be consumed or only have salvage value at the end of the construction period. The Contractor shall remain fully liable for the failure of any Work completed and materials and equipment provided through the date of such termination to comply with the provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this Section 1.13.F.4

- shall not be interpreted to diminish any right which the County may have to claim and recover damages for any breach of this Contract, but rather, Contractor shall compensate the County for all loss, cost, damage, expense, and/or liability suffered by the County as a result of such termination and the circumstances upon which such termination is based.
- d. County's rights under Section 1.13.F.4 shall be specifically enforceable to the greatest extent permitted by law. County shall, to the extent applicable, have all other rights and remedies set forth in the Contract.
- 5. County may terminate portions or parts of the Work for cause, provided these portions or parts (1) have separate geographic areas from parts or portions of the Work not terminated or (2) are limited to the work of one or more specific trades or Subcontractors. In such case, Contractor shall cooperate with a completing contractor as required under Section1.06 of this Contract.
- 6. In the event a termination for cause is later determined to have been made wrongfully or without cause, then the termination shall be treated as a termination for convenience, and Contractor shall have only the recovery rights specified in Section 1.13.G (Termination of Contract for Convenience.) Any Contractor claim arising out of a termination for cause, however, shall be made in accordance with Section 1.12 of this Contract. No other loss cost, damage, expense or liability may be claimed, requested or recovered by Contractor.

G. TERMINATION OF CONTRACT FOR CONVENIENCE

- 1. The County may terminate performance of the Work under the Contract in accordance with this clause in whole, or from time to time in part, whenever the County shall determine that termination is in the County's best interest as solely determined by the County. Termination shall be effected by the County delivering to the Contractor notice of termination specifying the extent to which performance of the Work under the Contract is terminated, and the effective date of the termination.
- 2. After receiving a notice of termination under Section 1.13.G.1 above, and except as otherwise directed by the County, the Contractor shall:
 - a. Stop Work under the Contract on the date and to the extent specified in the notice of termination;
 - b. Place no further orders or subcontracts for materials, services, or facilities except as necessary to complete the portion of Work under the Contract which is not terminated;
 - c. Terminate all orders and subcontracts to the extent that they relate to performance of Work terminated by the notice of termination;

- d. Assign to the County in the manner, at the times, and to the extent directed by the County, all right, title, and interest of the Contractor under orders and subcontracts so terminated. The County shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to settle or pay any or all claims arising out of termination of orders and subcontracts;
- e. Settle all outstanding liabilities and all claims arising out of such termination of orders and subcontracts, with approval or ratification of the County to extent the County may require. The County's approval or ratification shall be final for purposes of this Section 1.13.G of this Contract;
- f. Transfer title to the County, and deliver in the manner, at the times, and to the extent, if any, directed by the County, all fabricated or unfabricated parts, Work in process, completed Work, supplies, and all other material produced as part of, or acquired in connection with performance of, Work terminated by the notice of termination, and completed or partially completed drawings, specifications, information, and other property which, if the Project had been completed, would have been required to be furnished to the County;
- g. Use its best efforts to sell, in manner, at times, to extent, and at price or prices that the County directs or authorizes, any property of types referred to in Section 1.13.G.2.f above, but the Contractor shall not be required to extend credit to any purchaser, and may acquire any such property under conditions prescribed and at price or prices approved by the County. Proceeds of transfer or disposition shall be applied to reduce payments to be made by the County to the Contractor under the Contract or shall otherwise be credited to the price or cost of Work covered by the Contract or paid in such other manner as the County may direct;
- h. Complete performance of the part of the Work which was not terminated by the notice of termination;
- i. Take such action as may be necessary, or as the County may direct, to protect and preserve all property related to the Contract which is in the Contractor's possession and in which the County has or may acquire interest.
- j. Deliver within three (3) business days to the County possession of the Work in its then condition, including but not limited to, all designs, engineering, project records, cost data of all types, and Drawings and Specifications.
- 3. After receipt of a notice of termination under Section 1.13.G.1, the Contractor shall submit to the County its termination claim, in form and with all certifications required by the Contract. The Contractor's termination claim shall be submitted promptly, but in no event later than two (2) months from the effective date of the termination. The Contractor and the County may agree upon the whole or part of the amount or

amounts to be paid to the Contractor because of a total or partial termination of Work under this Section. If the Contractor and the County fail to agree on the whole amount to be paid to the Contractor because of the termination of the Work under this Section 1.13.G, County's liability to Contractor by reason of the termination shall be the total (without duplication of any items) of:

- The reasonable cost to Contractor, without profit, for all Work a. performed prior to the effective date of the termination, including Work done to secure the Project for termination. Reasonable cost may not exceed the applicable percentage completion values derived from the progress schedule and the schedule of values. Deductions shall be made for cost of materials to be retained by Contractor, cost of Work defectively performed, amounts realized by sale of materials, and for other appropriate credits against cost of Work. Reasonable cost will include reasonable allowance for Project overhead and general administrative overhead. When, in County's opinion, the cost of any item of Work is excessively high due to costs incurred to remedy or replace defective or rejected Work, reasonable cost to be allowed will be the estimated reasonable cost of performing the Work in compliance with requirements of the Contract and excessive actual cost shall be disallowed.
- b. When, in the County's opinion, the cost of any item of Work is excessively high due to costs incurred to remedy or replace defective or rejected Work, reasonable cost to be allowed will be the estimated reasonable cost of performing the Work in compliance with requirements of the Contract and excessive actual cost shall be disallowed.
- c. A reasonable allowance for profit on cost of Work performed as determined under Section 1.13.G.3.a provided that the Contractor establishes to the County's satisfaction that the Contractor would have made a profit had the Project been completed.
- d. Reasonable costs to the Contractor of handling material returned to vendors, delivered to the County or otherwise disposed of as directed by the County.
- e. A reasonable allowance for the Contractor's internal administrative costs in preparing termination claim.
- f. The County shall have no obligation to pay the Contractor under this Section 1.13.G unless and until the Contractor provides the County with updated and acceptable as-builts and Project record documents for Work completed prior to termination.

In no event shall the County be liable for costs incurred by the Contractor or Subcontractors after receipt of a notice of termination. Such nonrecoverable costs include, but are not limited to, anticipated profits on Work not performed as of the date of termination, post-termination

employee salaries, post-termination administrative expenses, post-termination overhead or unabsorbed overhead, surety costs of any type, costs of preparing and submitting the Contractor's bid, attorney's fees of any type and all other costs relating to prosecution of claim or lawsuit.

- 4. In arriving at the amount due the Contractor under this clause there shall be deducted in whole or in the appropriate part(s) if the termination is partial:
 - a. All unliquidated advances or other payments on account previously made to the Contractor, including without limitation all payments which are applicable to the terminated portion of the Contract,
 - b. Any claim which the County may have against the Contractor in connection with the Contract, and
 - c. The agreed price for, or proceeds of sale of, any materials, supplies, or other things kept by the Contractor or sold under provisions of Section 1.13.G, and not otherwise recovered by or credited to the County.

H. CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

The Contractor hereby assigns to the County each Subcontract for a portion of the Work, provided that:

- 1. The assignment is effective only after the County's termination of the Contractor's right to proceed under the Contract (or portion thereof relating to that Subcontract) pursuant to Sections 1.13.F or 1.13.G above;
- 2. The Assignment is effective only for the Subcontracts which the County expressly accepts by notifying the Subcontractor in writing;
- 3. The assignment is subject to the prior rights, if any, of the surety, obligated by the Performance Bond provided under the Contract, where the surety exercises its rights to complete the Contract;
- 4. After the effectiveness of an assignment, the Contractor shall, at its sole cost and expense (except as otherwise provided in Sections 1.13.F or 1.13.G above), sign all instruments and take all actions reasonably requested by the County to evidence and confirm the effectiveness of the assignment in the County; and
- 5. Nothing in this Section 1.13.H shall modify or limit any of the Contractor's obligations to the County arising from acts or omissions occurring before the effectiveness of any Subcontract assignment, including but not limited to all defense, indemnity and hold harmless obligations arising from or related to the assigned Subcontract.

I. REMEDIES AND CONTRACT INTEGRATION

- 1. Subject to the Contract provisions regarding Contractor claims, claim review, and claim resolution, and subject to the limitations therein, the exclusive jurisdiction and venue for resolving all claims, counter-claims, disputes and other matters in question between County and Contractor arising out of or relating to the Contract, any breach thereof or the Project, shall be decided in the applicable court of competent jurisdiction located in the State of California, County of Sant a Barbara. All County remedies provided in the Contract shall be taken and construed as cumulative and not exclusive; that is, in addition to each and every other remedy herein provided; and in all instances County shall have any and all other equitable and legal rights and remedies which it would have according to law.
- 2. In any proceeding to enforce the Contract, Contractor and County agree that the finder of fact shall receive detailed instructions on the meaning and operation of the Contract, including their conditions, limitations of liability and remedies clauses, claims procedures and any other provisions impacting major defenses and theories of liability of the parties. Detailed findings of fact shall be requested, to verify Contract enforcement.
- 3. The Contract, and any Contract Modifications, shall represent the entire and integrated agreement between the County and Contractor regarding the subject matter of this agreement and shall constitute the exclusive statement of the terms of the parties' agreement.
- 4. The Contract, and any Contract Modifications, shall supersede any and all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, written or oral, express or implied, that relate in any way to the subject matter of this agreement or written modifications. The County and Contractor represent and agree that they are entering into this contract and any subsequent written modification in sole reliance upon the information set forth in the Contract or Contract Modifications and the parties are not and will not rely on any other information.

J. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

- 1. Patents. Fees or claims for any patented invention, article or arrangement that may be used upon or in any manner connected with performance of the Work or any part thereof are included in the Contract Sum.
- 2. The engineering analysis, Drawings and Specifications for the Project that are prepared pursuant to this Contract are and shall remain the property of the County. Contractor hereby does and shall cause all Subcontractors and others who prepared such design documents for the Project to transfer, convey, and assign to the County all rights throughout the world in the

nature of copyright and trademark in and to all versions of such design documents, including but not limited to the Contract, but only to the extent such materials apply to County and/or to the Project. The County shall have the right to distribute, copy or to cause the distribution and copying of such drawings and specifications to third parties as may reasonably be necessary in connection with the Project.

- 3. Any and all artwork, copy, posters, billboards, photographs, videotapes, audiotapes, systems designs, software, reports, diagrams, surveys, source codes or any original works of authorship created by Contractor or its Subcontractors or designers in connection with services performed under this Contract shall be works for hire as defined under Title 17 of the United States Code, and all copyrights in such works are the property of the County. In the event that it is ever determined that any works created by Contractor or its Subcontractors or designers under this Contract are not works for hire under U.S. law, Contractor hereby assigns all copyrights to such works to the County. With the prior written approval of the County, Contractor may retain and use copies of such works for reference and as documentation of its experience and capabilities.
- Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless County and each of 4. its officers, employees, consultants (including without limitation County consultants) and agents, including, but not limited to, elected officials, from all damages, claims for damages, costs or expenses in law or equity, including attorney's fees, arising from or relating to any claim that any article supplied or to be supplied under the Contract or any Drawings. Specifications or Submittals provided under the Contract infringe on the patent rights, copyright, trade name, trademark, service mark, trade secret or other intellectual property right of any person or persons or that the person or entity supplying the article does not have a lawful right to sell the same. Such costs or expenses for which Contractor agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the above indemnities include but are not limited to any and all license fees, whether such fees are agreed by any indemnitee or ordered by a court or administrative body of any competent jurisdiction.

K. SUBSTITUTION FOR PATENTED AND SPECIFIED ARTICLES

Except as noted specifically in the Specifications, whenever in the Specifications, material or process is designated by patent or proprietary name or by name of manufacturer, such designation shall be deemed to be used for purpose of facilitating description of material and process desired, and shall be deemed to be followed by the words "or equal" and Contractor may offer any substitute material or process that Contractor considers equal in every respect to that so designated and if material or process offered by Contractor is, in opinion of County, equal in every respect to that so designated, its use will be approved. However, Contractor may utilize this right only by submitting to the OPM a substitution

request with supporting documentation and receiving approval in the form of a Field Change prior to substituting the item. A substitution will be approved only if it is a true "equal" item in every aspect of its design and quality, including but not limited to its dimensions, weights, service requirements, lifecycle costs, durability, compatibility with existing facilities or operations, functioning, impact on contiguous construction elements, overall schedule, and design.

L. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST; CONTRACTOR'S CONDUCT

- 1. Conflicts of Interest. Contractor represents that it presently has no interest including, but not limited to, other projects or independent contracts, and shall not acquire any such interest, direct or indirect, which would conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of work required under this Contract. Contractor shall not employ any person having any such interest in the performance of this Contract.
- 2. Conduct of Contractor; Privileged Information.
 - a. Throughout the term of this Contract, Contractor shall inform County of all of Contractor's interests, if any, which are, or which the Contractor believes to be, incompatible with any interests of the County.
 - b. Contractor shall not accept any gratuity or special favor from individuals or organizations with whom Contractor is doing business or proposing to do business, in accomplishing the work under this Contract.
 - c. Contractor shall not use for personal gain or make other improper use of confidential information which is acquired in connection with this Contract. The term "confidential information" includes, but is not limited to, unpublished information relating to technological and scientific development; medical, personnel, or security records of the individuals; anticipated materials requirements or pricing actions; and knowledge of selection of a contractor in advance of official announcement.
 - d. Contractor shall not directly or indirectly offer or give any gift, gratuity, or favor to any County employee.
- 3. California Political Reform Act and Government Code Section 1090 et seq. Contractor acknowledges that the California Political Reform Act ("Act"), Government Code section 81000 et seq., provides that Contractors hired by a public agency, such as County, may be deemed to be a "public official" subject to the Act if the Contractor advises the agency on decisions or actions to be taken by the agency. The Act requires such public officials to disqualify themselves from participating in any way in such decisions if they have any one of several specified "conflicts of interest" relating to the decision. To the extent the Act applies to Contractor, Contractor shall abide by the Act. In addition, Contractor

acknowledges and shall abide by the conflict of interest restrictions imposed on public officials by Government Code section 1090 et seq.

4. Public Disclosure of Gifts and Campaign Contributions. Contractor represents that this Contract has been executed with full knowledge of, and in compliance with, public disclosure requirements.

M. SEVERABILITY

Any provisions or portions thereof of this Contract that are unlawful, prohibited by, or unenforceable under any applicable law of any jurisdiction shall as to such jurisdiction be ineffective without affecting other provisions or portions thereof in this Contract. If the provisions of such applicable law may be waived, they are hereby waived to the end that this Contract may be deemed to be a valid and binding agreement enforceable in accordance with its terms. If any provisions or portions thereof of this Contract are prohibited by, unlawful, or unenforceable under any applicable law and are therefore stricken or deemed waived, the remainder of the provisions and this Contract shall be interpreted to achieve the goals or intent of the stricken or waived provisions or portions thereof to the extent such interpretation is consistent with applicable law. All provisions of Public Contract Code section 22300, et seq., are deemed incorporated into this Contract.

N. AGREEMENT AND EXERCISE OF CONTRACT RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1. The Contract shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind (1) between the County or its representatives and a Subcontractor of any tier (including, but not limited to, designers, architects and engineers) or (2) between any persons or entities other than the County and Contractor. Contractor is fully responsible for all acts, omissions or negligence of its Subcontractors of any tier, suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts, omissions or negligence.
- 2. The County and its agents do not, in exercising their responsibilities and authorities under the Contract, assume any duties or responsibilities to any Subcontractor or supplier, nor does the County or its agents assume any duty of care to Contractor, its Subcontractors, or suppliers.

O. TITLE TO WORK: NO LIENS

Legal title to all Work shall pass to and vest in County as Work is performed, and title to all materials and equipment shall pass to and vest in County when such materials and equipment are paid for (or as soon as title passes from the vendor or supplier thereof). Contractor shall keep the Site and all materials and equipment free and clear of all liens, stop notices and charges arising out of performance of

this Contract, and shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless County and each of its officers, employees, consultants (including without limitation County consultants) and agents, including, but not limited to, elected officials from claims, suits, actions, losses and liabilities, including those which are a result of any breach of this responsibility and shall defend any claim or suit brought against any party required to be indemnified hereunder based upon any such claim of title or lien. Contractor shall promptly pay each Subcontractor the amount to which such Subcontractor is entitled, and shall, by an appropriate agreement with each Subcontractor, require each Subcontractor to make payments to its sub-Subcontractors in a similar manner.

P. PROPRIETARY OR CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION OF COUNTY

1. Contractor understands and agrees that, in the performance of the services under this Contract or in the contemplation thereof, Contractor may have access to private or confidential information, which may be owned or controlled by County, and that such information may contain proprietary or confidential details, the disclosure of which may be damaging to County or to public safety. Contractor agrees that all information disclosed by County to Contractor shall be held in confidence and used only in performance of the Contract. Contractor shall exercise the same standard of care to protect such information as a reasonably prudent consultant would exercise to protect its own proprietary or confidential data.

Q. COMPLIANCE WITH AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

Contractor acknowledges that, pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), programs, services and other activities provided by a public entity to the public, whether directly or through a contractor, must be accessible to the disabled public. Contractor shall provide the services specified in this Contract in a manner that complies with the ADA and any and all other applicable federal, state and local disability rights legislation. Contractor agrees not to discriminate against disabled persons in the provision of services, benefits or activities provided under this Contract and further agrees that any violation of this prohibition on the part of Contractor, its Subcontractors, designers, employees, representatives, agents or assigns shall constitute a material breach of this Contract.

R. DISPUTES

Contractor shall continue its Work throughout the course of any and all disputes. Nothing in this Section shall allow Contractor to discontinue the Work during the course of any dispute and Contractor's failure to continue the Work during any and all disputes shall be considered a material breach of this Contract. Contractor agrees that the existence or continued existence of a dispute does not excuse performance under any provision of this Contract, including but not limited to, the time to complete the Work. Contractor also agrees that should Contractor discontinue the Work due to a dispute or disputes, the County may terminate this

Contract for cause. Contractor further agrees that should Contractor not properly perform the Work due to a dispute or disputes, any and all claims, whether in law or in equity, Contractor may have against the County and its officers, directors, agents, representatives, consultants and employees, whether such claims are pending, anticipated or otherwise, shall be deemed to have been waived and forever foreclosed.

S. STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS

As to all acts or failures to act by either party to this Contract, any applicable statute of limitations shall commence on the date of issuance by County of the Proposed Final Pay Estimate, or the effective date of a termination of all of this Contract, whichever is earlier, except for latent defects, in which case the provisions of Code of Civil Procedure section 337.15 shall apply. Nothing herein shall modify any right or obligation under Code of Civil Procedure sections 337.1 and 337.15.

T. WAIVERS

Either party's waiver of any breach, or the omission or failure of either party, at any time, to enforce any right reserved to it, or to require performance of any of the terms, covenants, conditions or other provisions of this Contract, including the timing of any such performance, shall not be a waiver of any right to which any party is entitled, and shall not in any way affect, limit, modify or waive that party's right thereafter to enforce or compel strict compliance with every term, covenant, condition or other provision hereof, any course of dealing or custom of the trade or oral representations notwithstanding.

SECTION 1.14 MODIFICATIONS OF THE AGREEMENT

A. ALTERATIONS, MODIFICATIONS AND FORCE ACCOUNT WORK

- 1. No modification or deviation from the Contract, including but not limited to Exhibit B-1 Statement of Work and Exhibit B-2 Contractor's Proposal will be permitted except by written Contract Modification.
- 2. The County may, without notice to the sureties, make alterations, deviations, additions to, or deletions from the Contract; increase or decrease the quantity of any item or portion of the work; expand, contract or otherwise change the Contract Time; delete any item or portion of the work; and require extra work. The Contractor shall perform such work under applicable provisions of the Contract, unless specifically provided otherwise at the time the change is ordered. In the case of any ordered extra work, the County reserves the right to furnish all or portions of associated labor, material, and equipment, which the Contractor shall accept and use without payment for costs, markup, profit, or otherwise for such County-furnished labor, materials, and equipment.

- 3. Changes affecting the Contract Time or Contract Sum of the Work shall be set forth in a written Change Order that shall specify: (1) the work performed in connection with the change to be made; (2) the amount of the adjustment of the Contract Sum, if any, and the basis for compensation for the work ordered; and (3) the extent of the adjustment in the Contract Time, if any. A Change Order will not become effective until signed by the County (see Section 1.01.D).
- 4. A Change Order will become effective when signed by County. If County exercises its right to decide disputed issues pertaining to changed Work as set forth in Sections 1.12 and 1.14 of this Contract, then the resulting Change Order shall be effective when signed by County, notwithstanding that Contractor has not signed it.
- 5. Changes not affecting the Contract Time or Contract Sum of the Work, in the County's discretion, may be set forth in a written Field Change executed by the County. Execution of a Field Change constitutes the Contractor's agreement to make the specified change without change to the Contract Sum or the Contract Times (see Section 1.01.C.4).
- 6. Changes or deviations from Contract affecting the Contract Time or Contract Sum of the Work shall not be made without the authority of an effective Change Order, except in cases of emergency discussed in Section 1.16.D of this Contract.
- 7. All Contract Modifications shall be diligently carried out by the Contractor in accordance with the Contract. If changes ordered in design, workmanship or materials are of such a nature as to increase or decrease the cost of any part of the Work, the price fixed in the Contract shall be increased or decreased by the amount that the Contractor and the County may agree upon as a reasonable and proper allowance for the cost increase or decrease. If an agreement cannot be reached, then the County shall reach a determination, which shall be final, subject to the Contractor's rights under Section 1.12 of this Contract. In all cases the Contractor shall perform the changed work as directed by the County subject to the Contractor's rights under Section 1.12 of this Contract. In cases where the County reaches such a determination, a Change Order shall be effective even if signed by the County only.
- 8. The Contractor shall, upon the County's request, permit inspection of the original unaltered Project proposal estimate, subcontract agreements, purchase orders relating to the change, and documents substantiating all costs associated with its cost proposal or claims arising from changes in the Work.
- 9. Changes in the Work made pursuant to this Section 1.14 and extensions of Contract Time necessary by reason thereof shall not in any way release the

guarantees/warranties given by the Contractor pursuant to provisions of the Contract, nor shall such changes in the Work relieve or release the sureties of bonds executed pursuant to said provisions. The sureties, in executing such bonds, shall be deemed to have expressly agreed to any such change in the Work and to any extension of time made by reason thereof.

10. Regarding delay and impact costs of any nature, Contractor may not seek delay compensation for on-Site or off-Site costs based on formulas, e.g., "Eichleay" or other formula. Rather, Contractor shall prove actual costs that were actually incurred because of County-caused delays. If Contractor requests compensation for delay to the construction, then Contractor shall prove and document actual costs in order to request, claim or prove compensation for delay.

B. MODIFICATIONS

The Contract may be amended or modified only by a Change Order issued in accord with the provisions of the Contract. The foregoing notwithstanding, the OPM may approve Field Changes as discussed in Section 1.01.C.4. The Contract may not be modified or supplemented orally or by implication. To be effective, any modification to the Contract must be in writing and must be signed by the Director of the Department of General Services, or designee, and satisfy all other requirements of the Contract.

SECTION 1.15 TIME ALLOWANCES

A. TIME ALLOWANCE FOR PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACT

- 1. When the Contract has been signed by Contractor and the County, and funds necessary to make payments as required under Contract are available, the County will serve a Notice to Proceed (Exhibit C) upon Contractor to that effect, either by depositing notice in a post office or post office box regularly maintained by United States Postal Service in a prepaid wrapper directed to Contractor at its legal address, or (at the County's option) by delivery by other means at the Contractor's legal address.
- 2. The start date for Contract Time shall be on the date indicated in the applicable Notice to Proceed (Exhibit C). If no date is indicated, then the start date for Contract Time shall be the fifth (5th) day from date that Contractor receives, by hand delivery or by facsimile transmission, County's written Notice to Proceed, unless the Notice to Proceed is served by mail only, then the start date under the Contract shall be the tenth (10th) day following the date of mailing. Total number of days for completion of Work on Contract shall be as provided in this Contract.

B. ENTITLEMENT TO CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIME

- 1. The Contract Time may only be changed by Change Order and all time limits stated in the Contract are of the essence of the Contract.
- 2. The Contract Time will be adjusted in an amount equal to the time lost on the critical path of the Project due to the following:
 - a. Changes in the Work ordered by the County;
 - b. Acts or neglect by the County, or its agents, employees or consultants, acts or neglect of utility owners, acts or neglect of other Contractors performing other Work under contract with the County, provided Contractor has fully and completely performed its responsibilities under the Contract, including but not limited to, its cooperation and coordination responsibilities required by the Contract;
 - c. Fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, beyond the parameters otherwise set forth in this Section 1.15.B, earthquakes, civil or labor disturbances, strikes, or acts of God, provided damages resulting therefrom are not the result of Contractor's failure to properly protect the Work as required by the Contract.
- 3. The Contract Time shall not be extended for any cause identified in Section 1.15.B.2 above, however, unless:
 - a. Contractor actually has been prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Time due to delay that is beyond Contractor's control and due to reasons for which Contractor is not responsible. (In this regard, delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor, or its subcontractors, or supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of Contractor);
 - b. A claim for delay is made as provided herein; and
 - c. Contractor submits a time impact evaluation that demonstrates actual delay to critical Work activities that actually delay the progress of the Work in the amount of time requested.

C. WEATHER DELAYS

1. Delays for adverse weather may be allowed only if the number of days of adverse weather exceeds a certain amount: six (6) days in January, six (6) days in February, six (6) days in March, three (3) days in April, two (2) days in May, zero (0) days in June, zero (0) days in July, zero (0) days in August, one (1) day in September, two (2) days in October, four (4) days in November, and five (5) days in December or the Contractor and OPM agree that conditions preclude safe execution of the Work. Contractor shall give written notice of intent to claim an adverse weather day within one (1) day of the adverse weather day occurring.

- 2. In order to qualify as an adverse weather day, all of the following parameters must be met: precipitation must occur on a day in which Work in the project critical path was scheduled to occur as evidenced by the project schedule, precipitation must equal .10 of an inch or more on a single day (12:00 A.M. to 12:00 A.M.) as measured by the National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration, local to the project site, no activity contributing to the progress of the Work has taken place (excluding activities related to stormwater management and emergencies as defined in Section 1.16.D), and Contractor must prove that the rain actually caused delay in the project critical path.
- 3. Contractor shall include the foregoing adverse weather parameter in its project schedule as float. As Work on the critical path is affected by adverse weather, Contractor shall notify County and request that the number of adverse weather days that meet the parameters in Section 1.15.C.1 be moved from float to the duration of the affected activities in the critical path.
- 4. Adverse weather delay shall be recognized for the actual period of time Contractor proves it was delayed by conditions meeting the specified parameters. For example, and not by way of limitation, if adverse weather does not in fact delay Contractor's progress on the critical path, then no time extension shall be recognized; and conversely, if Contractor proves that adverse weather meeting the specified parameters causes delay to the critical path for a period longer than the number of adverse weather days allowable, then Contractor shall be entitled to a time extension equal to the additional days to reflect the actual period of such delay.
- 5. Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to mitigate potential weather delays, such as de-watering the Site and covering Work and material that could be affected adversely by weather. Failure to do so shall be cause for County to deny a time extension due to adverse weather, where Contractor could have avoided or mitigated the potential delay by exercising reasonable care.

D. NOTICE OF DELAY

- 1. Within seven (7) days of the beginning of any delay Contractor shall notify the County, in writing by submitting a notice of delay that shall include a full statement of all anticipated delays resulting from the delay event in question.
- 2. The notice shall constitute application for an extension of time only if the notice requests an extension and sets forth the impact of the delay on the critical path and Contractor's estimate of additional time required together with a full recital of causes of unavoidable delays relied upon.

- 3. After receipt of a request for a time extension, with verifiable documents and justifications included, the County will make a decision thereon, and will advise Contractor in writing.
- 4. No time extensions shall be considered without related documents and justifications necessary for the County to make a determination.
- 5. No time extensions shall be granted for delays for which Contractor fails to give timely and proper notice and Contractor hereby waives any and all damages or other remedies for delay for which timely and proper notice is not given.
- 6. Any request for extension of time shall be accompanied by Contractor's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event, and shall include a written schedule document that demonstrates delay to the critical path using a time impact evaluation. County will determine all claims and adjustments in the Contract Time. No claim for an adjustment in the Contract Time will be valid and such claim will be waived if not submitted in accordance with the requirements of this Section 1.15.D.

E. NO DAMAGE FOR CONTRACTOR CAUSED DELAY

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, Contractor shall not be entitled to any time extension or compensation, including, without limitation, extended field or home office overhead, field supervision, costs of capital, interest, escalation charges, acceleration costs or other impacts for any delays caused in whole or in part by Contractor's failure to perform its obligations under the Contract.

F. TIME EXTENSION WITHOUT COMPENSATION

Contractor may receive a time extension without compensation for delays resulting in whole or in part from causes beyond the reasonable control of Contractor and County, for example, adverse weather conditions exceeding Contract parameters, earthquakes, Acts of God and epidemics, or periods of delay caused jointly by County and Contractor. In such cases, a time extension and reasonable compensation for direct costs related to the delay, to be agreed upon by the parties, shall constitute Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for such delays.

G. COMPENSABLE DELAY

Contractor may receive time extension and be compensated for delays caused directly and solely by the County except that Contractor shall not be entitled to damages for delay to the Work caused by the following reasons:

- 1. The County's right to sequence the Work in a manner which would avoid disruption to the County's tenants and their contractors or other prime contractors and their respective subcontractors, exercised as a result of Contractor's failure to perform its cooperation and coordination responsibilities required by the Contract, the County's enforcement of any government act or regulation, or the provisions of the Contract.
- 2. Extensive requests for clarifications to the Contract or modifications thereto, provided such clarifications or modifications are processed by the County or its consultants in a reasonable time commensurate with the Contract requirements.
- 3. Granting of extension of Contract Time for any reason shall in no way operate as a waiver on the part of the County, of its right to collect liquidated damages for other delays or of its right to collect other damages or other rights to which the County is entitled.

H. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

- 1. Execution of the Contract by Contractor shall constitute acknowledgement by Contractor that Contractor understands, has ascertained and agrees that the County will actually sustain damages in the amount of \$300 for each and every day during which completion of the Work is delayed beyond the expiration of the time fixed to achieve substantial completion or extensions of time allowed pursuant to provisions hereof. Contractor and the County agree that such specified measures of liquidated damages shall be presumed to be the damages actually sustained by the County as defined below, and that because of the nature of the Project, it would be impracticable or extremely difficult to fix the actual damages.
- 2. There shall be deducted from any money due or to become due to Contractor all sums representing liquidated damages.
- 3. Liquidated damages shall be considered not as a penalty but as agreed monetary damage sustained by the County for loss of revenue and increased Project administration expenses, including extra inspection, construction management and architectural and engineering expenses, related to this Contract because Contractor failed to perform and complete Work within the time fixed for completion or extensions of time allowed pursuant to provisions hereof.
- 4. County may deduct from any money due or to become due to Contractor subsequent to time for completion of entire Work and extensions of time allowed pursuant to provisions hereof, a sum representing then-accrued liquidated damages. Should Contractor fall behind the approved Progress Schedule, County may deduct liquidated damages based on its estimated

period of late completion. County need not wait until final completion to withhold liquidated damages from Contractor's progress payments. The County at its discretion may impose liquidated damages if the approved Contractor's construction schedule shows signs of irrecoverable delays throughout construction.

- 5. Should money due or to become due to Contractor be insufficient to cover aggregate liquidated damages due, then Contractor forthwith shall pay the remainder of the assessed liquidated damages to County.
- 6. Time is of the essence.

SECTION 1.16 WORKING CONDITIONS AND PREVAILING WAGES

A. USE OF SITE/SANITARY RULES

- 1. All portions of Work shall be maintained at all times in neat, clean and sanitary condition.
- Toilets shall be furnished by Contractor where needed, for use of Contractor's and Subcontractors' employees on Site, and their use shall be strictly enforced. All toilets shall be properly secluded from public observation, and shall be located, constructed, and maintained subject to approval of County.
- 3. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site and other land or areas identified in and permitted by the Contract and other land or areas permitted by applicable laws and regulations, rights of way, permits and easements, or as designated by the County, and shall not unreasonably encumber any of the foregoing premises with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or any improvement located thereon, or to the owner or occupant thereof or of any adjacent areas, resulting from the performance of the Work.
- 4. During the progress of the Work, Contractor shall keep the Site and foregoing areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris resulting from the Work. At the completion of the Work, Contractor shall remove from and about the Site and other areas all waste materials, rubbish and debris, as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery and surplus materials. Contractor shall leave the Site clean and ready for occupancy by the County at Substantial Completion of Work. The Contractor shall restore to original and clean condition all structures or property not designated for alteration by Contract.
- 5. Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure or pavement

to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure or pavement, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work structures or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it. Contractor shall conduct all necessary existing conditions investigation regarding structural, mechanical, electrical or any other system existing, shall perform Work consistent with such existing conditions, and shall have full responsibility for insufficiencies or damage resulting from insufficiencies of existing systems, equipment or structures to accommodate performing the Work.

B. PROTECTION OF WORK, PERSONS AND PROPERTY

- 1. Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with Work. Contractor shall comply with all safety requirements specified in any safety program established by County, or required by State, federal or local laws and ordinances. Contractor shall be responsible for all damage to Work, property or structures, all injuries to persons, and all damage and interruptions to County's operations, arising from the performance of Work of the Contract. Except as otherwise expressly approved by County in writing, Contractor shall at all times perform all Work in a manner which does not interrupt, damage or otherwise adversely impact any existing County facilities or operations.
- 2. Contractor shall comply with all applicable laws and regulations of any public body having jurisdiction for safety of persons or property or to protect them from damage, injury or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation and replacement of their property.
- 3. Contractor shall remedy all damage, injury or loss or interruption to any property or operations referred to in Section 1.16.B of this Contract, caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, supplier, or any other person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable. Contractor's duties and responsibility for safety and for protection of Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and final acceptance of the Work. The County and its agents do not assume any responsibility for collecting any indemnity from any person or persons causing damage to Contractor's work.
- 4. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of

accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

5. The County may, at its option, retain such monies due under the Contract as the County deems necessary until any and all suits or claims against Contractor for injury to persons or property or operations shall be settled and the County receives satisfactory evidence to that effect.

C. RESPONSIBILITY FOR SAFETY AND HEALTH

- 1. Contractor shall insure that Contractor's, and each tier of Subcontractors' employees, agents, invitees, subcontractors, designers and their employees, agents and invitees while at the Site comply with applicable health and safety laws including without limitation, Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 (OSHA) and rules and regulations issued pursuant thereto, and any of the County's safety regulations, as amended from time to time. Contractor shall further comply with any directions of the County regarding protective clothing, head covering, eye protection, or other applicable safety gear. The County shall have no duty to issue such directions.
- Safety of all persons employed by Contractor or Subcontractors or designers and their respective agents and invitees on the Site shall be the full responsibility of Contractor. Contractor shall notify the County, in writing, of the existence of hazardous conditions, property or equipment at the Site, which are not under Contractor's control. However, it shall be Contractor's responsibility to take necessary precautions against injury to persons or damage to property from recognized hazards until corrected by the responsible party.
- 3. Contractor shall confine all persons under Contractor's employ or employ of its Subcontractors, designers or any other person acting on behalf of Contractor or Subcontractors or designers to that portion of the Site where Work under the Contract is to be performed, to routes to be designated by the County for ingress and egress thereto and to any other areas the County may expressly permit Contractor to use. Within such areas, except those routes for ingress and egress over which Contractor has no right of control, Contractor shall provide safe means of access to all places at which persons may at any time have occasion to be present.

D. EMERGENCIES

In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor, without special instruction or authorization from the County, is obligated to act to prevent threat and damage, injury or loss, until directed otherwise by the County. Contractor shall give the County prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from Contract have been caused thereby. If the County

determines that a change in the Contract is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Contract Modification will be issued to document the consequences of such action.

E. USE OF ROADWAYS AND WALKWAYS

Contractor shall not unnecessarily interfere with use of any roadway, walkway or other facility for vehicular or pedestrian traffic, by any party entitled to use it. Wherever interference becomes necessary for proper and convenient performance of Work, and no satisfactory detour route exists, Contractor shall, before beginning interference, and with County's prior concurrence, provide a satisfactory detour, temporary bridge, or other proper facility for traffic to pass around or over the interference and shall maintain it in satisfactory condition as long as the interference continues, all without additional compensation unless otherwise provided in this Contract.

F. NONDISCRIMINATION

No discrimination shall be made in the employment of persons upon public works because of race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, physical disability, mental disability, medical condition, marital status, sexual preference, or gender of such persons, except as provided in section 12940 of the Government Code, and every contractor for public works violating the provisions of Section 1735 of the Labor Code is subject to all the penalties imposed for a violation of Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code.

G. REGISTRATION

No contractor or subcontractor may be listed on a bid proposal for a public works project (submitted on or after March 1, 2015) unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code § 1725.5 [with limited exceptions from this requirement for bid purposes only under Labor Code § 1771.1(a)]; no contractor or subcontractor may be awarded a contract for public work on a public works project (awarded on or after April 1, 2015) unless registered with the Department of Industrial Relations pursuant to Labor Code § 1725.5; and this project is subject to compliance monitoring and enforcement by the Department of Industrial Relations.

H. PREVAILING WAGES

Work to be performed by Contractor in accordance with this Contract is a "public work" under Labor Code § 1720, et seq. It is the sole responsibility of Contractor to ensure that all workers who perform work pursuant to this Contract are paid the correct rate of prevailing wages.

Labor Code section 1776 requires the Contractor and all Subcontractors working on the Project to keep certified payroll records in accordance with Labor Code

section 1776 and to provide those records upon request. In addition, each Contractor and Subcontractor will be required to submit certified payroll reports to the Department of Industrial Relations.

General prevailing wage determinations are available from the Department of Industrial Relations on the internet at www.dir.ca.gov.

Contractor acknowledges that because portions of the work to be performed by Contractor are subject to the payment of State prevailing wages, certain requirements must be included in this Contract. Contractor certifies that it is generally aware of State prevailing wage requirements and shall be bound by these requirements to the extent applicable to the work performed, including, but not limited to, the following:

- 1. If a worker is paid less than the prevailing wage rate owed for a day or portion of a day, Contractor shall pay the worker the difference between the prevailing wage rate and the amount actually paid as specified in Labor Code section 1775;
- 2. Contractor shall maintain and make available payroll and worker records in accordance with Labor Code §§ 1776 and 1812;
- 3. If apprentices are employed on the project, Contractor shall ensure compliance with Labor Code § 1777.5;
- 4. Contractor is aware of the limitations imposed on overtime work by Labor Code § 1810, et seq. and shall be responsible for any penalties levied in accordance with Labor Code § 1813 for failing to pay required overtime wages;
- 5. In accordance with 8 Cal. Code Reg. section 16451(d), the applicable prevailing wage determinations shall be posted at each job site and Contractor will be responsible for posting the notice required by 8 Cal. Code Reg. section 16451(d) at each job site. Posters are available on the CMU website, at the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement District Offices or by emailing a request to CMU@dir.ca.gov.

I. ENVIRONMENTAL CONTROLS

Contractor shall comply with all rules, regulations, ordinances and statutes that apply to any work performed under the Contract including, without limitation, the storm water general permit, any toxic, water and soil pollution controls and air pollution controls specified in Government Code Section 11017. Contractor shall be responsible for insuring that Contractor's employees, subcontractors and the public are protected from exposure to airborne hazards or contaminated water, soil or other toxic materials used during or generated by activities on the Site or associated with the Project.

J. SHORING SAFETY PLAN

- 1. At least five (5) days in advance of excavating any trench five feet or more in depth, Contractor shall submit to the County a detailed plan showing the shoring, bracing and sloping design and other provisions to be made for worker protection from the hazard of caving ground during the excavation, as required by Labor Code section 6705. A civil or structural engineer registered in California shall prepare and sign any plan that varies from the shoring system standards established by the State Construction Safety Orders.
- 2. During the course of the Work, Contractor shall be responsible for determining where sloping, shoring and/or bracing is necessary and the adequacy of the design, installation, and maintenance of all shoring and bracing for all excavation, including any excavation less than five (5) feet in depth. Contractor will be solely responsible for any damage or injuries that may result from excavating or trenching. The County's acceptance of any drawings showing the shoring or bracing design or work schedule shall not relieve Contractor of its responsibilities under this Section 1.16.J.

SECTION 1.17 GENERAL PROVISIONS

A. ASSIGNMENT

Contractor shall not assign any interest in this Contract, and shall not transfer any interest in the same (whether by assignment or novation), without the prior written consent of the County, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

B. EXHIBITS

All exhibits referred to herein are attached hereto and incorporated by reference.

C. FURTHER ASSURANCES

The parties agree to perform such further acts and to execute and deliver such additional documents and instruments as may be reasonably required to carry out the provisions of this Contract and the intentions of the parties.

D. GOVERNING LAW

This Contract shall be governed, interpreted, construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of California and any action brought relating to this Contract shall be brought in the applicable court of competent jurisdiction located in the State of California, County of Santa Barbara.

E. HEADINGS

The Article captions and Section headings used in this Contract are inserted for convenience only and are not intended to define, limit or affect the construction or interpretation of any term or provision hereof.

F. MODIFICATION AND WAIVER.

Except as otherwise provided in this Contract, no modification, waiver, amendment or discharge of this Contract shall be valid unless the same is in writing and signed by both parties.

G. NEITHER PARTY CONSIDERED DRAFTER

Despite the possibility that one party may have prepared the initial draft of this Contract or played the greater role in preparing subsequent drafts, neither party shall be deemed to be the drafter of this Contract. In construing this Contract, no provision shall be construed in favor of one party on the ground that the provision was drafted by the other party.

H. NO OTHER INDUCEMENT

The making, execution and delivery of this Contract by the parties hereto has not been induced by any representations, statements, warranties or agreements other than those expressed herein.

I. NOTICES

Notices required or allowed to be given under this Contract shall be in writing and either personally delivered or sent by certified mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested, addressed to the party to be notified at the address specified herein. Any such notice shall be deemed received on the date of personal delivery to the party (or such party's authorized representative) or three business days after deposit in the U.S. Mail. All notices to County shall be sent to the OPM at the address specified in Section 1.01.C.3. All notices to Contractor shall be sent to Contractor's Representative at the address specified in Section 1.01.C.2. Either party may change the name and address of the person to receive notices for that party by providing written notice of the change to the other party.

J. SUCCESSORS

Subject to the limitations on assignment set forth in Section 1.17.A above, all terms of this Contract shall be binding upon, inure to the benefit of, and be enforceable by the parties hereto and their respective heirs, legal representatives, successors, and assigns.

K. TIME

Time is of the essence of each provision of this Contract.

L. TIME PERIOD COMPUTATION

All periods of time referred to in this Contract shall include all Saturdays, Sundays and State or national holidays, unless the period of time specifies business days. If the date or last date to perform any act or give any notice or approval falls on a Saturday, Sunday or State or national holiday, such act or notice may be timely performed or given on the next succeeding day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or State or national holiday.

M. CORPORATION IN GOOD STANDING

If Contractor is a California corporation, Contractor warrants that it is a corporation in good standing and is currently authorized to do business in California.

SIGNATURE PAGE

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Contract effective on the date executed by COUNTY.

| ATTEST: Mona Miyasato County Executive Officer Clerk of the Board | COUNTY OF SANTA BARBARA: |
|--|--|
| By: Deputy Clerk | By: Gregg Hart, Chair Board of Supervisors |
| | Date: |
| RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL: General Services | CONTRACTOR: Anderson Burton 121 Nevada Street Arroyo Grande, CA 93420 |
| By: Janette D. Pell (Jun 3, 2020 14:22 PDT) Janette D. Pell, Director | By:Sec Sec or Tax ID Number |
| APPROVED AS TO FORM: Michael C. Ghizzoni County Counsel By: Deputy County Counsel | APPROVED AS TO ACCOUNTING FORM: Betsy Schaffer, CPA Auditor-Controller By: C. Edi-Gueran Deputy |
| APPROVED AS TO FORM: Risk Management | |
| By: Risk Management | |

[Note: if Contractor is a Calif. corp., need proof (resolution from corp.'s board, etc.) that person who signs contract is authorized to sign, or need one signature from each of the following two groups:

- 1. Executive Group: President, Vice-president or Chairman of Board; and
- 2. Management Group: Secretary, Assistant Secretary, Assistant Treasurer or Chief Financial Officer. (Corp. Code § 313.)]

Dept 063

Fund 0030

Program 1930

Account 8700

Project 8751

New Cuyama Fire Station 27 Project Design-Build Contract Page 95

EXHIBIT A SUBCONTRACTOR LIST

DESIGN-BUILD NEW CUYAMA FIRE STATION 27 PROJECT (FORMERLY KNOWN AS FIRE STATION 41)

DESIGNATION OF SUBCONTRACTORS

Set forth below is the full name and the location of the place of business of each Subcontractor whom the D-BE proposes to subcontract portions of the work and the portion of the work which will be done.

NOTE: The D-BE understands that if the D-BE fails to specify a subcontractor for any portion of the work to be performed under the contract in excess of one-half of one percent of the bid, the D-BE shall be deemed to have agreed to fully comply with the bidding and subcontracting requirements of Section 22166 of the California Public Contract Code.

| PORTION OF WORK TO BE SUBCONTRACTED | | SUBCONTRACTOR | |
|--|------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|
| Description of Work | % of Total Contract | License No., Business Name & Address | Classification(s) Expiration Date |
| | | | |
| Architectural/Engineering | 6.75% | C31544, RRM Design Group 3765 S Higuera St #102, San Luis Obispo, CA 9340 | 10/31/20 |
| Structural/PEMB | 11.5% | 1011160, MWC Group, Inc, 12321 Hibiscus Rd. Adelanto, CA 92301 | 2/28/22 |
| Mechanical (HVAC & Plumbing) | 7.7% | 292529, American, Inc, 1345 N. American St. Visalia, CA 93291 | 5/31/21 |
| Electrical | 12.7% | 1014966, Lomeli Electric, PO Box 631, Santa Maria, CA 93456 | 6/30/20 |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

EXHIBIT D SAMPLE PERFORMANCE BOND FORM

WHEREAS, the County of Santa Barbara (hereinafter designated as COUNTY) and <u>Anderson Burton</u> (hereinafter designated as PRINCIPAL) have entered into a Contract for the furnishing of all materials, labor, services and equipment necessary, convenient and proper to:

DESIGN-BUILD OF NEW CUYAMA FIRE STATION 27 (FORMERLY KNOWN AS FIRE STATION 41) PROJECT; RFP 8751.

pursuant to said Contract awarded on <u>June 16, 2020</u>; and all of the documents attached thereto and incorporated by reference, becoming a part of said Contract, are hereby referred to and made a part hereof; and,

WHEREAS, said PRINCIPAL is required according to the terms of said Contract and applicable California State law, to furnish a Bond for the faithful Performance of said Contract.

| NOW, THEREFORE, we, the PRINCIPAL and | |
|---|--|
| | _as SURETY, are held and firmly bound unto |
| the COUNTY in the penal sum of: | |
| Dollars (\$), lawful money of the United State | s of America, for the payment of which sum |
| well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, exec | cutors, administrators, successors and |
| assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents. | |

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH that if said PRINCIPAL, its subcontractors, heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns shall in all things stand to and abide by, and well and truly keep and perform all of the covenants, conditions, and agreements in said Contract and any and all alterations thereof made as therein provided, on its or their part, to be kept and performed at the time and in the manner therein specified, and in all respects according to their true intent and meaning, and shall defend, indemnify and save harmless the COUNTY, its officers, agents, and employees, as therein stipulated, then this obligation shall become null and void; otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

And said SURETY for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration, addition or deletion to the terms of said Contract, the accompanying Contract Documents, or to the Work to be performed hereunder shall in any way affect its obligations on this Bond, and the SURETY hereby waives notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration, addition or deletion to the terms of said Contract or to the Contract Documents or to the Work.

In the event the COUNTY terminates the PRINCIPAL's right to complete the Contract, the SURETY shall be obligated, without duplication, for:

- (a) the responsibilities of the PRINCIPAL for correction of defective work and completion of the Contract
- (b) additional legal, design, professional and delay costs resulting from the PRINCIPAL's default, and resulting from the actions or failure to act of the SURETY under this Bond
- (c) damages, including liquidated damages, as specified in the Contract.

In the event of such termination, the COUNTY may, at its sole option:

- (a) collect payment under this Bond and take over and prosecute the Contract to completion by contract or by any other methods it may deem advisable,
- (b) require the SURETY to undertake to perform and complete the Contract itself, through its agents or through independent contractors, or
- (c) require the SURETY, through a process acceptable to the COUNTY, to obtain bids or negotiated proposals from qualified contractors acceptable to the COUNTY for a contract for performance and completion of the Contract, arrange for a contract to be prepared for execution by the COUNTY and the contractor selected with the COUNTY's concurrence, to be secured with

SAMPLE PERFORMANCE BOND FORM (CONT'D)

performance and payment bonds executed by a qualified surety equivalent to the bonds issued on the Contract, and pay to the COUNTY the amount of damages, including actual and liquidated damages, incurred in excess of the balance of the Contract price as a result of the PRINCIPAL's default.

In the event suit is brought upon this Bond by the COUNTY and judgment is recovered, SURETY shall pay all costs incurred by the COUNTY in such suit, including reasonable attorneys' fees to be fixed by the court in accordance with applicable statutory law.

The SURETY, by the execution of this Bond, represents and warrants that this Bond has also been duly executed by the PRINCIPAL with proper authority, and the SURETY hereby waives any defense which it might have by reason of any failure by the PRINCIPAL to execute or properly execute this Bond.

| purposes be deemed an original thereof, have be | parts of this instrument, each of which shall for all een duly executed by the PRINCIPAL and SURETY |
|--|--|
| above named on theday of | , 20 |
| PRINCIPAL: | SURETY: |
| Signature | Signature |
| Name | Name |
| Title | Title |
| Address | Address |
| STATE OF CALIFORNIA) COUNTY OF SANTA BARBARA) ss. | |
| On | , before me, the undersigned, a Notary Public in |
| and for the State, personally appeared | , known to me to be the duly |
| authorized to execute that instrument on behalf o name is subscribed to such instrument as the Atte | ETY named in the within instrument, known to me to be f said corporation, known to me to be the person whose orney-in-Fact of said corporation, and acknowledged to poration thereto as SURETY, and his (her) own name |
| (SEAL) | WITNESS MY HAND AND OFFICIAL SEAL: |
| | Notary Public for the State of California |

Original Acknowledgement by Attorney-in-Fact must be attached. Corporate seals of PRINCIPAL and SURETY must be attached.

EXHIBIT E SAMPLE PAYMENT BOND

(Attach required acknowledgments)

| BOND NO. | |
|----------|--|

| NON | ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENT | TS: That |
|---|--|---|
| | WHEREAS, the COUNTY OF SANTA BAR | BARA (hereinafter designated as OWNER) on, 2020 awarded to |
| | (hereinafter designated as the PRI | NCIPAL) a contract for the work described as follows: |
| | DESIGN-BUILD OF NEW CUYAMA STATION 41) PROJECT; RFP 8751. | FIRE STATION 27 (FORMERLY KNOWN AS FIRE |
| 3247), 1 | WHEREAS, said Principal is required Chapte Title 15, Part 4, Division 3 of the California Civil Cod | er 5 (commencing at Section 3225) and Chapter 7 (commencing at Section de to furnish a bond in connection with said contract. |
| | NOW THEREFORE, We, the Principal and | |
| as Sure | ty, are held and firmly bound unto the Owner in the | penal sum of |
| lawful m | | |
| Code, o any am- contract work an | rs, administrators, successors, or assigns, shall fa r amounts due under the Unemployment Insurand ounts required to be deducted, withheld and paid or and his subcontractors pursuant to Section 18 | ON IS SUCH THAT if said Principal, hers/his/its subcontractors, heirs hill to pay any of the persons named in Section 3181 of the California Civice Code with respect to work or labor performed under the contract, or for dover to the Franchise Tax Board from the wages of employees of the 3806 of the California Revenue and Taxation Code, with respect to such in an amount not exceeding the sum hereinabove specified, and also, in see, to be fixed by the court. |
| a right o | This Bond shall inure to the benefit of any of the faction to such persons or their assigns in any suit | e persons named in Section 3181 of the California Civil Code, so as to give brought upon this bond. |
| specificar relating extensionany resonany resonant bond attunder the becomes circumstof contra- conditional been pa | d by any change, extension of time for performa- tions, or agreement pertaining or relating to any to the furnishing of labor, materials or equipment or of the time for any payment pertaining or relatin- cission or attempted rescission of the contract, ag- tempting to limit the right of recovery of claimant e bond, nor by any fraud practiced by any person trued most strongly against the surety and in fa- ances shall Surety be released from liability to the act between the Owner or Public Entity and original as of recovery shall be that claimant is a person de- | ty on this bond shall not be exonerated or released from the obligation of ance, addition, alteration or modification in, to, or of any contract, plans, scheme or work of improvement hereinabove described or pertaining or therefor, nor by any change or modification of any terms of payment or no to any scheme or work of improvement hereinabove described, nor by greement or bond, nor by any conditions precedent or subsequent in the softenwise entitled to recover under any such contract or agreement or other than the claimant seeking to recover on the bond and that this bond wor of all persons for whose benefit such bond is given, and under no use for whose benefit such bond has been given, by reason of any breach claim contractor or on the part of any obligee named in such bond, but the sole escribed in Section 3110 or 3112 of the California Civil Code, and has not ones hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, addition, |
| | IN WITNESS WHEREOF this instrument ha | s been duly executed by the Principal and Surety above named, on the |
| da | ay of2020. | (SEAL) Principal By(SEAL) |
| NOTE: | (a) Signature of those executing for Surety must be properly acknowledged. (b) The Attorney-in-fact must attach a certified copy of Power of Attorney. | By(SEAL) By(SEAL) |
| | a continue copy of a ower of Automoy. | Attorney-in-Fact |

Insurance | Risk Management | Consulting

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Insurance Brokers of California, Inc. 500 North Santa Fe Visalia, CA 93292 CA License # 0726293 United States

M - 559.733.1181 F - 559.738.5517 https://www.ajg.com

June 3, 2020

County of Santa Barbara General Services Department Attn: Patrick Zuroske 105 E. Anapamu Rm.108 Santa Barbara, CA 93101

Re: Anderson Burton Construction, Inc., Letter of Bondability

Subject: Contract with Anderson Burton for Design-Build of

New Cuyama Fire Station 27 (Formerly known as Fire Station 41)

Project Number 8751

Dear Mr. Zuroske:

This letter will serve to introduce and highly recommend our good client, Anderson Burton Construction, Inc. Their surety Western Surety Company (Western) is Treasury listed and licensed in all states and is rated A XIV by A.M. Best, Western's address is 8880 Cal Center Drive, Suite 410 Sacramento, CA 95826 and telephone number (916) 857-2414.

Anderson Burton Construction, Inc. has bid jobs in excess of \$15,000,000.00 single and has an aggregate of \$60,000,000.00. Anderson Burton Construction, Inc. has the bonding capacity available for this project. Larger jobs will be reviewed on a per job basis, subject to normal underwriting conditions. If a job is awarded, the required Performance and Payment Bonds will be issued covering 100% of the contract sum until all contractual obligations have been satisfied.

Please be advised that before we can make a final decision on providing any bond, we reserve the right to review the other bids, the contract proposal, and any other specific underwriting factors that may be present at the time. You understand, of course, that any arrangement for the final bond(s) is a matter between Anderson Burton Construction, Inc. and Western. We therefore assume no liability to any third party or to you if for any reason we do not execute said bonds.

Sincerely

Linda N. Loflin Attorney-in-Fact

Western Surety Company

LNL/ct

CALIFORNIA ALL-PURPOSE ACKNOWLEDGMENT

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document. STATE OF CALIFORNIA County of Tulare On June 3, 2020 before me, Lexie Huereca

Insert Name of Notary exactly as it appears on the official seal , Notary Public, personally appeared _____ Linda N. Loflin Name(s) of Signer(s) who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(家) whose name(家) is/認知 subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that 数数/she/kn数kecuted the same in 所统/her/kn数k authorized capacity(论数), and that by Nis/her/their signature(x) on the instrument the person(x), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) LEXIE HUERECA Notary Public - California acted, executed the instrument. Tulare County Commission # 2230035 I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of My Comm. Expires Mar 1, 2022 the State of California that the foregoing paragraph is true and correct. Witness my hand and official seal. Place Notary Seal Above ---- OPTIONAL ---Though the information below is not required by law, it may prove valuable to persons relying on the document and could prevent fraudulent removal and reattachment of the form to another document. **Description of Attached Document** Title or Type of Document: Document Date: _____ Number of Pages: _____ Signer(s) Other Than Named Above: Capacity(les) Claimed by Signer(s) Signer's Name: Signer's Name: ☐ Individual ☐ Individual Corporate Officer — Title(s): ☐ Corporate Officer — Title(s):_ ☐ Limited ☐ General ☐ Partner ☐ Partner ☐ Limited ☐ General ☐ Attorney in Fact RIGHT THUMBPRINT ☐ Attorney in Fact RIGHT THUMBPRINT ☐ Trustee OF SIGNER OF SIGNER ☐ Trustee ☐ Guardian or Conservator ☐ Guardian or Conservator Top of thumb here Top of thumb here Other: ☐ Other: Signer is Representing: Signer is Representing:

Western Surety Company

POWER OF ATTORNEY APPOINTING INDIVIDUAL ATTORNEY-IN-FACT

Know All Men By These Presents, That WESTERN SURETY COMPANY, a South Dakota corporation, is a duly organized and existing corporation having its principal office in the City of Sioux Falls, and State of South Dakota, and that it does by virtue of the signature and seal herein affixed hereby make, constitute and appoint

Joanette Blackwell Mc Leod, Donald P Sharp, Linda N Loflin, Linda K Brager, Joseph Orndoff, Kelli Marks, Individually

of Visalia, CA, its true and lawful Attorney(s)-in-Fact with full power and authority hereby conferred to sign, seal and execute for and on its behalf bonds, undertakings and other obligatory instruments of similar nature

- In Unlimited Amounts -

and to bind it thereby as fully and to the same extent as if such instruments were signed by a duly authorized officer of the corporation and all the acts of said Attorney, pursuant to the authority hereby given, are hereby ratified and confirmed.

This Power of Attorney is made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the By-Law printed on the reverse hereof, duly adopted, as indicated, by the shareholders of the corporation.

In Witness Whereof, WESTERN SURETY COMPANY has caused these presents to be signed by its Vice President and its corporate seal to be hereto affixed on this 26th day of February, 2020.

WESTERN SURETY COMPANY

Paul T Bruflat Vice President

State of South Dakota County of Minnehaha

SS

On this 26th day of February, 2020, before me personally came Paul T. Bruflat, to me known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and say: that he resides in the City of Sioux Falls, State of South Dakota; that he is the Vice President of WESTERN SURETY COMPANY described in and which executed the above instrument; that he knows the seal of said corporation; that the seal affixed to the said instrument is such corporate seal; that it was so affixed pursuant to authority given by the Board of Directors of said corporation and that he signed his name thereto pursuant to like authority, and acknowledges same to be the act and deed of said corporation.

| My commission | expires |
|---------------|---------|
| | |

June 23, 2021



J. Mohr, Notary Publi

CERTIFICATE



WESTERN SURETY COMPANY

J. Nelson, Assistant Secretary

Form F4280-7-2012

Authorizing By-Law

ADOPTED BY THE SHAREHOLDERS OF WESTERN SURETY COMPANY

This Power of Attorney is made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the following By-Law duly adopted by the shareholders of the Company.

Section 7. All bonds, policies, undertakings, Powers of Attorney, or other obligations of the corporation shall be executed in the corporate name of the Company by the President, Secretary, and Assistant Secretary, Treasurer, or any Vice President, or by such other officers as the Board of Directors may authorize. The President, any Vice President, Secretary, any Assistant Secretary, or the Treasurer may appoint Attorneys in Fact or agents who shall have authority to issue bonds, policies, or undertakings in the name of the Company. The corporate seal is not necessary for the validity of any bonds, policies, undertakings, Powers of Attorney or other obligations of the corporation. The signature of any such officer and the corporate seal may be printed by facsimile.